Regulatory Analysis Form (Completed by Promulgating Agency)	INDEPENDENT REGULATORY REVIEW COMMISSION				
(All Comments submitted on this regulation will appear on IRRC's website)	RECEIVED				
(1) Agency: Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PUC)	Independent Regulatory Review Commission  November 1, 2023				
(2) Agency Number: 57-340	November 1, 2023				
Identification Number: L-2016-2557886	IRRC Number: 3387				
(3) PA Code Cite: 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18					
(4) Short Title: Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to programs)					
(5) Agency Contacts (List Telephone Number and Email Addre	ss):				
Primary Contact (Legal Issues): Louise Fink Smith, 717-787 Secondary Contact (Policy and Technical Issues): Regina Ca Regulatory Review Assistant (Procedural Issues): Karen T	arter, 717-425-5441, regincarte@pa.gov				
(6) Type of Rulemaking (check applicable box):					
□ Proposed Regulation     □ I	Emergency Certification Regulation;				
Final Regulation	Certification by the Governor				
Final Omitted Regulation	Certification by the Attorney General				
(7) Briefly explain the regulation in clear and nontechnical language	age. (100 words or less)				
Response: The existing LIURP regulations in Chapter 58 (52 Pa. §§ 58.1—distribution utilities (EDCs) having annual retail sales of electric hours and natural gas local distribution utilities (NGDCs) having 10 billion cubic feet to establish fair, effective, and efficient LIU "low income customer" is defined as a customer with household Poverty Income Guidelines (FPIG).	energy exceeding 750 million kilowatt- g annual retail sales of natural gas exceeding RPs for their low-income customers. A				
The Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR), consisting of a N NOPR Preamble) and an Annex, sets forth the PUC's proposal to the following ways:  • Throughout Chapter 58 – Conform the use of terminology.	o amend the existing LIURP regulations in				
<ul> <li>standards.</li> <li>Proposed amendment to § 58.1 – Update the purpose.</li> <li>Proposed amendment to § 58.2 – Update definitions.</li> <li>Proposed amendment to § 58.3 – Recognize that all public utilities currently subject to Chapter 58 have existing LIURPs and are obligated to maintain them.</li> </ul>					

- Proposed amendment to § 58.4 Establish uniform budgeting requirements for natural gas and electric public utilities.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.5 Clarify the difference in how the administrative costs for regular LIURP services and the administrative costs for LIURP pilot programs are treated.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.6 Clarify the obligations of a public utility to consult with stakeholders regarding its LIURP.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.7 Clarify how a public utility is to design its LIURP in conjunction with its other universal service programs and other assistance for low-income customers.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.8 Clarify the procedures for providing LIURP services to low-income customers who are tenants rather than homeowners.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.9 Update the directives on outreach to reflect the enhanced media options and to ensure demographic coverage.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.10 Clarify prioritization protocols and eliminate duplicative subsection names.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.11 Clarify how an energy audit is to be performed; move fuel switching provisions to a separate section.
- Proposed new § 58.11a Address fuel switching independently of energy audits.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.12 Clarify incidental repairs and address health and safety measures.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.13 Clarify that section addresses "energy conservation education" and the need for adequate budgeting and efforts to provide the same; move the pilot program provisions to a separate section.
- Proposed new § 58.13a Address pilot programs as its own section.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.14 Clarify the types of measures available to the types of heating used; move other provisions into separate sections.
- Proposed new § 58.14a Address quality control in its own section.
- Proposed new § 58.14b Address the use of an energy service provider (ESP) in its own section.
- Proposed new § 58.14c Address inter-utility coordination in its own section.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.15 Clarify LIURP reporting and evaluation requirements.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.16 Clarify the requirement for an advisory committee.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.17 Clarify the process for modifying a LIURP.
- Proposed amendment to § 58.18 Clarify that a waiver (rather than an exemption) is required if a public utility cannot conform to an obligation under Chapter 58.
- Proposed new § 58.19 Address the process for a suspension of LIURP services for longer than 30 days.

(8) State the statutory authority for the regulation. Include specific statutory citation.

### **Response:**

The proposed amendments to Chapter 58 are authorized under Sections 501, 1501, 2203, and 2804 of the Public Utility Code. 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 501, 1501, 2203, and 2804.

(9) Is the regulation mandated by any federal or state law or court order, or federal regulation? Are there any relevant state or federal court decisions? If yes, cite the specific law, case or regulation as well as, any deadlines for action.

## **Response:**

#### Federal:

The Chapter 58 regulations are not mandated by Federal law, regulation, or court order.

#### State:

As early as 1984, the PUC and various stakeholders formally addressed low-income policies, practices, and services. *See Recommendations for Dealing with Payment Troubled Customers*, Docket No. M-840403 (*also identified as* M-00840403). As a result of that proceeding, the public utilities began implementing LIURPs to reduce arrearages for low-income customers.

In 1996 and 1999, with the enactments of the Electricity Generation Customer Choice and Competition Act and the Natural Gas Choice and Competition Act, respectively, the PUC was directed to ensure that universal service and energy conservation policies, activities and services are appropriately funded and available in each EDC (electric distribution company) and NGDC (natural gas distribution company) service territory. 66 Pa. C.S. § 2203(7) & (8) (1999) (relating to standards for restructuring of natural gas utility industry) and § 2804(9) (1996) (relating to standards for restructuring of electric industry). In particular, the two statutes require the PUC to oversee the universal service programs of these public utilities to ensure that they are operated in a cost-effective manner. For example, for NGDCs, the PUC is statutorily obligated, "at a minimum, to continue the level and nature of the consumers protections, policies and services within its jurisdiction that are in existence as of the effective date of this chapter to assist low-income retail gas customers to afford natural gas services." 66 Pa.C.S. § 2203(7). Similarly, for EDCs, the PUC is statutorily mandated "at a minimum, [to] continue the protections, policies and services that now assist customers who are low-income to afford electric service." 66 Pa.C.S. § 2802(10).

Chapters 54 and 62 of the PUC regulations mandate that a public utility's LIURP is subject to revision, stakeholder comment, and PUC review as part of the public utility's universal service and energy conservation plan (USECP). 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.71—54.78 (USECP reporting requirements [electric]) and §§ 62.1—62.8 (USECP reporting requirements [natural gas]).

(10) State why the regulation is needed. Explain the compelling public interest that justifies the regulation. Describe who will benefit from the regulation. Quantify the benefits as completely as possible and approximate the number of people who will benefit.

### **Response:**

The LIURP regulations were first promulgated in 1987, and last revised in 1998. The LIURP regulations were originally codified in 1987 as 52 Pa. Code §§ 69.151—69.168 (relating to residential low income [sic] usage reduction programs). See 17 Pa.B. 3220 (August 1, 1987). As of January 16, 1993, the LIURP regulations were codified at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18. See 22 Pa.B. 3908 (July 25, 1992) for the notice of proposed rulemaking to continue and revise the LIURP regulations that were initially promulgated in 1987. See 23 Pa.B. 265 (January 16, 1993) for the final-form regulation. The Pa.B. Editor's Note at 23 Pa.B. 265, 274, in OP # 1, explains that the "text of the regulations amended [by the annex at 23 Pa.B. 265, 274-278,] was originally codified in Chapter 69 in error." Sections 58.2, 58.3, 58.8, and 58.10 were amended effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25 (January 3, 1998).

There are seven major Pennsylvania EDCs and six NGDCs that are required by Title 66 of the Public Utility Code and by existing PUC regulation to maintain LIURP programs for qualified low-income households. (In some cases, a smaller affiliate of a larger public utility will voluntarily participate in the larger public utility's USECP). The EDCs and NGDCs that are mandated to have a USECP including a LIURP subject to Chapter 58 are:

**EDCs:** Duquesne Light Co. (Duquesne); Metropolitan Edison Co. (Met-Ed); PECO Energy Co. (PECO Electric and Gas); Pennsylvania Electric Co. (Penelec); Pennsylvania Power Co. (Penn Power); PPL Electric Utilities Corp. (PPL); and West Penn Power Co. (West Penn). (Met-Ed, Penelec, Penn Power, and West Penn are referred to collectively as the FirstEnergy Companies.)

**NGDCs:** Columbia Gas of Pennsylvania (Columbia); National Fuel Gas Distribution Corp. (NFG); Peoples Natural Gas LLC (PNGC); Philadelphia Gas Works (PGW); and UGI Utilities – Gas.

Public utility LIURPs are intended to assist low-income customers conserve energy, reduce residential utility bills, and improve the health safety and comfort levels for LIURP customers. A public utility may spend up to 20% of its annual LIURP budget on customers having an arrearage and whole household income at or below 200% of FPIG. LIURP regulations include provisions for public utilities to: (1) identify eligible customers to receive LIURP; (2) conduct an energy audit/survey; (3) select and install appropriate LIURP measures; (4) provide usage reduction education; (5) conduct quality control and program evaluation; and (6) evaluate the results of its LIURP and report its findings to the PUC annually.

The proposed amendments would allow LIURPs to keep pace with the changing energy landscape and technology improvements, ensure proper coordination among Commonwealth energy-reduction programs, and ensure that these programs continue to meet the established program goals. For example, consistent with nationally accepted benefit/cost models, the proposed amendments would measure results on a whole-job basis rather than the per-measure basis required under existing regulations. Further, the proposed regulations at Sections 58.14a and 58.14b would introduce work specifications, contractor certification requirements, and quality control standards. Other necessary changes address clarifying terminology and conformance with regulatory language.

The proposed amendments would benefit the public utilities in the following ways:

- Refine and update the LIURP process that public utilities use to provide energy conservation and efficiency services to help low-income customers reduce utility bills.
- Facilitate increased coordination and trainings between public utility LIURPs and other low-income programs and improve efficiency in the programs.
- Allow public utilities more flexibility in determining appropriate weatherization measures to benefit all residential customers who enroll in LIURP.

The proposed amendments would provide LIURP participants with greater access to measures that enhance health and safety in residences. Further, the energy usage reduction component of LIURP benefits all customers relative to the impact of energy demand on infrastructure.

The proposed amendments would support the changing ways that people access information (*e.g.*, social media) and acknowledge the demographics of each public utility's service territory. The amendments proposed in the NOPR benefit both the low-income recipients of LIURP measures and all residential customers (ratepayers) of the public utility.

In 2021, EDCs and NDGCs served an average of 5.1 million and 2.7 million residential customers, respectively. In the most recent USECPs, EDCs and NGDCs reported that approximately 677,000 and 102,000 customers are eligible for LIURP, respectively. Further, the average number of customers that received LIURP services annually by EDCs and NGDCs from 2017 through 2021 was 16,224 and 4,126, respectively.

#### \*See:

Attachment A: LIURP Spending & Production

Attachment B: Residential Customers & LIURP-Eligible Customers

Attachment C: LIURP Average Energy Savings & LIURP Estimated Annual Bill Savings

(11) Are there any provisions that are more stringent than federal standards? If yes, identify the specific provisions and the compelling Pennsylvania interest that demands stronger regulations.

#### **Response:**

No. There are no Federal standards mandating public utilities to administer usage reduction or weatherization programs (*i.e.*, LIURPs). WAP is a Federal program, but it is not a mandatory program. The proposed amendments would not be more stringent than WAP standards, but the proposed amendments would align the LIURP provisions with the WAP standards when applicable.

(12) How does this regulation compare with those of the other states? How will this affect Pennsylvania's ability to compete with other states?

#### **Response:**

The proposed amendments are not expected to impede Pennsylvania's ability to compete with other states. LIURP regulations (as initially codified in Title 52 Pa. Code Chapter 69 and thereafter codified in Chapter 58) have been in effect since 1987. The proposed amendments reflect many provisions that have been specifically approved and implemented in individual public utility proceedings over the years. To date, there is no evidence of record that either the existing Chapter 58 or PUC oversight of the statutorily mandated LIURPs has affected Pennsylvania's ability to compete with other states.

Other states have established requirements for state and utility supported low-income energy efficiency programs. See ACEEE Guidelines for Low-Income Energy Efficiency Programs available at this link: <a href="https://database.aceee.org/state/guidelines-low-income-programs">https://database.aceee.org/state/guidelines-low-income-programs</a>. See also ACEEE 2022 State Energy Efficiency Scorecard available at this link: <a href="https://www.aceee.org/state-policy/scorecard">https://www.aceee.org/state-policy/scorecard</a>.

\*See Attachment E: Comparison of State Low-Income Programs.

Additionally, the Federal Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) was implemented in 1976 under Title IV of the Energy Conservation and Production Act (ECPA, P.L. 94-385, 42 U.S.C. §6861 et seq.). See <a href="https://www.energy.gov/scep/wap/weatherization-assistance-program">https://www.energy.gov/scep/wap/weatherization-assistance-program</a>. Pennsylvania participates in WAP through the Pennsylvania Department of Community of Community and Economic Development (DCED). See <a href="https://dced.pa.gov/programs/weatherization-assistance-program-wap/">https://dced.pa.gov/programs/weatherization-assistance-program-wap/</a>. Other states similarly participate in WAP. To participate in WAP, a state must submit a state plan to the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) for approval.

(13) Will the regulation affect any other regulations of the promulgating agency or other state agencies? If yes, explain and provide specific citations.

### **Response:**

No. The proposed amended LIURP regulations would not directly affect any other policies or regulations of the PUC or other State agencies.

The proposed amendments would, however, support the Department of Environmental Protection's (DEP's) Clean Energy Program Plan priorities in energy conservation and efficiency, such as developing clean energy technologies and improving the environment and health of Pennsylvanians through education, outreach, funding, and technical support.

\*DEP's 2023-2025 Clean Energy Program Plan can be viewed at this link:

https://www.depgreenport.state.pa.us/elibrary/GetDocument?docId=4852828&DocName=CLEAN%20ENERGY%20PROGRAM%20PLAN%202023-

2025.PDF%20%3cspan%20style%3D%22color:green%3b%22%3e%3c/span%3e%20%3cspan%20style%3D%22color:blue%3b%22%3e%28NEW%29%3c/span%3e.

Further, several proposed amendments in the NOPR would make public utility LIURPs more consistent with energy conservation and reduction programs administered by the DCED. Specifically, DCED's WAP is similar to LIURP, but is Federally funded, while LIURPs are funded by Pennsylvania EDC and NGDC ratepayers. WAP also has different program eligibility requirements compared to LIURP. Nevertheless, since both programs aim to achieve the same goals of making homes more energy efficient, this NOPR includes provisions to foster consistency among the two programs, which should make Pennsylvania's weatherization efforts more efficient.

The following amendments to LIURP regulations are being proposed to make LIURPs more consistent with DCED's WAP:

• Proposed § 58.12(c) would establish requirements under which a public utility may defer a dwelling that does not meet the criteria for incidental repairs or health and safety measures or that exceeds the maximum budget allowance. It would also require a public utility to provide written notification to the customer when a dwelling is deferred and require a public utility to track deferred dwellings for a period of at least three years. These proposed provisions are consistent

with DCED's WAP protocols that require agencies to maintain a list of all clients who are deferred, the reason for deferral, and the other program(s) they were referred to, if appropriate. See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Health & Safety Plan at 1. <a href="https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-health-safety-plan-final/?wpdmdl=106450&refresh=63f5253bcbf331677010235">https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-health-safety-plan-final/?wpdmdl=106450&refresh=63f5253bcbf331677010235</a>.

- Proposed § 58.14a(a) would require a public utility to establish quality control standards for the installation of program measures. Subsection 58.14a(b) would require post-installation inspections on at least 10% of completed heating jobs and at least 5% of completed baseload LIURP jobs. This proposed provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that require agencies to inspect at least 5% of completed jobs. See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan Master File, at 21, 28. <a href="https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-master-file-final/?wpdmdl=106451&refresh=6480a790013af1686153104&ind=1662138294275&filename=22-23-DOE-State-Plan-Master-File.pdf">https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-master-file-final/?wpdmdl=106451&refresh=6480a790013af1686153104&ind=1662138294275&filename=22-23-DOE-State-Plan-Master-File.pdf</a>.
- Proposed § 58.14a(d) would require a public utility to establish a complaint process to be followed if a customer is not satisfied with the quality of the work, the workmanship, or the serviceability of the ESP and to document its complaint process in its USECP. This proposed provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that require an agency to develop a customer complaint process. See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan Master File at 8, 16.
- Proposed § 58.14a(e) would prohibit a public utility from allowing an ESP that installed program measures at a dwelling to perform the post-installation inspection of those program measures. This would ensure that post-installation inspections are conducted impartially. This proposed provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that require post-installation inspections to be conducted by a quality control inspector that had no involvement in the prior installation of program measures at the dwelling. See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan Master File at 21, 23. This proposed provision is also consistent with current approved LIURP practices of some public utilities.
- Proposed § 58.14c would establish modified provisions for inter-utility coordination. Subsection 58.14c(a) would direct public utilities to pursue opportunities to coordinate LIURP services, trainings, outreach, and resources with other public utility LIURPs and assistance programs, including DCED's WAP.

(14) Describe the communications with and solicitation of input from the public, any advisory council/group, small businesses and groups representing small businesses in the development and drafting of the regulation. List the specific persons and/or groups who were involved. ("Small business" is defined in Section 3 of the Regulatory Review Act, Act 76 of 2012.)

### **Response:**

Prior to issuing the NOPR, the PUC issued a Secretarial Letter on December 16, 2016, at Docket No. L-2016-2557886 (2016 Secretarial Letter), soliciting stakeholder input on topics that were instrumental in determining the scope of a rulemaking to update the existing LIURP Regulations. Comments were filed individually, separately, or jointly by the following entities:

Duquesne; Met-Ed, Penelec, Penn Power, and West Penn (collectively FirstEnergy); PECO; PPL; PGNC; NFG; PGW; Energy Association of Pennsylvania (EAP); Office of Consumer Advocate (OCA);

Department of Environmental Protection (DEP); DCED; Commission on Economic Opportunity (CEO); Pennsylvania Energy Efficiency For All Coalition (PA-EEFA); and Pennsylvania Weatherization Providers Task Force (PWPTF).

\*See the attached list for the full listing of entities who separately or jointly filed comments and/or reply comments to the 2016 Secretarial Letter.

The proposed amendments to the existing LIURP regulations also reflect input from stakeholders in decades of on-the-record reviews of public utility USECPs as well as the periodic third-party independent reviews of universal service programs, including LIURPs.

(15) Identify the types and number of persons, businesses, small businesses (as defined in Section 3 of the Regulatory Review Act, Act 76 of 2012) and organizations which will be affected by the regulation. How are they affected?

### **Response:**

As stated above in response to Question (10), LIURP regulations directly affect the seven major EDCs and six major NGDCs, by requiring these public utilities to maintain programs to assist low-income residential customers in each public utility's service territory. None of these public utilities are small businesses, as defined in the Regulatory Review Act. Title 66 statutorily requires these major public utilities to provide LIURP services for their low-income customers, and Chapter 58 provides the parameters for providing those LIURP services.

The proposed amendments would not require these public utilities to increase their LIURP budgets, spending, or intended benefit pools. The PUC has requested that the public utilities project their one-time costs, if any, to implement the proposed amendments regarding reporting requirements.

The major public utilities recover LIURP costs through universal service riders or base rates; therefore, the potential exists that public utility residential customers could be affected by the proposed amendments to the existing LIURP regulations. If there are one-time costs to implement the proposed amendments, any potential impacts on residential ratepayers could be mitigated by the anticipated benefits of the proposed amendments, which include greater program efficiencies in the administration and allocation of energy efficiency and usage reduction program services. For example, by addressing the public health and safety issues of low-income customers, the potential exists that customers who are recipients of LIURP services would reduce their energy usage and realize less costly monthly bills. With less costly monthly bills, low-income customers will be better situated to address arrearages which could translate into cost savings by reducing collection and service termination activity for unpaid balances and in turn reduce write-offs. As customer debt is curtailed or eliminated, uncollectible write-offs may decrease, resulting in fewer or smaller rate hikes for residential ratepayers. This would benefit all residential customers and the public utilities.

Additionally, the proposed amendments could result in increased efficiencies for public utilities by allowing the public utilities to coordinate LIURP trainings and/or outreach with other public utilities. Further, the proposed amendments would encourage greater program coordination between the LIURPs and other programs such as WAP, possibly resulting in more efficient expenditure of LIURP funds. Proposed Annex at § 58.14c.

In 2021, there were approximately 5.1 million residential EDC customers and 2.7 million residential NGDC customers in the Commonwealth. In 2021, EDCs and NGDCs provided LIURP services to approximately 17,200 low-income households.

\*See Attachment A: LIURP Spending & Production.

Prior to 2000, PGW historically recovered its universal service costs from its residential and other customer classes. Under 66 Pa.C.S. § 2212 (2000) (relating to city natural gas distribution operations), PGW became a city natural gas distribution operation subject to PUC oversight. PGW has continued to recover a percentage of its universal service costs from non-residential customers; in all other respects, PGW is subject to the universal service obligations of a NGDC. 66 Pa.C.S. § 2212(c). While the recovery percentages for PGW's rate classes may change from year to year, in 2021, PGW recouped 72.6% of universal services costs from residential ratepayers, 22.3% from commercial ratepayers, 1.8% from industrial ratepayers, 2.2% from municipal ratepayers, and 1.1% from the Philadelphia Housing Authority (PHA). 2021 Report on Universal Service Programs & Collections Performance at 90. <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2145/2021 universal service report final.pdf">https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2145/2021 universal service report final.pdf</a>. In its proposed 2023 USECP filing, PGW indicated that it had 24,104 commercial accounts in 2021. PGW Supplemental Information, Docket No. M-2021-3029323 (filed on July 21, 2022) at 32. <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1752712.pdf">https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1752712.pdf</a>. PGW does not indicate which of its non-residential accounts are small businesses.

(16) List the persons, groups or entities, including small businesses, that will be required to comply with the regulation. Approximate the number that will be required to comply.

## **Response:**

As stated above in response to Question (10), only the seven major Pennsylvania EDCs and six major NGDCs, none of which are small businesses, are required by statute and regulation to offer and maintain LIURP programs for qualified low-income residential customers under Title 66 and existing LIURP regulations. The same EDCs and NGDCs would be required to comply with the proposed amendments to Chapter 58:

**EDCs:** Duquesne, Met-Ed, PECO Electric, Penelec, Penn Power, PPL, and West Penn.

NGDCs: Columbia, PECO Gas, NFG, Peoples, Peoples Equitable, PGW, UGI Utilities – Gas.

A public utility that is not prepared to implement a part of the proposed amendments would be able to address the matters in its current USECP proceeding or in its next USECP proceeding and to seek a waiver or to provide a timetable for prospective implementation. Proposed Annex § 58.18.

(17) Identify the financial, economic and social impact of the regulation on individuals, small businesses, businesses and labor communities and other public and private organizations. Evaluate the benefits expected as a result of the regulation.

#### **Response:**

Although the proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations do not require public utilities to increase their annual LIURP budgets, costs to fund system modifications needed for proposed reporting requirements may temporarily and minimally increase the recoverable and nonbypassable cost of universal service passed on to residential customers. As described above, PGW recovers its universal service costs from its residential ratepayer class and from other ratepayer classes. Therefore, PGW's

non-residential ratepayers could also see a one-time minimal increase in the recoverable and nonbypassable cost of universal service due to the implementation of system modifications necessary to comply with the proposed requirements.

To better estimate the potential costs of the NOPR, the public utilities are requested to provide cost estimates to the PUC for any potential system upgrades necessary to implement this proposed rulemaking.

Notwithstanding the potential costs of the proposed amendments, the proposed amendments to the existing LIURP regulations would be in furtherance of the public interest as the proposed amendments are designed to foster consistency among public utility LIURPs, streamline data reporting, and enhance coordination with other weatherization programs and other low-income assistance programs. Public utility customers and the public at large benefit when LIURPs are administered with other assistance programs, such as WAP, the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program [sic] (LIHEAP), and the public utility's other universal service programs such as a customer assistance program (CAP). For example, LIURPs help to reduce energy usage, and CAPs help to lower or limit monthly utility bills, but the two programs are most cost-effective when working in tandem. When CAP participation is coupled with LIURP participation, the impact may lower the amount of costs related to CAP shortfall and uncollectable balances. The CAP shortfall is the difference between the actual cost of energy used and the CAP bill amount; these costs are recovered from other ratepayers. The PUC's Policy Statement on CAPs is at 52 Pa. Code §§ 69.261—267 (2020).

Public utilities may also experience a decrease in spending due to the proposed amendments to the existing LIURP regulations. Proposed subsection 58.14c(d) of the proposed regulations would allow a public utility to use up to 1% of its total LIURP budget on costs associated with coordinated trainings, outreach, or a combination of these efforts, with other public utilities. This amendment would allow a public utility to reduce spending on LIURP trainings or outreach by coordinating these activities with one or more other public utilities.

The proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations may also increase the number of community-based organizations (CBOs) used as ESPs to provide LIURP services. While the PUC and the regulated community have used the term "CBO" for years, existing section 58.2 does not define "CBO." Proposed section 58.2 would codify the term's definition as a "public or private nonprofit organization that is representative of a community or a significant segment of a community and that works to meet community needs." Proposed subsection 58.14b(d) would allow a public utility to prioritize contracting with CBOs that meet its ESP qualifications. This proposed amendment would be consistent with the requirements of 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 2804(9) and 2203(8) that mandate the PUC to encourage the use of CBOs that have the necessary technical and administrative experience to be the direct providers of services or programs which reduce energy consumption.

(18) Explain how the benefits of the regulation outweigh any cost and adverse effects.

### **Response:**

LIURPs are intended to help low-income households lower their energy bills, reduce energy consumption, and improve long-term health, safety, and comfort levels of residences. The proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations would improve consistency and foster uniform standards across all public utility LIURPs. As stated above, LIURP costs may increase temporarily for some public utilities if they need to make system modifications consistent with the proposed amendments. However, the increased flexibility in determining program measures and enhanced coordination in the proposed

regulations should ultimately benefit a public utility and its customers by providing more opportunities for energy savings and by providing more opportunities to address public health and safety issues for low-income residences. This would help to reduce utility service terminations as well as the costs of collection expenses and write-offs that public utility customers would otherwise have to bear. Public utilities may also reduce spending on LIURP trainings or outreach if they coordinate with other public utilities. Providing greater clarity in the Chapter 58 regulations could also streamline the USECP review process for the public utilities, the PUC, and other stakeholders.

In contrast, the adverse effects of forgoing this proposed rulemaking would jeopardize the realization of many benefits that could strengthen the administration of LIURPs. Doing nothing would forego the opportunities for increased synergisms resulting from joint training and outreach, and enhanced reporting and for more streamlined periodic reviews. Not undertaking the proposed amendments could also forego the opportunity to allow public utilities greater flexibility in providing energy conservation and usage reduction services and enhanced health and safety measures.

(19) Provide a specific estimate of the costs and/or savings to the **regulated community** associated with compliance, including any legal, accounting or consulting procedures which may be required. Explain how the dollar estimates were derived.

### **Response:**

LIURP costs are recoverable and non-bypassable. As explained in greater detail in response to other questions in the RAF, residential ratepayers pay the cost of LIURP services, with the exception of PGW which recovers its universal service costs from residential and other ratepayer classes. The proposed amendments would not require a public utility to increase its annual LIURP budgets or to incur unrecoverable costs to provide LIURP services. Any new costs associated with compliance with the proposed amendments, such as system modifications to address new reporting requirements, would be temporary and recoverable by the public utility. Some public utilities may already be tracking the proposed additional data, in which case no cost increases would be expected.

The proposed amendments may also result in reduced spending by allowing the public utilities to coordinate their LIURP trainings or outreach with other public utilities. Proposed Annex at § 58.14c.

The PUC has asked public utilities and other stakeholders to comment on the potential for cost increases or savings based on implementation of these proposed amendments. Specifically, the PUC requested that stakeholders:

- Identify the benefits and adverse effects of the proposed amendments, including costs and cost savings.
- Quantify the specific costs, savings, or both, that a public utility anticipates may be associated with compliance with the proposed amendments.
- Explain additional legal, accounting, consulting, reporting, recordkeeping, and other work that could be involved in complying with the proposed regulations.

NOPR Order at 96-97.

(20) Provide a specific estimate of the costs and/or savings to the **local governments** associated with compliance, including any legal, accounting or consulting procedures which may be required. Explain how the dollar estimates were derived.

# **Response:**

No costs or savings to local governments are anticipated. Except for municipal entities served by PGW, local governments do not bear the cost of LIURPs offered by EDCs and NGDCs.

In 2021, municipal entities served by PGW were billed 2.23% of PGW's universal service costs. \*The 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance is available at: <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2188/2021">https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2188/2021</a> universal service report rev122722.pdf. PGW's projected 2023 LIURP budget is \$7,988,818; its projected 2023 universal service budget is \$79.131,976. *PGW USECP 2023—2027 Order*, Docket No. M-2021-3029323 (order entered on 1/12/2023, at 85, *citing* PGW's Proposed 2023—2027 USECP, at 17, 21, 25, and 29. <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1770503.pdf">https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1770503.pdf</a>.

To the extent that PGW would have to modify its systems to comply with the proposed amendments, LIURP costs recovered from municipal entities could increase slightly for the first year of implementation.

(21) Provide a specific estimate of the costs and/or savings to the **state government** associated with the implementation of the regulation, including any legal, accounting, or consulting procedures which may be required. Explain how the dollar estimates were derived.

## **Response:**

No costs to state government are anticipated. The PUC does not expect to incur any costs associated with implementation of the proposed amendments to the existing regulation. PUC practices and procedures relative to LIURP regulation have already been established, so there would be no significant changes to PUC staff workload. Efficiencies may result from streamlined reporting by the public utilities. No other State-level governments would be affected by the proposed amendments.

(22) For each of the groups and entities identified in items (19)-(21) above, submit a statement of legal, accounting or consulting procedures and additional reporting, recordkeeping or other paperwork, including copies of forms or reports, which will be required for implementation of the regulation and an explanation of measures which have been taken to minimize these requirements.

#### **Response:**

There are no legal, accounting or consulting procedures applicable to any of the groups or entities identified in Questions (20)-(21) above. Local and state governments have no reporting, recordkeeping or paperwork obligations as a result of the proposed amendments.

The requirements in the existing Chapter 58 only apply to the regulated community of EDCs and NGDCs; the proposed amendments would likewise only apply to the EDCs and NGDCs as identified in Question (19) above. The proposed amendments would add the following new reporting requirements for the EDCs and NGDCs but do not require any new forms. The new data would be reported in conjunction with the data currently reported under § 54.75 and § 62.5. Specifically, the proposed § 58.15(3)(i)—(vi) and the proposed § 58.15(4)(i)—(v) amendments would require the EDCs and NGDCs to begin reporting:

- The number of LIURP jobs, including the number and type of dwellings, the number of each job type completed, the number of fuel-switching jobs, the number of deferred dwellings, the number of previously deferred dwellings that received program services during the program year, the number of inter-utility coordinated LIURP jobs, and the number of LIURP jobs coordinated with other weatherization programs.
- The total LIURP costs including, material and labor costs of measures installed, administrative costs, inter-utility trainings, coordinated trainings and outreach, health and safety, incidental repairs, energy conservation education and cost to serve special needs customers.
- Overall percent of energy usage reduction and energy usage reduction by job type.
- The total number of CAP households and number of special needs households.
- The budget and actual spending for each LIURP pilot program, number of jobs by job type, duration of the pilot, results and measures implemented through the pilot.
- The annual LIURP budget if more than 10% remains unspent.
- Energy savings and load management impacts from program services.
- Changes in customer utility bills.
- Payment behavior and account balances.
- Household demographic data at the time program measures were installed.
- Assessment of the cost-effectiveness of ESPs used in providing program services and how the ESPs are meeting quality control standards. The public utility shall identify how this information is incorporated into LIURP management decisions.

As stated above in response to Question (19), some of the public utilities already track and/or report these data. Although, we do not anticipate significant costs for the public utilities, we requested that stakeholders comment on the costs and savings related to the proposed changes and the additional legal, accounting, consulting, reporting, recordkeeping, and other work involved in complying with the proposed amendments.

As stated above in response to Question (20), local governments, except possibly municipal entities served by PGW, would not be affected by the regulation. That impact on local governments receiving service from PGW would be limited to paying their pro-rated share of the cost of implementing programming changes as part of PGW's universal service recovery mechanism.

As stated above in response to Question (21), the PUC does not require additional legal, accounting, or consulting procedures for the implementation of the regulation. Although some of the proposed amendments include provisions requiring a public utility to track and/or report additional data, this data would be submitted as part of the existing annual LIURP reports (as noted in response to Question (22a)), so there will be no new forms or reports related to these new reporting requirements.

(22a) Are forms required for implementation of the regulation?

### **Response:**

No new forms are required to comply with the proposed amendments.

The EDCs and NGDCs are currently required to compile and report LIURP data and evaluation findings electronically to the PUC on an annual basis including the annual LIURP data required by 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75 and 62.5 (relating to annual residential collection universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements). These existing annual reporting requirements would be incorporated into Chapter 58. The following is a list of the reports and method for submission as proposed in the amendments:

- Proposed § 58.15(1) would incorporate the requirement currently in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(II) and 62.5(a)(2)(ii)(A)(II) that EDCs and NGDCs report by a date certain actual LIURP spending and production data for the recently completed program year and projections for the current program year to the PUC annually by February 28. Public utilities are currently required to submit this form electronically. Subsection 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(II) directs EDCs to provide these data annually by the end of February, and § 62.5(a)(2)(ii)(A)(II) directs NGDCs to report these data annually by April 1. Both EDCs and NGDCs currently provide this information by February 28 annually.
  - \*See copy of the existing Annual LIURP Spending and Production form(s) for EDCs and NGDCs is attached.
- Proposed § 58.15(2) would incorporate the requirement currently in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75 and 62.5(a) that EDCs and NGDCs report universal service program data, which includes LIURP data, to the PUC by April 1. The public utilities enter these data in the PUC's Universal Service Reporting System website, which is secure and password protected.

  \*See link and attached copy of the webpage.
- Proposed § 58.15(3) would incorporate the requirement currently in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(I) and 62.5(a)(2)(ii)(A)(I) that EDCs and NGDCs report statistical data on LIURP jobs completed in the preceding program year to the PUC by April 30 annually. Public utilities are able to report these data in any format as long as the information reported is consistent with regulation requirements. Public utilities are required to report these data to the PUC electronically.
- Proposed § 58.15(4) would incorporate the requirement currently in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(I) and 62.5(a)(2)(ii)(A)(I) that EDCs and NGDCs report the evaluation data and analysis of LIURP jobs completed to the PUC by April 30 annually. These data include periods covering the pre-installation and post-installation of LIURP measures, ending within the previous program year. EDCs and NGDCs upload the data to the PUC's Universal Service Reporting System website, which is a secure and password protected.

  \*See link and attached copy of the webpage.

\*PUC's Universal Service Reporting System website can be viewed at this link: <a href="http://www.usr.puc.pa.gov/(S(clliwedejxvrt30cx5j5eihr))/Logon.aspx">http://www.usr.puc.pa.gov/(S(clliwedejxvrt30cx5j5eihr))/Logon.aspx</a>.

(22b) If forms are required for implementation of the regulation, attach copies of the forms here. If your agency uses electronic forms, provide links to each form or a detailed description of the information required to be reported. Failure to attach forms, provide links, or provide a detailed description of the information to be reported will constitute a faulty delivery of the regulation.

### **Response:**

No new forms are required for implementation of the proposed amendments. We have attached the forms and provided the link used under current regulation as described and referenced in response to Question (22a).

(23) In the table below, provide an estimate of the fiscal savings and costs associated with implementation and compliance for the regulated community, local government, and state government for the current year and five subsequent years.

#### **Response:**

There are no known costs or savings associated with implementing the proposed amendments to the regulation. The proposed amendments to the existing regulations would not require public utilities to increase their LIURP budgets. Any new costs associated with compliance with the proposed amendments, such as system modifications to address new reporting requirements, should be temporary. Some public utilities may already be tracking the additional data required by the proposed amendments to the reporting requirements, in which case, no cost increases are anticipated. The PUC requested stakeholders to include estimated costs and/or savings associated with compliance and implementation of the proposed amendments.

	Current FY Year	FY +1 Year	FY +2 Year	FY +3 Year	FY +4 Year	FY +5 Year
SAVINGS:	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Regulated Community	None	None	None	None	None	None
Local Government	None	None	None	None	None	None
State Government	None	None	None	None	None	None
<b>Total Savings</b>	None	None	None	None	None	None
COSTS:						
Regulated Community	None	None	None	None	None	None
Local Government	None	None	None	None	None	None
State Government	None	None	None	None	None	None
Total Costs	None	None	None	None	None	None
REVENUE LOSSES:						
Regulated Community	None	None	None	None	None	None

Local	None	None	None	None	None	None
Government						
State	None	None	None	None	None	None
Government						
<b>Total Revenue</b>	None	None	None	None	None	None
Losses						

(23a) Provide the past three year expenditure history for programs affected by the regulation.

Program	FY -3	FY -2	FY -1	Current FY

## **Response:**

\*See Attachment A: LIURP Spending & Production.

- (24) For any regulation that may have an adverse impact on small businesses (as defined in Section 3 of the Regulatory Review Act, Act 76 of 2012), provide an economic impact statement that includes the following:
  - (a) An identification and estimate of the number of small businesses subject to the regulation.
  - (b) The projected reporting, recordkeeping and other administrative costs required for compliance with the proposed regulation, including the type of professional skills necessary for preparation of the report or record.
  - (c) A statement of probable effect on impacted small businesses.
  - (d) A description of any less intrusive or less costly alternative methods of achieving the purpose of the proposed regulation.

#### **Response:**

As indicated above in response to Question (15), the proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations would not impact small business customers of any EDC or of any NGDC except possibly PGW. PGW's commercial customers are projected to bear 22.2% of PGW's projected 2023 LIURP costs under the existing regulations. The PUC does not know how many, if any, of PGW's commercial customers are small businesses. If PGW incurs programming costs to implement any final-form regulations, it is expected that there could be a one-time impact of 22.2% of the implementation costs imposed on its commercial class.

(25) List any special provisions which have been developed to meet the particular needs of affected groups or persons including, but not limited to, minorities, the elderly, small businesses, and farmers.

#### **Response:**

Small businesses and other customers who do not subscribe to public utility service as residential customers are not eligible for LIURP services. Thus, no provisions for providing LIURP services to them have been developed to meet the particular needs of such customers.

LIURPs, by statute, are designed to assist low-income households, typically those with household income of 150% or less of the FPIG. This includes minorities, the elderly, and farmers, among others, without discrimination. LIURP regulations currently allow a public utility to spend up to 20% of its

annual LIURP budget on "special needs" customers. 52 Pa. Code § 58.10 (relating to program announcement). Special needs customers are currently defined as customers having an arrearage with a public utility and income between 151% and 200% of the FPIG. 52 Pa. Code § 58.2 (relating to definitions). However, under the proposed amendments, the revised definition of "special needs customers" would also include customers with a household member or members who are age 62 and over or age five and under, need medical equipment, have a disability, are under a protection from abuse order, or are otherwise defined as a special needs customer under the public utility's approved USECP. Proposed Annex at § 58.2. Proposed amendments would also increase the amount a public utility may spend on serving special needs customers from 20% to 25% of the annual LIURP budget. Proposed Annex at § 58.4(a.1). This increase would allow public utilities greater flexibility to serve more special needs customers who are not income-eligible for CAP or LIHEAP but who still need help with their utility bills. Further, this proposed amendment would increase the pool of potentially eligible LIURP customers and would provide more opportunities for coordination with DCED's WAP and other weatherization programs. In some circumstances, a public utility may not be able to perform LIURP services in a home due to health and safety conditions (e.g., mold, moisture, or structural issues). The proposed amendments would clarify how a public utility would be allowed to address health and safety conditions so that LIURP measures can be installed. Proposed Annex at § 58.12.

Additionally, to reflect the changing ways in which people access information and the changing demographics of a public utility's service territory, the proposed amendments would require a public utility to:

- Advertise LIURP through a wider range of media outlets and platforms, including social media.
- Advertise LIURP in languages other than English when census data indicate that 5% or more of the residents of the public utility's service territory are using that language.
- Provide energy conservation education activities in a language or method of communication appropriate to its target audience, providing all LIURP recipients with an equal opportunity to access energy resources.

Proposed Annex at §§ 58.9(a) and 58.13(d).

These amendments would be consistent with the existing customer information provisions in 52 Pa. Code § 56.91(b)(17) (relating to general provisions and contents of termination notice).

(26) Include a description of any alternative regulatory provisions which have been considered and rejected and a statement that the least burdensome acceptable alternative has been selected.

#### **Response:**

The PUC considered multiple changes to the LIURP regulations proposed by stakeholders in response to the 2016 Secretarial Letter. Approximately 19 entities, organizations, or individuals, separately or jointly, filed comments and/or reply comments. In addition, the PUC regularly receives stakeholder proposals to modify individual LIURPs as part of its periodic reviews of public utility USECPs, many of which are accepted in whole or in part. Further, the PUC collects relevant data from LIURPs as part of annual reporting from public utilities and periodic impact evaluations. Based on the PUC's review of this information, the proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations would accept many ideas offered

by stakeholders and would reflect the least burdensome alternative to proposed changes offered by stakeholders but not selected by the PUC for inclusion in the NOPR.

\*See Attachment D: List of Participants Responding to the September 16, 2016 Secretarial Letter.

- (27) In conducting a regulatory flexibility analysis, explain whether regulatory methods were considered that will minimize any adverse impact on small businesses (as defined in Section 3 of the Regulatory Review Act, Act 76 of 2012), including:
  - a) The establishment of less stringent compliance or reporting requirements for small businesses;
  - b) The establishment of less stringent schedules or deadlines for compliance or reporting requirements for small businesses;
  - c) The consolidation or simplification of compliance or reporting requirements for small businesses;
  - d) The establishment of performance standards for small businesses to replace design or operational standards required in the regulation; and
  - e) The exemption of small businesses from all or any part of the requirements contained in the regulation.

### **Response:**

As stated above, the proposed amendments to the existing LIURP regulations would only apply to the seven EDCs and six NGDCs. Small businesses would continue to have no compliance or reporting requirements or performance standards. Therefore, the PUC did not conduct a flexibility analysis for impacts to small businesses or provide any exemptions for small businesses.

(28) If data is the basis for this regulation, please provide a description of the data, explain <u>in detail</u> how the data was obtained, and how it meets the acceptability standard for empirical, replicable and testable data that is supported by documentation, statistics, reports, studies or research. Please submit data or supporting materials with the regulatory package. If the material exceeds 50 pages, please provide it in a searchable electronic format or provide a list of citations and internet links that, where possible, can be accessed in a searchable format in lieu of the actual material. If other data was considered but not used, please explain why that data was determined not to be acceptable.

#### **Response:**

As noted above, the PUC has been reviewing EDC and NGDC LIURPs for decades. LIURP data are reported by public utilities annually, reviewed by PUC staff, and incorporated into annual Universal Service Programs and Collections Performance Reports issued by PUC's Bureau of Consumer Services. Each public utility's universal service programs, including LIURPs, are reviewed by an independent third-party every five or six years. Each public utility's LIURP policies and data have been reviewed by the PUC and stakeholders as part of USECP proceedings in periods ranging typically between every three to five years. Over the years, the data sets reported by the public utilities have expanded either voluntarily or by PUC directives, typically in public utility-specific, on-the-record proceedings. In addition to stakeholder responses to the September 2016 Secretarial Letter, the considerations giving rise to this NOPR drew upon the decades of LIURP data that have been reported, the ways in the which the data have been reported, the frequency with which additional data have had to be requested, the various sources for the data requests, and the absence of certain additional data that would now be required if the proposed amendments are promulgated. None of the data was excluded.

\*PUC's Universal Service Programs and Collections Performance Reports can be viewed at this link:

https://www.puc.pa.gov/filing-resources/reports/universal-service-programs-and-collections-performance-reports/

\*The list of current public utility USECPs and third-party evaluations can be viewed at this link: <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/electricity/universal-service/">https://www.puc.pa.gov/electricity/universal-service/</a>

\*See the attached data described above and provided in response to Questions (10) and (23).

(29) Include a schedule for review of the regulation including:

### **Responses:**

A. The length of the public comment period:

The public comment period runs for 75 days following publication of the NOPR in the Pennsylvania Bulletin. This is 45 days for written comments and 30 days for written reply comments.

B. The date or dates on which any public meetings or hearings will be held:

The PUC's Public Meeting<sup>1</sup> resulting in the PUC's adoption and entry of the NOPR was held on May 18, 2023. The PUC does not anticipate public input hearings on the NOPR. The PUC has provided for written public comments. (See the response to Question (29a).) Stakeholder meetings may be held. The PUC will finalize the final-form regulation at a Public Meeting within the two-year window following the close of the public comment period regarding the NOPR to permit timely delivery to the Legislative Committees and IRRC.

C. The expected date of delivery of the final-form regulation:

The PUC expects to deliver the NOPR to the Legislative Committees, the Legislative Reference Bureau (LRB), and IRRC after receiving approvals from the Office of Attorney General and the Governor's Office of the Budget. Publication of the NOPR will likely occur 17 to 24 days after delivery to the LRB. The public comment period will end 75 days (45 days for written comments and 30 days for written reply comments) after publication of the NOPR. The PUC expects to deliver the final-form regulation to IRRC and the Legislative Committees prior to the expiration of the NOPR to the Legislative

Committees, LRB, and IRRC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> PUC Public Meetings are open to the public, but there is no opportunity for the public to address the PUC at the Public Meetings since adequate forums have been made available for public participation in cases before the PUC.

D. The expected effective date of the final-form regulation:

To be determined.

E. The expected date by which compliance with the final-form regulation will be required:

To be determined. Proposed § 58.18 would provide that a public utility alleging special circumstances may petition the PUC through its USECP proceeding to waive a provision of Chapter 58 under 52 Pa. Code § 1.91 (relating to applications for formal requirements).

F. The expected date by which required permits, licenses or other approvals must be obtained:

Not applicable.

(30) Describe the plan developed for evaluating the continuing effectiveness of the regulations after its implementation.

### **Response:**

The effectiveness of the proposed amendments would be reviewed in conjunction with evaluating public utility USECPs, annual LIURP reporting data, periodic impact evaluations, and through discussions with the universal service advisory committees for each public utility. PUC staff will continue to work with public utilities and other stakeholders, assessing their concerns and examining their questions related to all aspects of the LIURP regulations under both the existing Chapter 58 and as Chapter 58 may be amended.

# List of Attachments to LIURP NOPR RAF 57-340 (August 2023)

Attachment A: LIURP Spending & Production

Attachment B: Residential Customers & LIURP-Eligible Customers

Attachment C: LIURP Average Energy Savings & LIURP Estimated Annual Bill Savings

Attachment D: List of Participants Responding to the September 16, 2016 Secretarial Letter

Attachment E: Comparison of State Low-Income Programs

#### Attachment A

# PA PUC LIURP Rulemaking PUC Docket No. L-2016-2667886 LIURP Spending & Production

# RAF Questions (10), (15), & (23)

The information in this Attachment A relates to RAF (August 2023) responses to RAF questions (10), (15), and (23). The LIURP spending and production numbers noted below are reported by the public utilities to the PUC annually and are published in the PUC's annual report on Universal Service and Collections Performance, available at this link: <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/filing-resources/reports/universal-service-programs-and-collections-performance-reports/">https://www.puc.pa.gov/filing-resources/reports/</a>universal-service-programs-and-collections-performance-reports/.

### LIURP Spending

The PUC notes that LIURP spending decreased in program year 2020. EDCs and NGDCs suspended LIURP spending and production for several months in 2020 as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. The length of the suspension varied by public utility. LIURP spending data for 2022 and 2023 are not yet available as of July 2023. The PUC is currently validating LIURP spending data reported for 2022, and public utilities will not report 2023 LIURP spending data until April 2024.

Tables 1 and 2 below identify the total amount of LIURP spending for each EDC and NGDC over a five-year history for which the PUC has aggregate public records.<sup>2</sup>

Attachment A Table 1 EDCs' LIURP Spending 2017 – 2021

EDCs	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Duquesne	\$1,189,179	\$2,341,637	\$622,772 <sup>3</sup>	\$1,566,479	\$2,267,480
Met-Ed	\$4,664,642	\$5,588,477	\$5,319,200	\$5,243,891	\$5,760,936
PECO Electric	\$5,997,252	\$5,600,000	\$5,600,000	\$3,350,847	\$5,620,481
Penelec	\$5,212,543	\$6,167,794	\$7,049,211	\$4,571,159	\$6,046,027
Penn Power	\$2,266,670	\$2,504,699	\$2,842,470	\$2,320,305	\$3,122,296
PPL	\$9,984,911	\$10,229,891	\$10,072,389	\$3,801,138	\$12,567,945
West Penn	\$4,699,352	\$4,378,426	\$5,189,877	\$5,420,587	\$6,941,354
Total	\$34,014,549	\$36,810,924	\$36,073,147	\$26,274,406	\$42,326,519

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 55; 2020 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 52-53; 2019 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 45-46; 2018 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 47; and 2017 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In 2019, Duquesne contracted with a new third-party to administer its LIURP. This transition required the hiring of new staff, enhanced outreach, and various system, reporting, and administrative changes. Duquesne reported that these activities resulted in lower LIURP spending and production activity in 2019. 2019 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 45.

## Attachment A Table 2 NGDCs' LIURP Spending 2017 – 2021

1,02 es Eleiu Spinung 201: 2021					
NGDCs	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Columbia	\$4,492,304	\$4,448,061	\$5,228,706	\$2,510,577	\$3,463,108
NFG	\$1,047,123	\$1,331,938	\$1,178,597	\$820,235	\$972,968
PECO Gas	\$2,250,000	\$2,250,000	\$2,250,000	\$889,931	\$2,250,012
PNGC	\$2,050,520	\$2,085,846	\$1,620,057	\$2,095,714	\$2,307,012
PGW	\$5,239,743	\$7,848,602	\$7,968,468	\$6,790,185	\$9,188,284
UGI Utilities – Gas <sup>4</sup>	\$2,143,948	\$2,260,243	\$2,140,667	\$1,788,743	\$2,623,961
Total	\$17,223,638	\$20,224,690	\$20,386,495	\$14,895,385	\$20,805,345

#### **LIURP Production**

As noted above, 2020 saw a significant decrease to the number of LIURP jobs completed because EDCs and NGDCs were unable to gain access to many residences for months due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Additionally, the PUC notes that LIURP production (or LIURP jobs completed) levels can also be influenced by many factors including the size of the public utility's LIURP budget; housing-stock characteristics such as the type, size, and condition; contractor capability; contractor capacity; and, to a lesser extent, customer behavior, and issues obtaining landlord permission for customers who rent.

Tables 3 and 4 below identify the total number of LIURP jobs completed for each EDC and NGDC over a five-year history. An average of 16,224 EDC customers and an average of 4,126 NGDC customers received LIURP services annually from 2017 through 2021.<sup>5</sup>

Attachment A Table 3
EDC LIURP Production 2017-2021

EDCs	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Duquesne	2,660	3,224	725	1,640	2,619
Met-Ed	1,665	1,976	1,508	1,110	1,272
PECO Electric	7,024	6,220	6,879	2,983	2,041
Penelec	2,565	2,537	2,378	1,325	1,961
Penn Power	890	946	875	571	696
PPL	3,802	3,950	3,479	1,600	4,384
West Penn	1,150	1,108	1,157	996	1,203
Total	19,756	19,961	17,001	10,225	14,176

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> On October 4, 2019, at Docket Nos. R-2018-3006814, *et al.*, the PUC approved the merger of the UGI South, UGI North, and UGI Central rate districts into one rate district as UGI Utilities, Inc. – Gas Division. LIURP spending data from 2017 through 2019 for UGI Utilities – Gas reflect only the spending of UGI South and UGI North.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 56; 2020 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 54; 2019 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 46-47; and 2018 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 48.

# Attachment A Table 4 NGDC LIURP Production 2017-2021

NGDCs	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Columbia	440	417	497	257	307
NFG	143	149	123	77	94
PECO Gas	1,117	1,298	970	293	309
PNGC	330	268	153	204	238
PGW	2,113	2,500	3,010	1,657	2,060
UGI Utilities – Gas <sup>6</sup>	337	314	330	247	378
Total	4,480	4,946	5,083	2,735	3,386

 $<sup>^6</sup>$  As noted above, LIURP production data from 2017 through 2019 for UGI Utilities – Gas reflect only the spending of UGI South and UGI North.

#### Attachment B

# PA PUC LIURP Rulemaking PUC Docket No. L-2016-2667886 Residential Customers & LIURP-Eligible Customers

## Question (10)

#### Residential Customers

The PUC's 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance identifies the average number of residential customers in each EDC's and NGDC's service territory in 2021.<sup>7</sup> Tables 1 and 2, below, show the average numbers of electric residential customers and the natural gas residential customers in 2021, as reported by the public utilities:

Attachment B Table 1 EDC Residential Customers – 2021

EDC Residential Customers 2021					
EDCs	Residential Customers 2021				
Duquesne	543,300				
Met-Ed	512,216				
PECO Electric	1,513,368				
Penelec	501,816				
Penn Power	148,138				
PPL	1,251,196				
West Penn	632,415				
Total	5,102,449				

Attachment B Table 2 NGDC Residential Customers – 2021

NGDCs	Residential Customers 2021
Columbia	407,892
NFG	198,007
PECO Gas	495,160
PNGC	593,089
PGW	488,817
UGI Utilities – Gas	611,631
Total	2,794,596

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at: <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2188/2021">https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/2188/2021</a> universal service report rev122722.pdf.

### LIURP-Eligible Customers

In their USECPs, public utilities also report the estimated number of residential customers who may qualify for LIURP services. In Tables 3 and 4, below, are the numbers, as reported in the EDCs' and in the NGDCs' current USECPs, of residential customers potentially eligible for LIURP services that could benefit from the proposed amendments to the LIURP regulations:

Attachment B Table 3<sup>8</sup> EDC LIURP-Eligible Customers

	LIURP-Eligible
EDCs	Residential Customers
Duquesne	24,494
Met-Ed	49,287
PECO Electric & Gas <sup>9</sup>	371,616
Penelec	51,563
Penn Power	10,961
PPL	85,825
West Penn	82,096
Total	675,842

Attachment B Table 4<sup>10</sup> NGDC LIURP-Eligible Customers

NGDCs	LIURP-Eligible Residential Customers
Columbia	26,499
NFG	9,753
PNGC	12,000
PGW	44,168
UGI Utilities – Gas <sup>11</sup>	10,007
Total	102,427

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Duquesne 2020-2025 USECP, Docket No. M-2019-3008227 (filed on August 18, 2022), at 40; FirstEnergy (Met-Ed, Penelec, Penn Power, and West Penn) 2019-2021 USECP, Docket Nos. M-2017-2636969, M-2017-2636973, M-2017-2636976, and M-2017-2636978 (filed on June 24, 2019), at 27; PECO (electric and gas) 2019-2028 USECP, Docket No. M-2018-3005795 (filed on November 10, 2022), at 3; and PPL 2023-2027 USECP, Docket No. M-2022-3031727 (filed on March 13, 2023) at 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> PECO does not distinguish potentially eligible households specifically as electric or natural gas customers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Columbia 2019-2021 USECP, Docket No. M-2018-2645401 (filed on November 25, 2019), at 34; NFG 2022-2026 USECP, Docket No. M-2021-3024935 (filed on October 13, 2022), at 39; PNGC 2019-2024 USECP Order, Docket No. M-2020-3021343 (entered on May 12, 2022), at 79; PGW 2023-2027 USECP Order, Docket No. M-2016-2542415 (entered on January 23, 2023), at 81; UGI 2020-2025 USECP, Docket No. M-2019-3014966 (filed on December 28, 2022), at B-1.

On October 4, 2019, at Docket Nos. R-2018-3006814, *et al.*, the PUC approved the merger of the UGI South, UGI North, and UGI Central rate districts into one rate district as UGI Utilities, Inc. – Gas Division. The UGI 2020-2025 USECP reports only the number of LIURP-eligible customers for UGI South (5,251) and UGI North (4,756).

#### Attachment C

# PA PUC LIURP Rulemaking PUC Docket No. L-2016-2667886 LIURP Average Energy Savings & LIURP Estimated Annual Bill Savings<sup>12</sup>

## Question (10)

Table 1, below, shows the aggregate energy savings for the EDCs and NGDCs for the 2015-2019 program years. The savings are based on weather-normalized data and represent an average of the public utility results for each job category.

Attachment C Table 1 LIURP Average Energy Savings 2015-2019

		<i></i>			
Job Type	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019
Electric Heating	11.3%	9.3%	8.0%	8.1%	7.6%
Electric Water Heating	14.3%	11.1%	7.3%	6.6%	10.7%
Electric Baseboard	9.4%	7.7%	5.8%	5.6%	7.3%
Gas Heating	15.1%	13.1%	16.3%	16.6%	15.2%

Table 2, below, shows estimated annual bill reductions, based on the aggregated average of the public utility results from each category of LIURP jobs completed in the 2015-2019 program years, evaluated in the following year (post period), and reported in the year after that.

Attachment C Table 2 LIURP Estimated Annual Bill Savings 2015-2019

Job Type	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019
Electric Heating	\$243	\$212	\$222	\$198	\$194
Electric Water Heating	\$240	\$206	\$139	\$122	\$200
Electric Baseboard	\$135	\$119	\$92	\$84	\$114
Gas Heating	\$254	\$211	\$324	\$304	\$249

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 58-59; 2020 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 56-57; and 2019 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 49.

#### Attachment D

# PA PUC LIURP Rulemaking PUC Docket No. L-2016-2667886 List of Participants Responding to the September 16, 2016 Secretarial Letter

## **Question (26)**

Initiative to Review and Revise the Existing LIURP Regulations PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886

The following entities, organizations, or individuals, separately or jointly, filed comments or reply comments, or both, to the 12/16/2016 Secretarial Letter:

- Duquesne Light Company (Duquesne)
- Metropolitan Edison Company (Met-Ed), Pennsylvania Electric Company (Penelec), Pennsylvania Power Company (Penn Power), and West Penn Power Company (West Penn) (collectively FirstEnergy)
- PECO Energy Company (electric and gas) (PECO)
- Peoples Natural Gas LLC (PNGC) and Peoples Gas Company LLC (PGC) (collectively Peoples)
- PPL Electric Utilities Corporation (PPL)
- Energy Association of Pennsylvania (EAP)<sup>13</sup>
- Office of Consumer Advocate (OCA)
- Department of Environmental Protection (DEP)
- Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED)
- Commission on Economic Opportunity (CEO)
- Pennsylvania Energy Efficiency For All Coalition (PA-EEFA) (Pennsylvania Utility Law Project (PULP); Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC); National Housing Trust (NHT); Keystone Energy Efficiency Alliance (KEEA); Action Housing, Inc. (AHI); Housing Alliance of Pennsylvania (HAP); Regional Housing Legal Services (RHLS); and Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, Inc. (CLS))
- PA Weatherization Providers Task Force (PWPTF)<sup>14</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> EDC members of EAP include: Citizens' Electric Company, Duquesne, Met-Ed, PECO, Penelec, Penn Power, Pike County Light & Power Company (Pike), PPL, UGI Utilities Inc. (UGI), Wellsboro Electric Company, and West Penn Power. NGDC members of EAP include: Columbia Gas of Pennsylvania, Inc., Pike, NFG, PECO, Peoples, PGW, UGI, and Valley Energy Inc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> PWPTF is a network of organizations providing energy conservation services throughout the Commonwealth. https://www.paweatherization.org/

### Attachment E

## PA PUC LIURP Rulemaking PUC Docket No. L-2016-2667886 Comparison of State Low-Income Programs

Summary: This is a sampling of **Federal and state** energy assistance programs that may be available in other states; the list was compiled in June 2023. The list is not exhaustive, nor has it been confirmed with agencies or practitioners in the listed states. The Federal Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) and the Federal Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) are open and optional to all states. As of June 2023, the PUC is aware of at least 20 states with programs mandated by **state stature or regulation** that focus on energy assistance or usage reduction, or both, for low-income residences.

States	Energy Program + Authority	Website	Comments
Alabama	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://adeca.alabama.gov/liheap/	
Alabama	(DOE WAP) Alabama Weatherization Assistance Program	https://adeca.alabama.gov/weatherization/	
Alaska	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) Alaska Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1842	The Heating Assistance Program assists households with income at or below 150%
Alaska	Universal Service: Heating Assistance Program (HAP)	https://health.alaska.gov/dpa/Pages/hap/defaul t.aspx	of the federal poverty income guidelines
Arizona	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) Arizona Department of Housing Weatherization Assistance Program	https://housing.az.gov/general- public/weatherization-assistance- program#:~:text=The%20Weatherization%20Pro gram%20enables%20income,%2C%20safety%2C %20and%20energy%20efficiency.	
	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://des.az.gov/liheap_	
Arkansas	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.adeq.state.ar.us/energy/assistance /liheap.aspx	

	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.adeq.state.ar.us/energy/assistance/wap.aspx#:~:text=The%20Arkansas%20Weatherization%20Program%20(AWP,reduce%20their%20daily%20energy%20usage.	
California	Usage Reduction: Public Utility Code Section 2790		PUC § 2790 requires an electrical or gas corporation to perform home weatherization services for low-income customers. A utility must balance the cost effectiveness of the weatherization services and the policy of reducing the hardships low-income households face.
	Universal Service: Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.csd.ca.gov/pages/liheapprogram.a spx	
	Universal Service: Colorado Low- income Energy Assistance Program (LEAP)	https://cdhs.colorado.gov/leap#:~:text=The%20 Colorado%20Low%2Dincome%20Energy,their%2 Owinter%20home%20heating%20costs.	
Colorado	Colorado's Affordable Residential Energy (CARE) program	https://www.energyoutreach.org/care/	CARE program provides income-qualified Coloradans in participating counties with free home energy efficiency upgrades for homeowners and renters.
Connecticut	Universal Service: Connecticut Energy Assistance Program (CEAP)	https://portal.ct.gov/dss/Economic- Security/Winter-Heating-Assistance/Energy- AssistanceWinter-Heating	Basic benefits towards heating bills range between \$250 to \$600 depending on income level, household size, and whether there is a vulnerable member in the household.
Delaware	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.dhss.delaware.gov/dssc/liheap.ht ml	
Florida	Florida Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1553	

	(DOE WAP) Florida Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1847#:~:text =What%20is%20Florida%20Weatherization%20 Assistance,income%20homes%20in%20all%20co unties.	
Georgia	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program	https://gefa.georgia.gov/weatherization- assistance- program#:~:text=Georgia's%20Weatherization%2 0Assistance%20Program%20increases,disabilities %2C%20and%20families%20with%20children.x	
Georgia	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://gefa.georgia.gov/weatherization- assistance- program#:~:text=Georgia's%20Weatherization% 20Assistance%20Program%20increases,disabiliti es%2C%20and%20families%20with%20children.	
Hawaii	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://humanservices.hawaii.gov/bessd/liheap/	
Idaho	(DOE WAP) Home Weatherization Assistance	https://healthandwelfare.idaho.gov/services- programs/financial-assistance/home- heatingutility-assistance	
	The Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1555	
Illinois	(DOE WAP) Illinois Home Weatherization Assistance Program (IHWAP)	https://dceo.illinois.gov/communityservices/homeweatherization.html#:~:text=The%20Illinois%20Home%20Weatherization%20Assistance,ensuring%20safe%20and%20healthy%20homes.	
	The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://dceo.illinois.gov/communityservices/utili tybillassistance.html	

Indiana	(DOE WAP) The Weatherization Assistance Program (Wx)	https://www.in.gov/ihcda/homeowners-and- renters/weatherizationenergy- conservation/#:~:text=The%20Weatherization% 20Assistance%20Program%20(Wx,their%20hom es%20more%20energy%2Defficient.	
	The Energy Assistance Program (EAP)	https://www.in.gov/ihcda/homeowners-and- renters/low-income-home-energy-assistance- program-liheap/	
lowa	Universal Service: Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) plus Iowa Code 476.6 (13 and 476.6 (15)	https://humanrights.iowa.gov/sites/default/files /media/LIHEAP FY22 Fact Sheet.pdf	lowa Code 476.6 (13) and 476.6 (15) require that the investor-owned utilities' energy efficiency plans include programs for low-income customers but do not require a specific level of spending.
Kansas	Kansas Low Income Energy Assistance Program (LIEAP)	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1557	
Kentucky	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.chfs.ky.gov/agencies/dcbs/dfs/pdb/Pages/liheap.aspx	
Louisiana	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP).	https://www.lhc.la.gov/energy- assistance#:~:text=LIHEAP%20is%20a%20federal ly%20funded,more%20information%20on%20th e%20program	

	The Low-Income Assistance Program (LIAP)	https://www.maine.gov/mpuc/consumer- assistance/programs#:~:text=LIAP-,The%20Low %2DIncome%20Assistance%20Program%20(LIAP )%20helps%20qualified%20low,your%20income %20and%20electricity%20usage.	
Maine	(DOE WAP) MaineHousing's Weatherization Program and Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.mainehousing.org/programs- services/HomeImprovement/homeimprovemen tdetail/weatherization#:~:text=MaineHousing's %20Weatherization%20Program%20provides%2 Ogrants,and%20some%20safety%2Drelated%20r epairs.	
	Universal Service: LD-1559		LD-1559, passed in June 2013, states that Efficiency Maine Trust shall "target at least 10% of funds for electricity conservation collected under subsection 4 or 4-A or \$2,600,000, whichever is greater, to programs for low-income residential consumers, as defined by the board by rule."
	(DOE WAP) The Maryland Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP)	https://dhcd.maryland.gov/Residents/Pages/wap/Default.aspx	
Maryland	Usage Reduction: EmPOWER Maryland Limited Income Energy Efficiency Program	https://dhcd.maryland.gov/Residents/Pages/liee p/default.aspx	The EmPOWER Maryland Limited Income Energy Efficiency Program does repairs and upgrades to a home and can significantly reduce energy use throughout the year, which can provide a more comfortable home, lower monthly power bills, and improve air quality and family health. Maryland's EmPOWER Program helps limited income households with installation of materials and equipment at no charge.

	Universal Service: Maryland Energy Assistance Program (MEAP)	https://dhcd.maryland.gov/Pages/EnergyEfficien cy/MEAP.aspx	
	Universal Service: Massachusetts home energy assistance program (LIHEAP)	https://www.mass.gov/service-details/learn- about-home-energy-assistance-liheap	
Massachusetts	2008 Green Communities Act		Green Communities Act requires that 10% of electric utility program funds and 20% of gas program funds be spent on comprehensive low-income energy efficiency and education programs.
Michigan	Universal Service: Michigan Energy Assistance Program (MEAP)	https://www.michigan.gov/mpsc/consumer/ene rgy-assistance	MEAP: Programs statewide that provide energy assistance and self-sufficiency services to eligible low-income households, including assisting participants with paying their energy bills on time; budgeting for and contributing to their ability to provide for energy expenses, which may include enrollment into an affordable payment plan (APP); and using energy services to optimize on energy efficiency.
	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) Michigan Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1861#:~:text =Michigan's%20Weatherization%20Assistance% 20Program%20(WAP,income%20Michigan%20h omeowners%20and%20renters.	
Minnesota	Usage Reduction: Conservation Improvement Program	https://mn.gov/commerce/energy/conserving- energy/cip/#:~:text=The%20Conservation%20Im provement%20Program%20(CIP,need%20for%2 Onew%20utility%20infrastructure.	The Conservation Improvement Program (CIP) helps Minnesota households and businesses use electricity and natural gas more efficiently.

	Universal Service: The Energy Assistance Program	https://mn.gov/commerce/energy/consumer- assistance/energy-assistance-program/	Minnesota Statutes §216B.241, subd. 7(a) establishes minimum low-income spending requirements for electric and natural gas utilities and associations.
	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.mdhs.ms.gov/community- services/liheap/#:~:text=The%20Low%2DIncome %20Home%20Energy,Energy%20Crisis	
Mississippi	(DOE WAP) Mississippi Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1863#:~:text =What%20is%20Mississippi%20Weatherization %20Assistance,and%20ensuring%20health%20a nd%20safety.	
Missouri	(DOE WAP) Missouri Low-Income Weatherization Assistance Program	https://dnr.mo.gov/document-search/missouri- low-income-weatherization-assistance-program- pub2832/pub2832	
	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://mydss.mo.gov/utility-assistance/liheap	
	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) and (DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program	https://dphhs.mt.gov/HCSD/energyassistance/in dex	
Montana	Usage Reduction: SB 150 increases a public utility's minimum annual funding requirement for low-income energy and weatherization assistance from 17% to 50% of the public utility's annual electric universal system benefits (USB) level.		SB 150 supports increasing minimum annual funding requirements for low-income energy and weatherization assistance.
Nebraska	Nebraska Low Income Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://dhhs.ne.gov/pages/energy- assistance.aspx	

	(DOE WAP) Nebraska Weatherization Assistance Program	https://neo.ne.gov/programs/wx/wx.html#:~:te xt=To%20receive%20free%20weatherization%2 0services,automatically%20eligible%20for%20fr ee%20weatherization	
Nevada	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program and The Energy Assistance Program (EAP) Usage Reduction: SB 150	https://www.nvenergy.com/account- services/assistance-programs	For Energy: SB 150 directs the PUCN to establish annual energy savings goals for NV Energy and requires utilities to set aside devote a minimum 5% of efficiency program expenditures to low-income customers.
	The Fuel Assistance Program	https://www.energy.nh.gov/consumers/help- energy-and-utility-bills/fuel-assistance-program	
New Hampshire	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.energy.nh.gov/consumers/help- energy-and-utility-bills/weatherization- assistance-program	RSA 374-F:3, VI-a (c) (2022) provides that no less than 20% of the portion of the system benefit charge funds collected for energy efficiency shall be expended on low-income energy efficiency programs. The 20% requirement is specific to the electric utilities.
	Universal Service: The Home Energy Assistance (HEA)	https://nhsaves.com/residential/income- eligible-energy-assistance-program/_	
New Jersey	Universal Service: The Home Energy Assistance Program (HEAP)	https://www.state.nj.us/bpu/assistance/progra ms/	Helps New Jersey households pay for heating costs and certain medicallynecessary cooling expenses.
New Mexico	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.hsd.state.nm.us/lookingforassistance/low_income_home_energy_assistance_program/	

	(DOE WAP) NM Energy\$mart Weatherization Program	https://housingnm.org/home-repair-and- energy-efficiency/energymart-weatherization- assistance	HB 291 calls for an 5% reduction of the 2020 energy consumption as a percent of sales during the period of 2021 through 2025.
	(DOE WAP) NYS Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP)	https://hcr.ny.gov/weatherization	
New York	Usage Reduction: EmPower New York program	https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All- Programs/EmPower-New-York-Program	EmPower New York provides no-cost energy efficiency solutions to income-eligible New Yorkers.
North Carolina	Low Income Energy Assistance Program	https://www.deq.nc.gov/energy-climate/state- energy-office/weatherization-assistance- program/energy-efficiency-and-weatherization- programs	
	Low Income Energy Assistance (LIEAP)	https://www.ncdhhs.gov/divisions/social- services/energy-assistance/low-income-energy- assistance-lieap	
North Dakata	North Dakota Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1570#:~:text =What%20is%20this%20program%3F,cooling%2 0costs%20in%20the%20summer	
North Dakota	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance	https://www.commerce.nd.gov/community- services/low-income-programs/weatherization- assistance	
Ohio	Universal Service: Percentage of Income Payment Plan (PIPP), Electric Partnership Plan (EPP)	https://development.ohio.gov/individual/energy -assistance/apply-now-energy-assistance- programs\	Homes heated with natural gas will have a monthly natural gas payment of 5% of gross household income and 5% of gross household income for electric bill.
	(DOE WAP) Ohio's Home Weatherization Assistance Program (HWAP)	https://puco.ohio.gov/utilities/gas/resources/ho me-weatherization	

	Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://oklahoma.gov/okdhs/services/liheap/util ityservicesliheapmain.html#:~:text=LIHEAP%20is %20a%20federally%2Dfunded,the%20availabilit y%20of%20federal%20funds	
Oklahoma	(DOE WAP) The Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.okcommerce.gov/weatherization/	
	Universal Service: Energy Crisis Assistance Program (ECAP)	https://oklahoma.gov/okdhs/library/policy/curr ent/oac-340/chapter-20/subchapter-1/energy- crisis-assistance-program-ecap.html	
Oregon	Home Energy Assistance and The Oregon Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://www.oregon.gov/ohcs/energy- weatherization/Pages/utility-bill-payment- assistance.aspx#e-eligibility	
	LIURP (52 Pa. Code Chapter 58)	https://www.puc.pa.gov/about-the-	
	USECPs	puc/consumer-education/utility-assistance- programs/	
Pennsylvania	Act 127	https://www.puc.pa.gov/filing-resources/issues- laws-regulations/act-129/	Applicable only to electric market.
	LIHEAP	https://www.dhs.pa.gov/Services/Assistance/Documents/Heating%20Assistance_LIHEAP/LIHEAP_Proposed-24-SP-Clean.pdf	
Rhode Island	Universal Service: The Good Neighbor Energy Fund, Free Home Energy Assessment Program, Low- Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://dhs.ri.gov/programs-and- services/energy-and-water-assistance- programs/energy-support-ri	For energy: The Good Neighbor Energy Fund provides financial assistance to Rhode Island households who are unable to meet a current energy expense due to financial difficulty.

South Carolina	Universal Service: The SC Energy Efficiency Act (Section 48-52-210) directs state agencies to establish comprehensive energy efficiency plans. No minimum requirements for low-income energy efficiency spending or savings are specified.	https://oeo.sc.gov/managedsites/prd/oeo/liheap.html	For Energy: Goal is to ensure that basic energy needs of all citizens, including low-income citizens, are met.
	(DOE WAP) South Carolina's Weatherization Assistance Program and Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://energy.sc.gov/energyplan	
South Dakota	(DOE WAP) South Dakota Weatherization Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1881	
South Dakota	Low-Income Energy Assistance Program (LIEAP)	https://dss.sd.gov/economicassistance/energyas sistance/lowincome.aspx	
	Tennessee Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)	https://thda.org/help-for-homeowners/energy- assistance-programs/low-income-home-energy- assistance-program-liheap	
Tennessee	Tennessee Usage Reduction: Home Uplift	https://www.tn.gov/environment/program- areas/energy/state-energy-officeseo- /programs-projects/programs-and- projects/clean-energy-financing/clean-energy- financing/home-uplift.html	For Energy: Home Uplift Program to address the significant energy efficiency and weatherization needs for low-income households in Tennessee and across the Tennessee Valley.
Texas	Universal Service: The Comprehensive Energy Assistance Program (CEAP) and Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.tdhca.state.tx.us/community-affairs/ceap/#:~:text=The%20Comprehensive%2 0Energy%20Assistance%20Program,to%20come %20through%20energy%20education.	The Comprehensive Energy Assistance Program (CEAP) is a utility assistance program. CEAP is designed to assist low income households in meeting their immediate energy needs and to encourage consumers to control energy costs for years to come through energy education.

	Usage Reduction: Substantive Rule § 25.181, as amended by SB 1434 (2011)	https://www.texasgasservice.com/save- money/assistance-programs/low-income-home- energy-assistance-program	Each utility shall ensure that annual expenditures for the targeted low-income energy efficiency program are not less than 10% of the utility's energy efficiency budget for the program year.
Utah	Universal Service: Home Energy Assistance Target (HEAT) Program	https://jobs.utah.gov/housing/scso/seal/heat.ht <u>ml</u>	The HEAT Program provides year-round energy and water assistance as well as energy and water-related crisis assistance for eligible low-income households throughout Utah.
	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) State Weatherization Program	https://ocs.utah.gov/assistance- programs/energy-assistance/	
	Universal Service: Energy Assistance	https://dcf.vermont.gov/benefits/eap	
Vermont	Usage Reduction: (DOE WAP) Weatherization Trust Fund and Efficiency Vermont (EVT)	https://www.efficiencyvermont.com/services/in come-based-assistance/energy-bill-reduction	Help with saving energy and water costs, as well as finding more efficient equipment. Efficiency Vermont (EVT), the state's energy efficiency utility established in 1999, is funded through a systems benefits charge on all utility customers' bills.
Virginia	Virginia Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.benefits.gov/benefit/1538	
Virginia	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP)	https://www.dhcd.virginia.gov/housing-repair- and-energy-efficiency	
Washington	Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program	https://www.commerce.wa.gov/growing-the- economy/energy/low-income-home-energy- assistance/	

	(DOE WAP) Weatherization Programs	https://www.commerce.wa.gov/growing-the- economy/energy/weatherization-and-energy- efficiency/	
	Low-Income Energy Assistance Program (LIEAP)	https://dhhr.wv.gov/bfa/programs/Pages/LIEAP. aspx	
West Virginia	(DOE WAP) the WV Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP)	https://wvcad.org/sustainability/weatherization -assistance- program#:~:text=The%20West%20Virginia%20 Weatherization%20Assistance,due%20to%20en ergy%20related%20utilities	
Wisconsin	Wisconsin Home Energy Assistance Program (WHEAP)	https://energyandhousing.wi.gov/Pages/Agency Resources/energy- assistance.aspx#:~:text=%E2%80%8B%E2%80%8 B%E2%80%8B%E2%80%8B%E2%80%8B,Public% 20Benefits%20(PB)%20program	
Wyoming	Low Income Energy Assistance (LIEAP) and (DOE WAP) Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP)	https://dfs.wyo.gov/assistance-programs/home- utilities-energy-assistance/	



# FISCAL NOTE FOR DOCUMENTS FILED WITH THE LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE BUREAU

August 28, 2023

**Agency:** Public Utility Commission

Agency Identification Number: 57-340

**Subject of Regulation:** Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage

**Reduction Program** 

Pursuant to Section 612 of the act of April 9, 1929 (P.L. 177, No. 175), known as the Administrative Code of 1929, I am submitting the following fiscal note for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin* to accompany this notice of regulatory action or administrative procedure.

FISCAL NOTE AS REQUIRED BY SECTION 612

Administrative Code of 1929
(See also 4 Pennsylvania Code § 7.231, et seq. [9 Pennsylvania Bulletin])

This action will not result in a loss of revenue or an increase in program costs to the Commonwealth or its political subdivisions.

The Secretary of the Budget recommends adoption of this regulatory action or administrative procedure.

Secretary of the Budget

# FACE SHEET FOR FILING DOCUMENTS WITH THE LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE BUREAU

(Pursuant to Commonwealth Documents Law)

# **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

DO NOT WRITE IN THIS SPACE

	Copy below is hereby approved as to form and legality. Attorney General	Copy below is here by certified to be a true and correct copy of a document issued, prescribed or promulgated by:	Copy below is hereby approved as to form and legality. Executive or Independent Agencies.	
BY:	Digitally signed by Amy M. Elliott Dit crue Amy M. Elliott Dit crue Amy M. Elliott Office of Antoney General, out-field Septify Attorney G	Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC)	BY: 1st David E. Screven	
	(DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL)	(AGENCY)	A Miles Carlo and and a Carlo Carlo and a Carlo	
		DOCUMENT/FISCAL NOTE NO. L-2016-2557886 / 57-340 DATE OF ENTRY: <u>May 18, 2023</u>	David E. Screven Acting Executive Deputy Chief Counsel	
	10/30/2023		August 21, 2023 DATE OF APPROVAL	
	DATE OF APPROVAL	_	BATE OF ALL HOUSE	
		BY: Isl Rosemary Chiavetta  Commission Secretary	(Chief Counsel, Independent Agency)	
	Check if applicable Copy not approved. Objections attached.		Check if applicable. No Attorney General approval or objection within 30 days after submission.	

PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886
Fiscal Note No. 57-340
Notice of Proposed Rulemaking
Initiative to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program
(LIURP) Regulations
52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

By Secretarial Letter dated December 16, 2016 (2016 Secretarial Letter), the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PUC) sought stakeholder input on updating the existing LIURP regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18. Having reviewed the comments and reply comments to the 2016 Secretarial Letter, the PUC entered a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) to propose revisions to the existing LIURP regulations.

The contact persons for this NOPR are Regina Carter, Bureau of Consumer Services, <a href="mailto:regincarte@pa.gov">regincarte@pa.gov</a>; Joseph Magee, Bureau of Consumer Services, <a href="mailto:jmagee@pa.gov">jmagee@pa.gov</a>; Louise Fink Smith, Esq., Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:finksmith@pa.gov">finksmith@pa.gov</a>; Erin Tate, Esq., Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:jetate@pa.gov">etate@pa.gov</a>; and Karen Thorne, Regulatory Review Assistant, Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a> and <a href="mailto:RA-PCLAW-LIURP@pa.gov">RA-PCLAW-LIURP@pa.gov</a>.

# PENNSYLVANIA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION Harrisburg, PA 17105-3265

Public Meeting held May 18, 2023

#### Commissioners Present:

Gladys Brown Dutrieuille, Chairman Stephen M. DeFrank, Vice Chairman Ralph V. Yanora Kathryn L. Zerfuss, Statement John F. Coleman, Jr.

Initiative to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 L-2016-2557886

#### NOTICE OF PROPOSED RULEMAKING

# Table of Contents

H	ISTORY	2
В	ACKGROUND	4
	Justification for Reviewing LIURP Regulations	8
	2016 Secretarial Letter	8
	CAP and LIURP	10
D	ISCUSSION	11
	Section 58.1. Purpose.	11
	Section 58.2. Definitions.	16
	Section 58.3. Establishment of residential low income usage reduction program	28
	Section 58.4. Program funding.	31
	Section 58.5. Administrative costs.	40
	Section 58.6. Consultation.	41
	Section 58.7. Integration.	42
	Section 58.8. Tenant eligibility.	48
	Section 58.9. Program announcement.	55
	Section 58.10. Program announcement.	58
	Section 58.11. Energy survey	61
	Proposed Section 58.11a. Fuel switching.	65
	Section 58.12. Incidental repairs.	66
	Section 58.13. Usage reduction education.	73
	Proposed Section 58.13a. LIURP pilot programs.	77
	Section 58.14. Program measure installation.	78
	Proposed Section 58.14a. Quality control.	80
	Proposed Section 58.14b. Use of an ESP for program services	83
	Proposed Section 58.14c. Inter-utility coordination.	84
	Section 58.15. Program evaluation.	85
	Section 58.16. Advisory panels.	89

	Section 58.17. Regulatory review.	90
	Section 58.18. Exemptions.	91
	Proposed Section 58.19. Temporary suspension of program services	92
	2016 Secretarial Letter Questions 13 and 14	93
	Cost Compliance with the Proposed Amendments and Timelines	96
	Additional Questions	97
C	CONCLUSION	98
Δ	ANNEX	

#### BY THE COMMISSION:

By Secretarial Letter dated December 16, 2016 (2016 Secretarial Letter), the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PUC) sought stakeholder input on topics that are instrumental in determining the scope of a rulemaking to update the PUC's existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18. This Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR)<sup>1</sup> summarizes the stakeholder comments to the 2016 Secretarial Letter, proposes amendments to the existing LIURP regulations, and seeks comments on the proposed amendments.

#### **HISTORY**

The PUC's existing LIURP regulations apply to "covered" natural gas distribution companies (NGDCs) and "covered" electric distribution companies (EDCs).<sup>2</sup> These EDCs and NGDCs are required to include a low-income weatherization program in their universal service and energy conservation program (universal service) portfolios.<sup>3</sup> 2016 Secretarial Letter at 2.

The 2016 Secretarial Letter requested comments from interested stakeholders on updating the PUC's existing LIURP regulations and was published in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin* at 46 Pa.B. 8188 (12/31/2016). Parties were encouraged to include proposed regulatory language with their responses and replies. Comments were timely filed by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This NOPR consists of a PUC Order which serves as the "preamble" under 1 Pa. Code § 301.1 (relating to definitions) and an Annex A containing the text of the proposed regulation under 1 Pa. Code § 305.1 (relating to delivery of a proposed regulation).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See 52 Pa. Code § 58.2 (relating to definitions) for the existing definition of "covered utility." As noted below, the term "covered" would be changed to "public," and "public utility" would be defined based on the number of customers that an EDC or NGDC has. The EDCs and NGDCs that would be affected by this amendment are identified below. The terms "natural gas distribution utility or NGDU" and "electric distribution utility or EDU" are synonymous, respectively, with "NGDC" and "EDC."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> A "low-income customer" is one with household income at or below 150% of the Federal poverty income guidelines (FPIG). A public utility may spend up to 20% of its annual LIURP budget on customers having an arrearage and whose household income is at or below 200% of FPIG. See 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1, 58.2, and 58.10 (relating to purpose; definitions; and program announcement).

Duquesne Light Company (Duquesne)<sup>4</sup>; Metropolitan Edison Company (Met-Ed), Pennsylvania Electric Company (Penelec), Pennsylvania Power Company (Penn Power), and West Penn Power Company (West Penn) (collectively FirstEnergy)<sup>5</sup>; PECO Energy Company (PECO)<sup>6</sup>; PPL Electric Utilities Corporation (PPL)<sup>7</sup>; National Fuel Gas Distribution Corporation (NFG)<sup>8</sup>; Philadelphia Gas Works (PGW)<sup>9</sup>; Energy Association of Pennsylvania (EAP)<sup>10</sup>; Office of Consumer Advocate (OCA); Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) and Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED) (collectively DEP & DCED); Commission on Economic Opportunity (CEO)<sup>11</sup>; PA Energy Efficiency For All Coalition (PA-EEFA)<sup>12</sup>; and PA

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Duquesne is an EDC that served approximately 543,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. *2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance* at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The four FirstEnergy public utilities providing jurisdictional electric distribution service in the Commonwealth are EDCs. Met-Ed served approximately 512,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. Penelec served approximately 502,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. Penn Power served approximately 148,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. West Penn served approximately 632,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 6.

<sup>6</sup> PECO is an EDC that served approximately 1.5 million residential customers in 2021. 2021 Report on

Universal Service and Collections Performance at 6.

PPL is an EDC that served approximately 1.5 million residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> NFG is an NGDC that served approximately 214,000 residential customers in 14 counties. 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> PGW is an NGDC that served approximately 489,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021. *2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance* at 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> EDC members of EAP include: Citizens' Electric Company, Duquesne, Met-Ed, PECO, Penelec, Penn Power, Pike County Light & Power Company (Pike), PPL, UGI Utilities Inc. (UGI), Wellsboro Electric Company, and West Penn Power. NGDC members of EAP include: Columbia Gas of Pennsylvania, Inc., Pike, NFG, PECO, Peoples, PGW, UGI, and Valley Energy Inc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> CEO is a non-profit organization serving low-income and elderly residents of Luzerne County. CEO has weatherized over 25,000 homes under DCED's Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) and served as a subcontractor for PPL's and UGI's LIURPs and as the contracted operator of PPL's and UGI's CAPs. CEO Comments at 1.

PA-EEFA is a partnership of Commonwealth and national organizations that share a goal of ensuring that low-income individuals have access to energy efficiency services to reduce their energy consumption. The partners include: Pennsylvania Utility Law Project (PULP); Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC); National Housing Trust (NHT); Keystone Energy Efficiency Alliance (KEEA); Action Housing, Inc. (AHI); Housing Alliance of Pennsylvania (HAP); Regional Housing Legal Services (RHLS); and Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, Inc. (CLS). PA-EEFA Comments at 3.

Weatherization Providers Task Force (PWPTF)<sup>13</sup>. Reply comments (RC) were timely filed by Duquesne; PECO; PPL; Peoples Natural Gas LLC (PNGC) and Peoples Gas Company LLC (PGC) (collectively, Peoples)<sup>14</sup>; EAP; OCA; PA-EEPA; and CEO.

#### **BACKGROUND**

The endeavors by the PUC and various stakeholders to formally address low-income policies, practices, and services began as early as 1984. <sup>15</sup> As a result, the public utilities began considering how to better address arrearages of low-income customers. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 1.

From 1988 through 2021, LIURPs have provided conservation services to more than 653,000 households. <sup>16</sup> Services may have included full weatherization conservation treatments, furnace repair and replacement, water heating measures and electric baseload measures. In our September 20, 1996 Order, at Docket No. L-00960118, we initiated a proposed rulemaking to extend the LIURP regulations that were scheduled to expire on or before January 28, 1998. In that order, we recognized that LIURP's weatherization, usage reduction, and conservation services had achieved significant benefits for both public utilities and low-income customers. 28 Pa.B. 25 (1/3/1998).

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> PWPTF is a network of 37 organizations providing energy conservation services throughout the Commonwealth. PWPTF entities administer various LIURPs and DCED Weatherization Assistance Programs. PWPTF Comments at 2.

Peoples filed its joint comments in the names of three entities: Peoples Equitable Division, Peoples Natural Gas Company LLC, and Peoples TWP LLC. On August 10, 2017, at Docket No. R-2017-2618118, the PUC approved the request of Peoples TWP LLC to do business as PGC. On October 3, 2019, at Docket No. R-2018-3006818, et al., the PUC approved the merger of Peoples Natural Gas' separate Peoples and Equitable rate districts into a single rate district known as PNGC. PNGC and PGC are NGDCs that served approximately 593,089 and 58,000 residential customers in the Commonwealth in 2021, respectively. 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 6, 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> See, e.g., Recommendations for Dealing with Payment Troubled Customers, Docket No. M-840403. This docket is also indexed as "M-00840403" in some electronic databases.

The LIURP regulations were originally codified as 52 Pa. Code §§ 69.151—69.168 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). See 15 Pa.B. 3650 (10/12/1985); 16 Pa.B. 1277 (4/14/1986); and 17 Pa.B. 3220 (8/1/1987). As of January 16, 1993, the LIURP regulations were codified at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18. See 23 Pa.B. 265 (1/13/1993). The Editor's Note at 23 Pa.B. 265, 274, explains that the "text of the regulations amended [by the annex at 23 Pa.B. 265, 274, was originally codified in Chapter 69 in error."

Due to the advanced age of Pennsylvania's residential building stock, which is the second oldest in the nation, and the increasing need for affordable housing, LIURP is an essential program in reducing energy consumption for low-income households. However, much has changed in the marketplace since the LIURP regulations were first promulgated in 1987 and last revised in 1998.<sup>17</sup> The PUC is interested in leveraging the knowledge and experience gained, to-date, by the public utilities, consumers, and other stakeholders to improve the operation of the various LIURPs and thereby maximize ratepayer benefits. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 1.

The four mandatory universal service programs are customer assistance programs (CAPs), <sup>18</sup> LIURPs, customer assistance referral and evaluation programs (CARES), and hardship fund programs. <sup>19</sup> 2016 Secretarial Letter at 2.

The purpose of the LIURP regulations is to require:

[C]overed utilities to establish fair, effective and efficient energy usage reduction programs for their low income [sic] customers. The programs are intended to assist low income [sic] customers conserve energy and reduce residential energy bills. The reduction in energy bills should decrease the incidence and risk of customer payment delinquencies and the attendant utility costs associated with uncollectible accounts expense, collection costs and arrearage carrying costs. The programs are also intended to reduce the residential demand for electricity and gas and the peak demand for electricity so as to reduce costs related to the purchase of fuel or of power and concomitantly reduce demand which could lead to the need to construct

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The provisions in Chapter 58 were issued under §§ 501, 1501, and 1505(b) of the Public Utility Code, 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 501, 1501, and 1505(b). Chapter 58 became effective January 16, 1993. See 23 Pa.B. 265 (1/16/1993). Section 58.2, 58.3, 58.8, and 58.10, 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.2, 58.3, 58.8, and 58.10, were amended effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25 (January 3, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> The CAP Policy Statement, 52 Pa. Code §§ 69.261—69.267, became effective July 25, 1992, was amended, effective May 8, 1999, and was further amended, effective March 21, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/1396/energy-assistance-programs2021.pdf">https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/1396/energy-assistance-programs2021.pdf</a>. (Accessed on March 7, 2023.)

new generating capacity. The programs should also result in improved health, safety and comfort levels for program recipients.

2016 Secretarial Letter at 3-4.

LIURPs were initially subject to revision, stakeholder comment, and PUC review every three years as part of each public utility's on-the-record triennial universal service and energy conservation plan (USECP) review. The process leading up to PUC action relative to a USECP is overseen by the PUC's Bureau of Consumer Services (BCS) in docketed collaborative proceedings. This rulemaking would not change the process of BCS oversight of the review and approval process. Additionally, public utility universal service programs, including LIURPs, have been subject to independent third-party impact evaluations at least every six years. On occasion, stakeholders have also proposed changes for consideration in a public utility's base rate proceeding, rider proceeding, demand side management filing, or other proceedings. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 2. Currently, the interval between USECP reviews has been extended to at least every five years, and deadlines for filing the third-party impact evaluations are established as part of the docketed USECP proceedings. Public utilities may propose revisions to programs in an approved USECP for PUC consideration at any time between the periodic USECP reviews.

In January 2009, the Consumer Services Information System Project at The Pennsylvania State University (CSIS PSU), under contract with the PUC, published a long-term study on LIURP in the Commonwealth, including recommendations for policy changes.<sup>22</sup> To date, the PUC has taken no action on the CSIS PSU Report.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See 52 Pa. Code § 54.76 for EDCs and 52 Pa. Code § 62.5 for NGDCs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See *Universal Service and Energy Conservation Plan Filing Schedule and Independent Evaluation Schedule*, Docket No. M-2019-3012601 (order entered October 3, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See Shingler, John. (2009). "Long Term Study of Pennsylvania's Low Income Usage Reduction Program: Results of Analyses and Discussion." Penn State University Consumer Services Information System Project. <a href="http://aese.psu.edu/research/centers/csis/publications">http://aese.psu.edu/research/centers/csis/publications</a> (accessed on March 7, 2023).

This rulemaking docket was opened in 2016 to consider potential revisions to the existing LIURP regulations. Shortly thereafter in 2017, the PUC opened a docket to initiate a comprehensive review of the Universal Service and Energy Conservation model<sup>23</sup> and a docket to study energy affordability for low-income customers in Pennsylvania. <sup>24</sup> Subsequently, the PUC opened proceedings at Docket No. M-2019-3012599 to amend the CAP Policy Statement<sup>25</sup> and at Docket No. L-2019-3012600 to initiate a "comprehensive universal service rulemaking." <sup>26</sup> The PUC deferred its review of the stand-alone LIURP regulations pending completion of the CAP Policy Statement proceeding and the universal service rulemaking. While the CAP Policy Statement was revised, the universal service rulemaking proceeding is still pending. This notice of proposed rulemaking now resumes the PUC's review of the LIURP regulations.

In the interim, the PUC has worked with DCED on a state-wide weatherization initiative and inter-agency coordination effort regarding DCED's Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) and LIURP. DCED and the PUC shared data and analyses of the two agencies' weatherization programs. This allowed for additional analysis in conjunction with the PUC's oversight of the EDCs' Act 129<sup>27</sup> energy efficiency and conservation program low-income measures. This also allowed CSIS PSU to compile data from these weatherization programs and perform analyses to inform the PUC. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 2-3. The work with DCED is continuing; a memorandum of understanding between the two agencies was renewed in 2022 for another five years.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Review of Universal Service and Energy Conservation Programs, Docket No. M-2017-2596907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Energy Affordability for Low-Income Customers, Docket No. M-2017-2587711.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> 2019 Amendments to Policy Statement on Customer Assistance Program, 52 Pa. Code § 69.261—69.267, Docket No. M-2019-3012599.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See Universal Service Rulemaking, Docket No. L-2019-3012600 (order entered January 2, 2020), at 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See 66 Pa. C.S. § 2806.1. Act 129, effective November 14, 2008, expanded, among other things, the PUC's oversight responsibilities and imposed new requirements on EDCs, with the overall goal of reducing energy consumption and demand.

#### **Justification for Reviewing LIURP Regulations**

In 2016, we articulated the justification for reviewing the LIURP regulations, noting that it "is important for the PUC to update the LIURP regulations in order to keep pace with the changing energy landscape and technology improvements, to ensure proper coordination among Commonwealth energy reduction programs, and to ensure that these programs continue to meet the goals established." Nationally accepted benefit/cost models now measure results on a whole-job basis rather than a per-measure basis as was the case when the LIURP regulations were first promulgated. Further, the existing regulations have no work specifications, contractor certification requirements, or quality control standards. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 3. We noted that it was "prudent and reasonable" to revisit the LIURP regulations to ensure that the regulations are fostering fair, effective, and efficient energy usage reduction programs. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 3. We articulated our interest in leveraging the knowledge and experience of the public utilities, consumers, advocates, and other stakeholders to identify improvements to the design of and the cost-effective operation of LIURPs, to maximize ratepayer benefits. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 3.

The rationale for reviewing the LIURP regulations remains valid. That process continues with this NOPR.

#### **2016 Secretarial Letter**

As part of the PUC's process of reviewing the existing LIURP regulations, and with the goal of ensuring effective and efficient use of ratepayer funds, the PUC posed, in its 2016 Secretarial Letter, the following Questions relative to revising the regulations:

1. re the existing regulations meeting the charge in 52 Pa. Code § 58.1? If not, what changes should be made?

- 2. How should LIURPs be structured to maximize coordination with other weatherization programs such as DCED's WAP and Act 129 programs?
- 3. How can utilities ensure that they are reaching all demographics of the eligible populations in their service territories?
- 4. What design would better assist/encourage all low-income customers<sup>11</sup> to conserve energy to reduce their residential energy bills and decrease the incidence and risk of payment delinquencies? How does energy education play a role in behavior change?
- 5. How can the utilities to use their LIURPs to better address costs associated with uncollectible accounts expense, collection costs, and arrearage carrying costs?
- 6. How can LIURPs best provide for increased health, safety, and comfort levels for participants?
- 7. How can LIURPs maximize participation and avoid disqualifications of households due to factors such housing stock conditions?
- 8 What is the appropriate percentage of federal poverty income level to determine eligibility for LIURP?
- 9. With the additional energy burdens associated with warm weather, what, if any, changes are necessary to place a greater emphasis on cooling needs?
- 10. What are options to better serve renters, encourage landlord participation, and reach residents of multifamily housing?
- 11. Should the requirements regarding a needs assessment in developing LIURP budgets, as outlined at 52 Pa. Code § 58.4(c), be updated to provide a calculation methodology uniform across all utilities? If so, provide possible methodologies.
- 12. Should the interplay between CAPs and LIURPs be addressed within the context of LIURP regulations? If so, how?

- 13. Are there specific "best practices" that would better serve the LIURP objectives which should be standardized across all the utilities? If so, what are they? For example, is there a more optimal and cost-effective method(s) of procuring energy efficiency services so as to maximize energy savings at lower unit costs?
- 14. The [PUC] also welcomes stakeholder input on other LIURP issues or topics.

2016 Secretarial Letter at 4-5; (Footnote 11 in the original).

Parties were encouraged to submit proposed regulatory language with their responses and replies. 2016 Secretarial Letter at 5. The stakeholder responses to the Questions are addressed below in conjunction with the section of the regulations to which they relate. Questions 13 and 14 are addressed separately as they did not relate to specific sections of the existing regulations.<sup>28</sup>

#### **CAP and LIURP**

CAP participation is not a requirement for LIURP eligibility. High usage, arrearages, and income parameters are the primary eligibility requirements for LIURP services. See 52 Pa. Code § 58.10 (relating to program announcement). LIURP conservation and efficiency efforts do not always result in lower energy bills or reduced usage for households receiving LIURP services. CAP asked-to-pay (ATP) amounts do not necessarily change as a result of a household receiving LIURP services. Individual LIURPs and CAPs help to reduce the costs of a public utility's uncollectible accounts, but the two programs are most effective when working in tandem. Further, when CAP participation is coupled with LIURP participation, the impact may lower a public utility's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> All income-qualifying, low-income customers are potentially eligible for LIURP, regardless of whether they participate in CAP programs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Additional questions not related to the 2016 Secretarial Letter are posed herein as well.

CAP shortfall<sup>29</sup> by reducing the differences between the actual cost of energy used and CAP ATP amounts.<sup>30</sup> 2016 Secretarial Letter at 5-6.<sup>31</sup>

#### **DISCUSSION**

While the 2016 Secretarial Letter posed specific Questions, this proceeding is a review of the existing regulations and the proposed amendments to those regulations. We shall address each section of the existing regulations and proposed amendments, in turn, drawing upon the stakeholders' answers<sup>32</sup> to the Questions posed in the 2016 Secretarial Letter, as well as best practices identified in PUC reviews of USECPs over the years. We note that any issue raised in response to the 2016 Secretarial Letter that we may not have specifically delineated herein has been considered even though we have not incorporated it in the proposed Annex. Those exclusions have been made without prejudice, and such matters may be introduced by stakeholders in comments to this NOPR.

#### Section 58.1. Purpose.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>33</sup> sets forth the purpose and goals of public utility LIURPs. Stakeholder comments to Question Nos. 1 and 5 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 1: Are the existing regulations meeting the charge in 52 Pa. Code § 58.1? If not, what changes should be made?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The CAP shortfall (also known as the CAP credit) is the difference between the actual tariff rate for jurisdictional residential energy service and the discounted amount that a CAP participant is expected/asked to pay for that service.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> The ATP amount for a CAP participant may only cover a portion of the tariff cost of energy that the customer uses. In some cases, the ATP is tied to usage; in other cases, it might be based on a percent of income or other formula not based solely on usage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> For a discussion of LIURP in relation to universal service and energy conservation programs, see *Re Guidelines for Universal Service and Energy Conservation Programs*, 178 P.U.R. 4th 508 (July 11, 1997), which clarified the incorporation of the LIUPR regulations into universal service and energy conservation programs.

<sup>32</sup> The stakeholder answers are referred to herein as their comments and reply comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> The provisions of § 58.1 became effective January 16, 1993. See 23 Pa.B. 265. The existing sections discussed below without specified effective dates also became effective January 16, 1993. See 23 Pa.B. 265.

#### Stakeholder Comments

FirstEnergy asserted that the existing LIURP regulations are following the purpose of § 58.1. It attributed the success of its LIURP<sup>34</sup> efforts to the flexibility permitted by the existing regulations. Consequently, FirstEnergy recommended that central components of a public utility's LIURP, including the specific LIURP measures, payback periods, and budgeting parameters, should continue to be derived within a public utility's USECP. FirstEnergy did not believe that a full overhaul of LIURP regulations was needed, but it recognized that certain strategies or small changes could modernize LIURP and improve the program for low-income customers. FirstEnergy Comments at 4-5. FirstEnergy recommended that the PUC draw a distinction between issues that are within the scope of a LIURP rulemaking and those that are LIURP policy or best practices. FirstEnergy maintained that due to differences among public utilities, the standardization of certain LIURP practices would fail to promote fair, effective, and efficient LIURP programs for all public utilities. FirstEnergy RC at 2.

Duquesne submitted that the existing regulations meet the charge in § 58.1. However, Duquesne suggested giving flexibility to public utilities to propose alternate ways to measure a program's success besides measuring energy savings. Duquesne Comments at 3-4.

EAP believed that the existing programs generally meet the charge in § 58.1 and the intent of the General Assembly. EAP Comments at 7. EAP stated that LIURP should remain a targeted program to lower bills for low-income households so fewer and smaller delinquencies occur resulting in a benefit for all residential ratepayers. EAP disagreed with broad expansion of programs or budgets as LIURP is not intended to be a "catchall" solution for customers who struggle to pay bills or a remediation for housing stock

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> FirstEnergy's LIURP program is called "WARM."

deficiencies. EAP stated that public utilities are not the social agency of last resort. EAP RC at 3.

While identifying that there is always room for improvement, PECO agreed with EAP that the programs are meeting the charge in § 58.1 and intent of the General Assembly. PECO Comments at 5.

PPL believed that the existing regulations and its LIURP<sup>35</sup> support the regulations' objectives. PPL, however, acknowledged that there may be opportunities to increase LIURP effectiveness through revisions. PPL Comments at 2.

Peoples cautioned that any reworking of the existing LIURP regulations needs to continue to provide flexibility to public utilities to operate their LIURPs based on the unique needs of customers in their service territories. Peoples RC at 2.

According to PA-EEFA, the existing regulations only meet some of the expressed purposes. While PA-EEFA cited to LIURPs success in achieving energy savings, it used its responses to the other Questions to explore whether the existing regulations are successfully targeted to deliver energy efficiency measures that are most effective at reducing energy bills and whether the measures provided are evenly targeted and distributed. PA-EEFA Comments at 6-7.

OCA stated that the existing regulations should be modified to meet the charge in § 58.1. According to OCA, the LIURP regulations should rigorously consider the needs of customers in a public utility's service territory and more fully consider the impacts of LIURP measures outside of usage reduction, such as the costs of a public utility's CAP program and operation costs. OCA Comments at 23. OCA commented that the "overall

13

<sup>35</sup> PPL calls its LIURP program "Winter Relief Assistance Program (WRAP)."

objective should not stand in the way of allowing for some exceptions to the customers who are targeted for LIURP assistance." OCA pointed out that some customers reach their CAP credit maximums due to extremely low incomes or high usage. OCA RC at 4.

PGW believed that changes are needed to better meet the charges of § 58.1. PGW contended that the regulations achieve conservation in low-income homes but fail to acknowledge the reality that customers in a Percent of Income Payment (PIP) CAP may not experience a reduction in energy bills. PGW Comments at 1-2.

Question 5: How can the public utilities use their LIURPs to better address costs associated with uncollectible accounts expense, collection costs, and arrearage carrying costs?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA suggested improvement in the coordination and information exchange between the public utility credit and collection processes/account managers and community-based organizations (CBOs). According to OCA, there should also be a non-public-utility-based contact regarding LIURP availability involved in the collection process, including the ability to use LIURP to address arrearage issues and disconnection threats. OCA Comments at 26-27. Duquesne agreed with OCA about LIURP availability and preventing arrears by reducing energy bills. Duquesne RC at 6.

PGW contended that the prioritization practices in § 58.10 should have the greatest impact on costs associated with uncollectible accounts, collection and arrearage. Additionally, PGW noted that further prioritization of the lowest-income customers within the highest usage population could have a positive impact by reducing the potential for high bills among the lowest income customers. PGW also noted the importance of managing program budget size as an increase in a program budget results in an additional cost burden for customers and thus increases the potential for customers to fall behind on their payments. PGW Comments at 7-8.

EAP asserted that LIURP is only one vehicle and that it works best with other support such as CAP to reduce customer arrearages and encourage good payment practices. EAP Comments at 10.

PECO asserted that the only way to use LIURP to reduce costs associated with uncollectible accounts, collection and arrearage is through the various methods described in its comments, and in the EAP comments, that target improving usage reduction. PECO Comments at 10.

Duquesne asserted that programs that can lead to usage reduction (such as LIURP and Watt Choices<sup>36</sup>) work best with other mechanisms or programs that assist customers with reducing arrearages and establishing good payment habits, such as budget billing or CAP. Duquesne Comments at 6. OCA agreed with Duquesne that LIURP works best when in tandem with other mechanisms or programs. OCA RC at 7-8.

PA-EEFA suggested that the PUC reconsider its decision not to address CAP issues, as it is critical for the PUC to address the fact that CAP energy burdens are too high to effectively mitigate utility-related economic hardship. PA-EEFA contended that by implementing some of the suggestions contained throughout their comments, such as making savings targets fuel-neutral, eliminating the fuel switching prohibition, and other changes to encourage more comprehensive energy savings, public utilities would realize deeper results in reducing arrears. PA-EEFA stated that the PUC should encourage the public utilities to implement in-person energy education for all household members in the residence at the time of measure installation and to provide follow-ups with the household if savings do not continue. PA-EEFA Comments at 16-17.

15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Duquesne's Watt Choices program helps customers conserve energy and reduce demand while lowering their electricity costs. <a href="https://www.duquesnelight.com/energy-money-savings/watt-choices">https://www.duquesnelight.com/energy-money-savings/watt-choices</a> (accessed on February 14, 2023).

According to PPL, one method it employed involved training LIURP contractors to make referrals to PPL's CAP. PPL further recommended using LIURP funds to educate 1) "high usage" customers who are not eligible for LIURP, and 2) CAP customers with usage increases after LIURP treatment. PPL Comments at 5.

#### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.1.**

We propose to retitle this section "Statement of Purpose" (currently "Purpose") for consistency with other regulations and to more accurately reflect the purpose and goals of a public utility LIURP. We also propose to revise the section to explain the purpose of LIURPs, consistent with the statement of purpose currently in § 58.1, with a proposed clarification to reflect that a LIURP may also provide service to a customer with household income between 151%-200% of the federal poverty income guideline level (FPIG) with special needs (i.e., special needs customer), who does not meet the definition of "low-income." This is consistent with existing provisions in several Commission-approved LIURPs. Further, throughout the regulation, when "low" and "income" are combined as an adjective, we propose to use the term "low-income" with a hyphen. The terms in this section would also be updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2, including replacing "program" with "LIURP" when appropriate.

#### Section 58.2. Definitions.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>37</sup> sets forth words and terms used in this chapter. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to § 58.2.

#### Stakeholder Comments

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> The provisions of § 58.2 were amended January 2, 1998, effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25.

PPL proposed revising the definition of "residential space heating customer" to define "primary heating source" as "a residence with a minimum of 50% installed electric or gas heat as provided by the covered utility." This was consistent with how PPL categorized customers with electric heat for CAP payments. PPL asserted that those with non-installed electric heat (e.g., portable space heaters) should not be categorized as "residential space heating customers." PPL Comments at 10.

FirstEnergy suggested that a working group evaluate the definition of a "residential space heating customer" to determine whether revisions would be appropriate based on current customer heating behaviors. FirstEnergy Comments at 12.

PA-EEFA disagreed with PPL's suggestion that the LIURP definition of residential space heating needs to be revised. PA-EEFA maintained that the definition should include portable space heaters. However, PA-EEFA agreed with PPL and FirstEnergy that a working group to address certain issues would be beneficial. PA-EEFA argued that LIURPs are obligated to address conditions as they exist and that any revised definition that fails to acknowledge *de facto* heating conditions will not meet the needs of LIURP constituents. PA-EEFA supported common sense, cost-effective solutions. PA-EEFA RC at 10-11.

PGW stated that the definition of "usage reduction education" should be broadened to allow for greater flexibility based on the public utility's program design and territories. PGW also recommended modifying the definition of "energy survey" to allow for future innovations by referring to it as an "analysis" rather than an "onsite inspection." PGW Comments at 6, 13.

#### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.2.**

We propose to update the existing definitions in the LIURP regulations with current terminology, incorporate definitions used in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72, 56.2, 62.2, and

69.262,<sup>38</sup> and add definitions applicable to LIURP as a universal service program. While all the definitions are to be listed in one listing in one section of the LIURP regulations, our discussion herein addresses the proposed revisions in five groups according to the reasons for adding or changing a definition.

Because a public utility is required to administer a LIURP as one of its required universal service programs,<sup>39</sup> this first group of proposed definitions would be introduced in this regulation to reflect common universal service and low-income related programs and terms:

- BCS—Bureau of Consumer Services
   Since the inception of LIURPs and USECPs, PUC approval of a public utility's universal service programs has been a process overseen by the PUC's BCS.<sup>40</sup>
- *CAP—Customer Assistance Program*The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "CAP" found in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2. We propose to identify a CAP as a universal service program that provides payment assistance and pre-program arrearage (PPA) forgiveness to low-income residential customers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Definitions in Sections 69.261—69.267 (relating to policy statement on customer assistance programs) reflect policy considerations.

The Natural Gas Choice and Competition Act and the Electricity Generation Customer Choice and Competition Act direct the PUC to ensure that universal service and energy conservation policies, activities and services are appropriately funded and available in each NGDC and EDC service territory. 66 Pa. C.S. §§ 2203(8) (relating to standards for restructuring of natural gas utility industry) and 2804(9) (relating to standards for restructuring of electric industry).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> The Commission has directed that "BCS will review the universal service plans and make recommendations to the Commission." See *Reporting Requirements for Universal Service And Energy Conservation Programs 52 Pa. Code Chapter 62*, Final Rulemaking Order, Docket No. L-00000146, (entered June 26, 2000), at 11.

#### • CAP shortfall

This term would be defined for the first time in this regulation. The definition would explain that the CAP shortfall is the difference between the actual tariff rate for jurisdictional residential energy service and the amount charged on a CAP participant's bill. Because this term is used interchangeably with "CAP credit" by several public utilities in their universal service proceedings, we propose to indicate that "CAP credit" is a synonym even though we do not propose to use "CAP credit" in the LIURP regulations.

CARES—Customer Assistance and Referral Evaluation Services
 The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "CARES" found in 52
 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2. We propose to identify CARES as a universal service program and to clarify that a CARES recipients may receive referrals to maximize their ability to pay utility bills.

# • CBO—Community-based organization

The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "community-based organization" as defined by the Federal government in 20 U.S.C. § 7801 (relating to definitions). It reflects that a CBO is a public or private nonprofit organization that is representative of a community or a significant segment of a community that works to meet community needs.

# FPIG—Federal Poverty Income Guidelines

The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "Federal Poverty Level" found in 52 Pa. Code § 56.2. The Federal income guidelines are published at least annually in the Federal Register by the United States Department of Health and Human Services.

# Hardship Fund

The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "Hardship Fund" found in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2. We propose to clarify that a Hardship Fund as a universal service program that provides cash assistance to help eligible customers pay public utility debt, restore public utility service, or stop a termination of public utility service.

- LIHEAP—Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program
   This proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "LIHEAP" found in 52 Pa. Code § 69.262 and with the way the Department of Human Services defines "LIHEAP."
- LIURP budget, LIURP funding mechanism, and LIURP funds

  Definitions for these terms are added to conform to the usage distinctions being clarified in the revisions to § 58.4.

#### • Payment-troubled customer

The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "payment troubled" found in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2, reflecting the inclusion of customers with an arrearage and customers who have failed to maintain one or more payment arrangements in a one-year.

- USAC—Universal Service Advisory Committee
   The proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "USAC" found in 52
   Pa. Code § 69.262, reflecting that participants in a USAC are "stakeholders."
- USECP—Universal Service and Energy Conservation Plan

  This proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "USECP" found in 52

Pa. Code § 69.262; a USECP describes the benefits, policies, and procedures related to a public utility's universal service programs.

#### • USECP proceeding

This term replaces language referring to "Commission approval" in the LIURP regulations and refers to the PUC's process for reviewing a proposed USECP and for a proceeding whereby a public utility proposes to amend an existing USECP.

#### • *Universal service programs*

This proposed definition is consistent with 66 Pa. C.S. §§ 2203(8) and 2804(9) which require a public utility to offer a LIURP, CAP, CARES, and Hardship Fund, at the minimum, in a USECP. Other programs may be included in a USECP subject to PUC approval.

This second group of proposed definitions are included to clarify LIURP-specific terms and services:

#### De facto heating

This term would be defined for the first time in this regulation. It has long been used in filings by stakeholders and in PUC orders and other documents to refer to the use of an alternate heating source when the primary or central heating system in a residence is non-functioning or because public utility service or non-utility heating fuel has been terminated or depleted. This proposed definition is based on the description of "de facto heating" developed by the Universal Service Coordination Working Group.<sup>41</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> See *Universal Service Coordination Working Group Report*, Docket No. M-2009-2107153 (Report issued November 18, 2009), at 1. <a href="https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1060321.pdf">https://www.puc.pa.gov/pcdocs/1060321.pdf</a> (accessed on March 2, 2023).

# Dwelling

This proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "dwelling" found in 52 Pa. Code § 56.2.

#### • ESP—Energy service provider

Public utilities use a variety of external agents and internal staff to provide program services. "ESP" is a general reference for such program service providers.

#### Health and safety measures

This proposed definition refers to work necessary to correct conditions that affect the health and safety of the residents, the persons providing the measures in a dwelling, or both, before program measures can be installed, consistent with the guidance given to WAP agencies by the US Department of Energy, which identified Health and Safety actions as those "necessary to maintain the physical well-being of both the occupants and weatherization workers."<sup>42</sup>

#### • *Impact evaluation*

This proposed definition, which uses "universal service" to describe "program," is consistent with the definition of an "impact evaluation" found in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2.

# • Incidental repair

This proposed definition is consistent with the description of "incidental repairs" found in § 58.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> See DOE's *Weatherization Program Notice 17-7: Weatherization Health and Safety Guidance* (issued August 9, 2017), at 2. https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2017/08/f35/WPN%2017-7%20H%26S%208.9.17.pdf (accessed on February 21, 2023).

# • LIURP—Low-Income Usage Reduction Program

This proposed definition is consistent with the definition of "LIURP" in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.72 and 62.2 and identifies "LIURP" as a universal service program that provides energy usage reduction services, health, safety and comfort services, conservation education services, or a combination of such services to eligible customers.

#### • LIURP job

The proposed term refers to program services provided by an ESP to the dwelling of an eligible customer.

# • Post-installation inspection

This proposed definition is consistent with the description of "post-installation inspection" in § 58.14.

# • Program year

The proposed definition eliminates the need to explain that a LIURP program year begins January 1 and ends December 31 each time the term "program year" is used.

#### Weatherization

This proposed definition refers to the work needed to install program measures to make a dwelling more energy efficient, consistent with the WAP technical glossary of the National Association for State Community Services Programs (NASCSP), which defines "weatherization" as the "process of reducing energy

consumption and increasing comfort in buildings by improving the energy efficiency of the building and maintaining health and safety."<sup>43</sup>

This third group of proposed definitions are being introduced in this regulation to clarify terms related to the regulation of public utilities:

- Commission—The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission
  This term and its use is a standard part of Commission regulations.
- *CNGDO—City natural gas distribution operation*This proposed definition has the same meaning and obligations as the term is used in 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 102 and 2212.
- EDC—Electric distribution company
   The acronym replaces references to "electric distribution company" throughout the regulation and is synonymous with "electric distribution utility" (EDU), as defined in 66 Pa.C.S. § 1403.
- NGDC—Natural gas distribution company
   The acronym replaces references to "natural gas distribution company" throughout the regulation, is synonymous with "natural gas distribution utility" (NGDU), as defined in 66 Pa. C.S. § 1403, and includes a regulated CNGDO for universal service and energy conservation purposes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> See NASCSP Technical Glossary at <a href="https://nascsp.org/wap/waptac/wap-resources/technical-glossary/">https://nascsp.org/wap/waptac/wap-resources/technical-glossary/</a> (accessed on August 26, 2021.) NASCSP is the sole national association charged with advocating and enhancing the leadership role of States in the administration of the Community Services Block Grant (CSBG) program and Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP). The U.S. Department of Energy's WAP reduces heating and cooling costs for low-income families, particularly for the elderly, people with disabilities, and children, by improving the energy efficiency of their homes while ensuring their health and safety. <a href="https://nascsp.org/about/">https://nascsp.org/about/</a> (accessed on September 17, 2021).

This fourth group of proposed definitions provides amendments and clarifications to existing definitions or terms:

#### Administrative costs

Administrative costs are expenses not directly related to the provision of program services. The proposed amended definition replaces audit expenses with expenses associated with quality control and training. The proposed amended definition eliminates confusion with energy audit expenses, which are directly related to the installation of program measures.

#### • Eligible customer

The proposed amended definition reflects the inclusion of a residential low-income customer or a special needs customer of a public utility because that customer would be eligible for LIURP if the customer meets the criteria for participation as specified in a public utility's USECP, which can include usage thresholds.

# • LIURP Advisory Committee

The proposed amended definition is consistent with the purpose of LIURP Advisory Committees, which, like USACs, may consult with the public utility and provide advice regarding program services.

#### • Low-income customer

The proposed amended definition is consistent with the definition of "low-income customer" in 52 Pa. Code §§ 62.2 and 69.262.

### • Pilot program

The proposed amended definition is consistent with the PUC's long-standing

practice of approving a LIURP pilot program for purposes other than usage reduction through a USECP proceeding.

#### • Program measure

The proposed amended definition reflects that program measures may include installation and other related work performed on a dwelling.

#### • Program service

The proposed amended definition reflects that program services are LIURP services offered by or work performed by a public utility under Chapter 58.

#### • Residential electric baseload customer

This proposed term would replace and amend the term "residential high use electric baseload customer." This proposed definition would reflect that baseload electric usage does not use electric service for heating purposes. Because the proposed operative provision would provide a public utility flexibility to establish its own threshold for high usage for individual electric baseload accounts, subject to PUC approval, the provision that identifies electric baseload "high use" as usage greater than 125% of the average residential baseload customer would be removed from the definition.

#### • Residential space-heating customer

The proposed amended definition reflects changes relative to the primary heating source for the dwelling. The proposed amended definition removes language identifying a residential customer with an inoperable natural gas furnace as a space-heating customer because that usage would now be categorized as de facto heating.

#### • Residential water-heating customer

The proposed amended definition clarifies the long-standing distinction that "water-heating customers" refer to customers who use a water heater as the primary source of heat for their dwelling rather than customers who use a water heater to only heat water.

#### • Special needs customer

The proposed amended definition clarifies that a customer with a household income between 151% and 200% of the FPIG and with a household member or members who are age 62 and over or age five and under, need medical equipment, have a disability, are under a protection from abuse order, or are otherwise so defined as a special needs customer under the approved provisions of the public utility's USECP is a special needs customer. With the exception of a household member who is a young child, the demographics and conditions related to the special needs designation for a household member is consistent with existing provisions in public utility USECPs. <sup>44</sup> The designation of a household with a young child as "special needs" is consistent with the definition of a "vulnerable household" in Pennsylvania's 2023 LIHEAP State Plan at § 601.3 (relating to definitions). <sup>45</sup> The proposed amended definition also reflects that a customer does not need to have an arrearage to be considered special needs.

Finally, this fifth group proposes new definitions that would replace existing Chapter 58 terms to clarify program services offered or bring definitions into alignment with the universal service regulations. The following proposed definitions replace existing Chapter 58 definitions:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See, e.g., FirstEnergy 2019-2021 USECP, Docket Nos. M-2017-2636969, M-2017-2636973, M-2017-2636976, and M-2017-2636978 (filed on June 24, 2019), at 19. See also, NFG 2022-2026 USECP, Docket No. M-2021-3024935 (filed on June 14, 2022), at 33.

https://www.dhs.pa.gov/Services/Assistance/Pages/LIHEAP.aspx (assessed on March 23, 2023).

## • Energy audit

This proposed term replaces and expands on the term "energy survey," reflecting that the initial energy audit is used to determine the energy usage of the dwelling as well as to identify any appropriate program measures needed to reduce energy use or health and safety issues.

# • Energy conservation education

This proposed term replaces and expands on the term "usage reduction education" as used within the regulation, reflecting that energy conservation education includes training, instruction, presentations and workshops to explain energy conservation objectives and techniques.

# • Public utility

This proposed term replaces the term "covered utility," that identifies utilities subject to the existing regulations based on specific annual sales thresholds (i.e., 750 million kilowatt-hours for EDCs and 10 billion cubic feet of natural gas for NGDCs). The proposed definition is consistent with 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.77 and 62.7, which specify that only EDCs serving at least 60,000 residential customers and NGDCs serving at least 100,000 residential customers are subject to universal service program and reporting requirements.

# Section 58.3. Establishment of residential low income usage reduction program.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>46</sup> sets forth the requirement that a public utility establish a LIURP for its low-income customers. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 8 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> The provisions of § 58.3 were amended January 2, 1998, effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25.

Question 8: What is the appropriate percentage of federal poverty income guideline level (FPIG) to determine eligibility for LIURP?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA recommended that the bulk of LIURP funds should be set aside for those customers who are income-eligible for CAP. OCA also recommended that the regulations allow a public utility to earmark a certain level of funding, perhaps 20%-25%, for households with income between 150% and 200% of the FPIG. OCA Comments at 30.

PGW asserted that public utilities should have the flexibility to propose appropriate levels beyond the current definition in § 58.2. As PGW has a large population below 150% of the FPIG, it asserted that it would be inappropriate to treat customers above that level. PGW Comments at 9.

EAP suggested that public utilities should be granted leeway to offer measures to customers whose incomes are at or below 200% of the FPIG when deemed appropriate by the public utility due to the under participation or ineligibility of customers at 150% of the FPIG or below. Moreover, EAP recommended removing any limitation on spending up to 200% and allowing public utilities to better address their specific service territory needs. EAP Comments at 13.

PECO recommended allowing greater autonomy in spending LIURP funds on customers with incomes between 151%-200% of the FPIG. It had no specific proposal but cited the 20% limitation as prohibiting reduction opportunities. PECO Comments at 14.

PA-EEFA suggested that the PUC maintain the existing regulations to target individuals who are at or below 150% of the FPIG. PA-EEFA also suggested that LIURP

eligibility levels be kept in conjunction with CAP eligibility levels to reduce the level of non-CAP ratepayer subsidies. PA-EEFA Comments at 20-21. PA-EEFA stated that increasing the threshold to 200% of the FPIG, without an increase in available funding, could result in reduced services to customers who face the greatest financial obstacles to maintaining utility services. PA-EEFA recommended that the PUC perform needs assessments at both 150% and 200% and authorize adequate funding if the pool of eligible ratepayers is increased to 200% of the FPIG. PA-EEFA RC at 4-5.

PPL recommended increasing the income level from 150% of the FPIG to 200% of the FPIG. Alternatively, PPL suggested that the PUC eliminate the "20 percent rule" in § 58.10(c) which would provide public utilities greater flexibility to serve customers whose income ranges from 151% to 200% of the FPIG. PPL Comments at 7. PPL recommended serving customers up to 200% of the FPIG, as it enables EDCs to serve a segment of customers not addressed through Act 129, and to provide more opportunities for coordination with other weatherization programs. PPL RC at 6.

Duquesne agreed that LIURP eligibility should be based on FPIG levels but believed that each public utility should work with BCS to determine the best criteria to meet needs. Duquesne RC at 7. While public utilities should be given discretion to target homes at 150% of the FPIG, Duquesne asserted that the strict 20% budget limitation to address homes with incomes between 150% and 200% of the FPIG should be eliminated. Duquesne Comments at 8.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.3.**

We propose to retitle this section as "Establishment and maintenance of a residential LIURP" (currently "Establishment of a residential low income usage reduction program"). The proposed amendments in this section clarify the responsibility of a public utility to establish and maintain a LIURP for its low-income and special needs

customers. The terms used in the proposed amendments are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2.

## Section 58.4. Program funding.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the methodology of program funding for a LIURP and states that LIURP budgets can only be revised through a public utility petition or USECP proceeding. The existing section sets forth the method by which a LIURP budget is established or changed, the factors to be considered when making revisions to the LIURP budget, and the recovery of LIURP costs. Furthermore, this section permits public utilities to propose pilot programs for the development and evaluation of conservation education and other innovative technologies. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 11 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 11: Should the requirements regarding a needs assessment in developing LIURP budgets, as outlined at 52 Pa. Code § 58.4(c), be updated to provide a calculation methodology uniform across all utilities? If so, provide possible methodologies.

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA asserted that the LIURP regulations should include a uniform methodology for calculating the required "needs assessment." In addition to the factors already contemplated in the existing LIURP regulations, OCA identified several other factors to be added to the needs assessment:

- (1) Type of housing.
- (2) Average age of the housing stock.
- (3) Number of customers who directly pay their utility bills (to distinguish master-metered versus individually metered customers).
- (4) Type of heating fuel used by the customer.
- (5) Housing units occupied by low-income households.

- (6) Housing units that have not been previously treated with LIURP (or other usage reduction program) services in a period longer than that which would not preclude re-treatment.
- (7) Timeline for completion.

OCA Comments at 32-33. OCA further asserted that PUC regulations are silent regarding how unspent LIURP funds are treated at the end of the program year and that unspent funds should be treated in a consistent manner across all public utilities. OCA stated that if a public utility underspends its annual LIURP budget, the amount of the underspending should be rolled over into the next program year's budget. OCA comments at 7-8. OCA agreed with most stakeholders that a standardized, uniform methodology should be explored for calculating the LIURP needs assessment. OCA believed that the needs assessment should be flexible, should set a budget level specific to the utility's needs within the service territory, and that the analysis should account for the impact on non-participating customers who pay the program costs. OCA RC at 15-16.

According to PGW, the variables used in the LIURP needs assessment should be customized to the individual service territories. PGW asserted that the needs assessment must be careful to ensure that non-participating customers are not overburdened by high program costs. The purpose of a needs assessment should be explained, and service territory needs alone should not mandate a specific annual spend amount. PGW Comments at 11-12.

FirstEnergy was interested in exploring improvements to their calculation methodology only if they are developed in recognition of the different conditions among public utilities' service territories. FirstEnergy Comments at 10.

PECO noted its support for developing a standard needs assessment test or tool that would permit the flexibility to illustrate the differences among service territories, income levels, housing stock, number and percentage of eligible customers, number of high-usage CAP customers who have not received LIURP treatment in recent years. PECO Comments at 17.

PA-EEFA suggested that subsections (1) through (4) of § 58.4(c) require more specificity. PA-EEFA believed that a new structure is needed to determine initial funding levels. PA-EEFA suggested using the funding levels in effect at the time the revised regulations are adopted as a minimum floor. Further, PA-EEFA suggested that LIURP funding for natural gas and electric public utilities should be determined based on a PUC-established timeline for providing comprehensive, fuel-neutral services to all income eligible customers. PA-EEFA also submitted that historical participation rates and average costs should not be the sole basis to set expected participation and budgets. PA-EEFA recommended that the PUC:

- Determine the number of income-eligible low-income households within each service territory using current census data.
- Determine expected costs per customer needed to provide comprehensive fuelneutral efficiency services based on standards to be developed by the PUC that achieve acceptable energy savings.
- Establish a policy for the length of time over which it would be reasonable and appropriate to provide services to all eligible customers.
- Adjust each public utility's budget allocation based on the unique factors of each service territory.

PA-EEFA Comments at 26, 27.

Duquesne recommended that a needs assessment allow for flexibility to account for service territory differences (i.e., a lack of all-electric homes) and income levels.

Duquesne Comments at 9.

PPL supported working with the PUC and other stakeholders to work towards a standard and an improved methodology. PPL Comments at 9. However, PPL generally disagreed with OCA's recommendation of a multi-family housing needs assessment as it could impact a public utility's need to serve single-family customers who may have a greater need for the program services. PPL RC at 8.

CEO supported OCA's recommendation that minimum funding levels for NGDCs in Section 58.4(a) should be eliminated and that the budget should be determined by the needs of the customers in a NGDC's service territory. CEO also supported OCA's recommendation that any unspent funds be carried over into the next program year. CEO RC at 1-2.

FirstEnergy was concerned regarding OCA's and PA-EEFA's suggestion that the needs assessment methodology be modified to include a projected timeline identifying when all LIURP-eligible customers would receive services. FirstEnergy stated that the LIURP budget should not be designed to assume installation of weatherization services for all income-eligible customers. FirstEnergy noted that the public utilities have no reasonable basis for projecting the timeline for a single job, let alone for all feasible LIURP jobs, as the timeline of a LIURP job is determined after visiting each residence and evaluating the cost-effective measures available to the customer. FirstEnergy remained interested in joining a working group to discuss the needs assessment and suggested that any changes be personalized to show the public utilities-specific differences throughout the Commonwealth. FirstEnergy RC at 4-5.

EAP noted its support for a standardized and clear needs assessment methodology with measurable criteria that provides sufficient flexibility to account for differences in public utility service territories. EAP suggested that any resulting regulations should clarify the purpose of the needs assessment. EAP Comments at 14-15. EAP agreed with OCA and PA-EEFA that LIURP needs assessments could benefit from additional clarity and standardization, and that this could be achieved through stakeholder collaboration. EAP did not agree with recommendations to incorporate a timeframe to address all potentially eligible households into the LIURP regulations due to the various weatherization programs offered across the state. EAP stated that the additional variables that OCA asked to be considered in a needs assessment (i.e., type of house, age, heating fuel) are not readily available to public utilities and would be costly to collect, along with having to consider privacy concerns. EAP RC at 4-5.

EAP did not support OCA's recommendation to establish LIURP budgets based on the need in the service territory, as it would "create too much ambiguity." EAP asserted that the existing guideline of at least 0.2% of jurisdictional revenues in § 58.4(a) establishes a useful benchmark. EAP stated that the LIURP budgets should not just consider the needs assessment but should also consider the overall cost burden on the service territory ratepayers. EAP asserted that the LIURP budgets should be determined either through a USECP proceeding or be based on the same fixed percentage of jurisdictional revenues for all public utilities. EAP RC at 5.

PA-EEFA asserted that a needs assessment is intended to determine the extent to which need for LIURP exists, and that conflating a determination of need with a determination of cost impact could disguise an accurate understanding of need.

PA-EEFA agreed with OCA's recommendation that unspent LIURP funds should be carried over to the next program year, but with the caveat that the unspent funds would be in addition to the budget and that the PUC should be explicit in its expectations that

public utilities try to spend the full budget amount each year, rather than underinvest. PA-EEFA RC at 4, 6.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.4.**

We propose to retitle this section as "LIURP budgets" (currently "Program funding") consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2, regarding replacing "program" with "LIURP" and to reflect the difference between LIURP budgets and the LIURP funding mechanism. LIURP budgets are approved in a USECP proceeding that includes a comment period. This proposed amendment clarifies that a LIURP budget can only be revised through a USECP proceeding initiated pursuant to the periodic USECP review process or in response to a petition to amend a USECP earlier than the periodic USECP review process. This section sets a maximum annual LIURP budget allowance for special needs customers as well as the factors and expenses that must first be considered to revise a LIURP budget. Furthermore, this section establishes provisions for unspent LIURP funds at the end of a program year and the mechanism for recovering LIURP costs. Other terms in this proposed amendment are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2.

Amendments to this section remove § 58.4(a), which addresses NGDCs, and § 58.4(b), which addresses EDCs, to consolidate general LIURP budget provisions for NGDCs and EDCs in a new § 58.4(a.1). Subsection 58.4(a.1) incorporates provisions requiring a public utility to propose annual LIURP budgets for the term of its USECP. Changes to approved LIURP budgets would require a public utility to propose the change in a petition. This proposal is intended to standardize the methodology for determining LIURP budgets to ensure that modifications conform to regulatory or policy-level considerations.

LIURP costs are universal service costs. The requirements of 66 Pa. C.S. §§ 2804(9) and 2203(8) mandate that the PUC ensure universal service and energy

conservation policies, activities and services for residential electric and natural gas customers are appropriately funded,<sup>47</sup> available in each EDC and NGDC territory, and operated cost-effectively. The appropriateness, effectiveness, and prudence of the cost of universal service is determined in a USECP proceeding. How those universal service costs are recovered is addressed in a rate case.

LIURP budgets have sometimes been modified through black box settlements among parties in in rate cases. When a LIURP budget is modified outside a USECP proceeding through a settlement, the settlement agreement often does not explain how the LIURP budget was determined or how this change addresses an unmet need in the public utility's service territory. As LIURP is a ratepayer-funded program, considerations impacting its budget determination should be open to scrutiny and comment. USECP proceedings allow all interested parties to provide comments, raise questions, and review information justifying the proposed change to the LIURP budget in an on-the-record proceeding. Information and data provided by the public utility and stakeholder input allow the PUC to determine whether the proposed LIURP budget appears cost-effective. This change is consistent with EAP's recommendation. EAP RC at 5. Adjusting the LIURP budget based on the needs of the service territory is also consistent with OCA's recommendation. OCA Comments at 7.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Section 58.4(a) sets annual LIURP funding for a natural gas public utility at a minimum of 0.2% of the public utility's jurisdictional revenues. Section 58.4(b) specifies that a target funding level for an electric public utility is to be computed at the time of the Commission's initial approval of the public utility's LIURP. Both sections provide that the funding continues at the level set "until the [PUC] acts upon a petition from the utility to change the funding level, or until the [PUC] reviews the need for program services and revises the funding level through a [PUC] order that addresses the recovery of program costs in utility rates. Proposed funding revisions that would involve a reduction in program funding shall include public notice found acceptable by [BCS], and the opportunity for public input from affected persons or entities."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See, e.g., *Pa PUC, et al. v. Columbia Gas of Pennsylvania*, Docket No. R-2018-2647577 (order entered December 6, 2018); *Pa PUC, et al. v. Duquesne Light Company*, Docket Nos. R-2018-3000124, R-2018-3000829 (order entered December 20, 2018); and *Pa PUC, et al. v. PPL Electric Utilities*, Docket No. R-2015-2469275 (order entered November 19, 2015).

The proposed § 58.4(a.2) also incorporates the provision removed from § 58.10(c) that allows a public utility to spend a percentage of its LIURP budget on special needs customers. We propose to increase this spending limit from 20% to 25% of the LIURP budget. This increase provides public utilities greater flexibility to serve more special needs customers who are ineligible for CAP but still need help with their utility bills. Since WAP income limits are set at 200% of the FPIG, this proposal increases the pool of potential LIURP referrals and provides more opportunities for coordination with WAP and other weatherization programs. OCA supported increasing the level of spending for special needs customers to 25%. OCA comments at 30. EAP, PECO, Duquesne, PPL, FirstEnergy, NFG, CEO, and the PA Weatherization Taskforce recommended increasing the LIURP income limit to 200% of the FPIG for all customers or eliminating the 20% spending limit for special needs customers. EAP comments at 13, PECO comments at 14, Duquesne comments at 8, PPL comments at 7, FirstEnergy comments at 5-6, NFG comments at 5, CEO comments at 4, PA Weatherization Taskforce comments at 3. This change would not restrict a public utility's ability to seek a waiver of the spending limit if it is having trouble spending its total annual LIURP budget and if it is able to assist more special needs customers within its service territory.

We propose to revise § 58.4(c) titled to "Revisions to a LIURP budget" (currently "guidelines for revising program funding"). Amendments to § 58.4(c) further clarify that revisions to a LIURP budget are accomplished through a USECP proceeding and incorporate additional factors for a public utility to consider when proposing revisions to its LIURP budget. Existing § 58.4(c)(1)—(4) are amended as follows:

- § 58.4 (c)(1)-(2) require a public utility to identify the number of estimated low-income customers and confirmed low-income customers by FPIG levels 0% through 50%, 51% through 100%, 101% through 150%, and 151% through 200%.
- § 58.4(c)(3) requires a public utility to identify the number of special needs customers within its service territory.

- § 58.4(c)(4)-(5) requires a public utility to account for the number of eligible confirmed low-income customers and special needs customers that could be provided program services.
- § 58.4(c)(6) requires that a public utility base its expected LIURP participation rates on the number of eligible confirmed low-income customers and historical participation rates.
- § 58.4(c)(7) includes expenses related to training in the total expense of providing program services.
- § 58.4(c)(8) clarifies that a public utility shall also include a plan, within a proposed timeline, to provide program services to eligible customers.

Subsection 58.4(d) is proposed to be removed and reserved, and the requirements regarding pilot programs is moved to § 58.13a(a) (relating to LIURP pilot programs).

We propose to add § 58.4(d.1) that requires a public utility to re-allocate (i.e., carryover) unspent LIURP funds to the LIURP budget for the following program year, unless an alternate use of these funds is approved through a USECP proceeding. We are proposing this provision to incentivize public utilities to use all available LIURP funds each year or seek out more eligible LIURP participants for the following year. While the existing regulations in Chapter 58 do not expressly require a public utility to carryover unspent LIURP funds from one program year to the next, we have approved carryover of unspent LIURP funds into the next program year in rate case settlements. <sup>49</sup> Section 58.15(c)(6) would require a public utility to report annually if more than 10% of the annual LIURP budget remains unspent.

39

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> See *Pa PUC, et al. v. UGI Utilities, Inc. Gas Division*, Docket No. R-2018-3006814 (order entered October 4, 2019); see also *Pa PUC, et al. v. FirstEnergy Companies*, Docket No. R-2016-2537349 (order entered January 19, 2017).

This change is consistent with the recommendations of OCA, CEO, and PA-EEFA, expressing support for carrying over unspent LIURP funds into the next year's program budget. OCA Comments at 7-8, CEO RC at 2, PA-EEFA RC at 6.

We propose to retitle the existing §58.4(e)(1) as "*Recovery of LIURP costs*" (currently "recovery of costs"). The proposed § 58.4(e)(1) specifies that LIURP costs are allotted among ratepayers. As a universal service cost, LIURP costs are recoverable. <sup>50</sup> The proposed amended § 58.4(e)(2) reflects updated definitions. We propose to add § 58.4(e)(3) to clarify that the LIURP funding mechanism for recovery of LIURP costs must be determined in a public utility's rate proceeding.

### Section 58.5. Administrative costs.

This section of the existing regulations sets the parameters of LIURP administrative costs for program funding and its associated cap, as well as LIURP pilot program administrative cost exemptions. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to Section 58.5.

#### Stakeholder Comments

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> See 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 2804(8) and 2203(6). See also *Re Guidelines For Universal Service and Energy Programs*, Docket No. M-00960890 F0010 (order entered 7/11/1997), 87 Pa. P.U.C. 428 (1997), 178 P.U.R.4th 508, in which we said that in 66 Pa.C.S. § 2802(17) (relating to declaration of policy):

<sup>[</sup>R]requires that the public purpose is to be promoted by continuing universal service and energy conservation policies, protections and services; and full recovery of such costs is to be permitted through a non-bypassable rate mechanism. Section 2804(8) requires that the Commission establish for each [EDC] an appropriate cost recovery mechanism which is designed to fully recover the [EDC's] universal service and energy conservation costs over the life of these programs. Section 2804(9) requires the [PUC] to ensure that universal service and energy conservation policies, activities and services are appropriately funded and available in each [EDC] territory. These policies, activities and services shall be funded in each [EDC] territory by non-bypassable competitively neutral cost recovery mechanisms that fully recover the costs of universal service and energy conservation services.

PGW recommended modifying the current 15% cap set forth in § 58.5 by allowing an increase in administrative spending to encourage program coordination but only when and if cost-effective. PGW Comments at 3.

CEO supported keeping the 15% administrative cap for LIURP. CEO pointed out that since 1993, it was believed that LIURP would become more efficient and engage in greater coordination with other programs and, over time, produce lower administrative costs. CEO RC at 1.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.5.**

We propose to divide this section into § 58.5(a) and § 58.5(b) to clarify the different limits associated with LIURP administrative costs and pilot program administrative costs. The terms in this proposed section would also be updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2.

The proposed § 58.5(a) addresses the provisions in the first sentence in the existing § 58.5 and is titled "LIURP administrative costs" to reflect the content.

The proposed § 58.5(b) is titled "LIURP pilot program administrative costs" and incorporates existing language from § 58.5 that waives limits on LIURP administrative costs for approved pilot programs. As described in § 58.13a(c), prior to implementation, a pilot program must be reviewed and approved in a USECP proceeding, including establishing its proposed LIURP budgets and permissible administrative costs.

## Section 58.6. Consultation.

This section of the existing regulations requires a public utility to consult with certain stakeholders regarding proposed modifications to its LIURP design, including proposing a pilot program. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter or stakeholder comments received relative to § 58.6.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.6.**

The terms in this section are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2, including replacing "program" with "LIURP" when appropriate. This section is amended to include persons or entities with experience in the design or administration of energy efficiency and weatherization programs to the list of entities that a public utility may consult with when making proposed modifications to its LIURP or developing a pilot program. Entities that a public utility may consult with include its USAC, its LIURP Advisory Committee, or both.

## **Section 58.7. Integration.**

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the requirement that a public utility coordinate its LIURP with other programs to provide LIURP participants with direct assistance applying for LIHEAP and other relevant low-income assistance programs. It further requires a public utility to provide program services, when possible, through independent agencies with experience and effectiveness in the administration and provision of program services or through a competitive bid process. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 2 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 2: How should LIURPs be structured to maximize coordination with other weatherization programs such as DCED's WAP and Act 129 programs?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA recommended directing improved coordination efforts toward a "whole-house" approach so that LIURP service providers can meet the home's needs in a single visit. Further, OCA submitted that the need for separate customer applications and program eligibility determinations would also be avoided under this approach. OCA strongly supported strengthening coordination to maximize the cost-effectiveness of LIURPs. OCA Comments at 23-24. OCA also supported PA-EEFA's recommendation

that the programs be delivered as "integrated programs." OCA favored treating the whole house in a single visit and coordinating LIURP resources with WAP regardless of the type of public utility providing the service. OCA stated that this approach would eliminate distinctions between electric or natural gas jobs (i.e., baseload, water heating, heating) and allocated costs could be rectified by the accounting process. OCA agreed with PECO's assertion that eligibility requirements should be reduced or eliminated to encourage increased program coordination. Increased coordination would ease burdens and minimize inconvenience for the low-income customer which might increase participation. OCA RC at 4-6.

According to PA-EEFA, inter-utility coordination is impeded by several factors. These included: lower LIURP budgets for NGDCs when compared to EDCs' budgets, the requirement that natural gas customers be residential heating customers, the prohibition on fuel switching, and the insistence on fuel-specific quantification of savings. PA-EEFA recommended that the PUC consider remedies to each of these barriers. PA-EEFA stated that the PUC should consider requiring public utilities to prioritize WAP providers as LIURP and Act 129 providers to better ensure inter-program coordination. PA-EEFA asserted that if a customer qualifies for LIURP based on electric usage, but also has natural gas service, LIURP should address all cost-effective efficiency opportunities in one transaction. PA-EEFA Comments at 9-10.

PGW submitted that coordination between LIURP and other weatherization or home repair programs should be assessed on an individual public utility basis and remain faithful to the purpose in § 58.1. PGW asserted that baseline customer eligibility must be consistent for coordination efforts to be successful. Further, PGW contended that coordination activities could require conservation service providers (CSPs) to perform income verification.<sup>51</sup> PGW stated that this process could involve sharing sensitive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> PGW uses a CSP to provide LIURP services.

customer financial information, which some weatherization contractors may not be equipped to handle, and customers may be unwilling to provide to a CSP. PGW submitted that the area with the greatest potential for coordination opportunities lies in addressing the health and safety issues that prevent comprehensive weatherization measures. PGW Comments at 3.

PGW suggested that the following approaches could be used to help meet program coordination goals: 1) if a CSP is performing work for two utility programs in an overlapping jurisdiction, that CSP could develop agreements with both public utilities for how to perform work and expense it under Utility B's program when in the home for a Utility A customer; 2) if programs that provide services that are the same or similar to PGW's collect PGW account numbers and customer authorization waivers as part of their intake process and provide PGW with a list of those PGW account numbers, PGW would screen its customer list to flag any accounts that are also assigned to its LIURP, so that they are not contacted and treated by two programs; or 3) where possible, programs could develop "prescriptive" approaches toward referrals and coordination. PGW Comments at 4.

According to EAP, one way to better coordinate LIURP and WAP lies in eliminating the 20% maximum public utilities may spend on customers who fall between 150% and 200% of the FPIG when deemed appropriate by the public utility due to under participation or ineligibility of customers at 150% or below. EAP Comments at 8. EAP was concerned that any integrated service delivery also complicates the prioritization of LIURP customers under § 58.10 and may not ensure that the highest users are treated first. EAP stated that the selection criteria of agencies that perform LIURP work should be left to the public utilities to determine and should be based on the public utilities' service territory and procurement requirements, not determined by regulation. EAP cautioned the PUC against inserting itself into the marketplace by mandating the use of certain non-profits or businesses. EAP RC at 8-9.

To improve coordination between WAP and LIURP, FirstEnergy recommended increasing the eligibility level for LIURP to 200% of the FPIG for all low-income customers, thereby eliminating the current inconsistent eligibility levels of the two programs. Due to the EDCs being in the best position to evaluate their internal procedures and determine the best methods for coordinating between their Energy Efficiency and Conservation (EE&C)<sup>52</sup> and LIURP programs, FirstEnergy opined that it is unnecessary for the LIURP regulations to advise uniform coordination procedures. FirstEnergy Comments at 5-6. FirstEnergy stated that it voluntarily coordinates with WAP but noted that, in some cases, coordination did not result in efficient LIURP implementation. FirstEnergy suggested that coordination procedures should be evaluated in USECP proceedings rather than formally adopted within regulations. FirstEnergy RC at 3.

PECO suggested targeting four areas to improve coordination: eligibility and targeting, energy survey requirements, administrative costs, and measure installations. Because varying eligibility standards and targeting requirements often serve as a barrier to coordination, such requirements should be reduced or eliminated where possible to increase coordination. PECO suggested the development of a joint audit data collection system for LIURP and WAP to increase cost savings. While increased coordination may include administrative cost increases, PECO suggested that they should be allowed as a coordination expense. PECO Comments at 6-7.

Duquesne supported open discussion about coordination and suggested that a stakeholder meeting could facilitate the flexibility and forward thinking for such coordination. Duquesne RC at 4. Duquesne claimed that it facilitates such coordination by inviting representatives from overlapping NGDCs and the Commonwealth's WAP to

-

 $<sup>^{52}</sup>$  Act 129 requires each EDC with at least 100,000 customers to adopt EE&C plans to reduce energy demand and consumption within its service territory. 66 Pa. C.S. § 2806.1.

its Act 129 Stakeholder meetings. Additionally, Duquesne noted that, when possible, an integrated electric and natural gas energy audit is conducted by a common contractor with the costs shared between the public utilities. Further, Duquesne stated that during energy audits for homes eligible for its LIURP,<sup>53</sup> the energy auditor will ask customers if they would like a referral to the NGDC for gas-heating measures. Duquesne Comments at 4-5.

PPL submitted that smaller weatherization programs should identify nonemergency jobs and reach out to larger weatherization providers to streamline
coordination efforts. Public utilities should be allowed to share customer application and
usage data provided that all providers agree to keep customer information confidential.
PPL recommended that the PUC create a working group to update coordination
procedures, to provide guidelines for de facto heat customers, and to develop a process
for addressing "high energy" customers who use multiple heating sources. PPL
suggested that the PUC add language to boost joint training, quality assurance, and
training initiatives for weatherization providers when cost effective and reasonable.
Additionally, PPL suggested removing the word "direct" from "the covered utility shall
provide direct assistance to low income usage reduction program recipients in making
application to secure available energy assistance funds" found in § 58.13(a). PPL
Comments at 3-4,12.

PPL did not believe the regulations should necessitate the select use of CBOs or WAP agencies as the public utilities are accountable for their program results. PPL noted that it uses a combination of CBOs and private contractors to successfully manage and maximize timely LIURP services. PPL supported coordination between EDCs and NGDCs but believed it should not be a mandate as coordination is not always practical.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Duquesne's LIURP is called "Smart Comfort."

PPL stated that it needs more details on how water company coordination would work before supporting its inclusion in any LIURP regulations. PPL RC at 2-3.

PA-EEFA believed that if smaller public utilities take over a greater share of coordination management, then their administrative costs will be disproportionally large and would create the appearance that their LIURPs are not as efficient as larger public utilities. PA-EEFA asserted that all programs have an obligation to share and coordinate with each other. PA-EEFA stated that coordination can and should reduce administrative costs by eliminating redundant activities such as customer eligibility, audit, and project management services. PA-EEFA added that there will also be increased benefits for low-income ratepayers and the total cost per unit of savings should be less than it would be if multiple programs pursued a similar level of savings. PA-EEFA acknowledged the comments of DEP & DCED that LIURPs should share in the WAP National Work Standards and recognized the technical value of that suggestion but recommended further study and discussion. PA-EEFA RC at 9-10, citing DEP & DCED Comments at 3.

### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.7.**

The terms in this amended section are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in §58.2.

We propose to remove and reserve § 58.7(a). Provisions in § 58.7(a) concerning the coordination of program services with existing resources are addressed in §§ 58.7(b) and 58.14c. Subsection 58.7(b) is revised to clarify that LIURPs must work in conjunction with other universal service and public/private programs that provide energy assistance or similar assistance to the community. The revised § 58.7(b) also clarifies that a public utility, directly or through assigned third-party agency, shall assist LIURP participants in applying for energy assistance programs, such as LIHEAP, for which they may be eligible.

We propose to remove and reserve § 58.7(c). The provisions in § 58.7(c) concerning the selection of qualified independent agencies is moved to the proposed § 58.14b (relating to use of an ESP for program services).

The proposed amendments to § 58.7 are consistent with the comments of OCA and PA-EEFA that supported a delivered approach to "integrating programs." OCA RC at 4-5; PA-EEFA Comments at 7. OCA also supported strengthening coordination to maximize the cost-effectiveness of LIURPs. OCA Comments at 23.

## Section 58.8. Tenant eligibility.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>54</sup> explains how tenant households can receive program services and what eligibility criteria must be met. It further directs how voluntary landlord contributions toward a tenant household's program services are to be applied. Finally, this section mandates that a public utility require landlords to agree to time-limited restrictions on rent increases and evictions before installing program measures. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 10 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 10: What are options to better serve renters, encourage landlord participation, and reach residents of multifamily housing?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA stated that multi-family housing efforts are best undertaken through the EDCs' Act 129 programs and through voluntary natural gas programs. OCA claimed that LIURP funds should not be used to provide services when the tenant is not the public utility's direct customer. Instead, OCA submitted that such multi-family units should be treated as commercial property with appropriate cost recovery via the Act 129 program or a voluntary natural gas program. LIURP funding should not be used to treat a housing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> The provisions of § 58.8 were amended January 2, 1998, effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25.

unit unless a minimum proportion of the housing units in the multi-family building are determined low-income, as defined by the LIURP regulations. Specifically, OCA recommended that the multi-family properties have substantially more than 50% occupancy of low-income tenants to be eligible for LIURP services. OCA Comments at 30-31.

To reach landlords, OCA recommended using partnerships with other agencies as well as with local professionals such as architects and commercial construction managers who are likely to be aware of renovations and repairs in rental properties with which energy usage reduction measures might be piggybacked. OCA also recommended that public utilities partner with local property inspectors to identify rental units that will be undertaking renovations that could provide an opportunity for weatherization services to be performed simultaneously. As obtaining local building (such as for electrical work) permits can be burdensome, OCA suggested having LIURPs seek an expedited permit process for usage reduction projects to make the weatherization process more attractive to building owners or managers. OCA Comments at 31-32.

PGW claimed the requirement in § 58.8 that landlords not evict a renter or raise rent for 12 months post-weatherization may not achieve its purpose. PGW stated that the value added to the property from weatherization measures far outlasts this limited requirement since weatherization measures may last up to 40 years. PGW was concerned that the weatherization improvements may result in landlords increasing rent and marketing the residence to non-low-income customers after the initial 12-month period expires. PGW Comments at 10.

According to PGW, multi-family properties may be master-metered or tenant-metered and that LIURPs must be designed carefully to avoid subsidizing non-low-income customers and the sharing of sensitive customer information and eligibility validation. PGW also suggested that comprehensive weatherization through

LIURP may not be an appropriate method to address multi-family properties. PGW Comments at 11.

EAP asserted that subsidizing weatherization at commercial properties with LIURP funds would be inappropriate because usage reduction programs target residential ratepayers, not building owners. EAP Comments at 14.

While the landlord-tenant dynamic of multi-family housing presents additional installation challenges, FirstEnergy asserted that its efforts to increase landlord participation have been successful. According to FirstEnergy, landlords are also permitted to assist in choosing the measures at the building, e.g., baseload or full weatherization measures, and may be present for LIURP audits. Additionally, FirstEnergy suggested that its use of a "one form" policy whereby landlords can sign one form to approve LIURP installation throughout an entire building has encouraged multi-family property participation. FirstEnergy Comments at 10. FirstEnergy stated that multi-family housing should be encouraged as a best practice but that regulations should not be modified as it will create competition with Act 129 programs, which better address multi-family housing. FirstEnergy RC at 5-6.

PECO contended that landlord refusals should be combatted by education, information, and outreach to landlords. PGW stated that it could be helpful for the PUC to clarify that LIURP funds can be used to support landlord outreach efforts and encourage public utilities to make such efforts. PECO Comments at 16.

PA-EEFA suggested that the PUC revise the LIURP regulations to create targets for multi-family participation that reflect the fraction of the eligible population that lives in multi-family units. PA-EEFA urged the PUC to allow for LIURP services to low-income multi-family tenants who reside in buildings that are heated with natural gas

when the account is master-metered in the landlord's name. PA-EEFA Comments at 24-25.

Duquesne submitted that it focuses on low-income, multi-family premises without master-meters and strives to meet the needs of all low-income customers at those premises. However, it supported further discussion on this topic. Duquesne Comments at 9.

PPL contended that responding to landlord questions in a timely manner and helping tenants with applications and enrollment encourages landlords to participate in LIURP. When it does not receive landlord permission, PPL provides energy education, baseload items, and energy conservation kits to the customer. PPL suggested that the PUC revise § 58.8(a) to eliminate the following required provision from landlord consent letters as it causes confusion or concern for landlords and disincentives them to consent to LIURP services:

[T]he landlord agrees, in writing, that rents will not be raised unless the increase is related to matters other than the installation of the usage reduction measures, and the tenant not evicted for a stated period of time at least 12 months after the installation of the program measures, if the tenant complies with ongoing obligations and responsibilities owed the landlord.

#### PPL Comments at 8.

OCA recommended that the PUC define multi-family housing to distinguish between master-metered and individually metered properties and to address the way they are treated, including the proper cost recovery for each. OCA stated that LIURP funds should only be used when the tenant is the direct customer of the public utility and that the regulations should be modified to include a separate needs assessment to identify individually metered multi-family housing within each service territory. OCA RC at 12.

OCA did not agree with PA-EEFA that LIURP funds should be used to provide services to gas-heated master-metered buildings because the landlord is the account holder and is served under a commercial tariff. OCA recommended that LIURP create separate multi-family needs assessments for tenant-paid situations that includes a target for participation. OCA supported PA-EEFA's recommendation to consider revising LIURP regulations to look at high usage on a square foot basis, rather than on a strict usage threshold and agrees that multi-family residences are often less efficient on a square-foot basis than single family homes. OCA asked for proper consideration of the inefficiency. OCA stated that, to the extent multi-family housing is addressed with LIURP funding, then the regulations should address 1) cost recovery for both individually metered and master-metered properties, 2) treatment of common areas and types of costs for individually metered buildings, and 3) what percentage of multi-family units should be low-income within a multi-family building. OCA recommended a minimum of 75% of tenants should be low-income to qualify. OCA RC at 13-15, citing PA-EEFA Comments at 24.

PPL opposed using any ratepayer funds to incentivize landlord participation in LIURP and does not support creating any participation targets for multi-family housing. PPL stated that it allowed LIURP weatherization of multi-family buildings if 50% of occupants are low-income and thought OCA's recommendation of a 75% threshold would be a barrier for landlords. PPL RC at 7.

PA-EEFA disagreed with some of CEO's and PPL's suggestions. It did not agree with CEO's recommendation to serve a multi-family building if only 50% of units are eligible low-income because that would result in fewer services being provided for those most in need. PA-EEFA supported requiring two-thirds of units to be income-eligible for a multi-family building to receive weatherization and pointed out that a consistent threshold across public utility LIURPs could streamline program communication and

verification. PA-EEFA cautioned that PPL's suggestion of easing landlord requirements could result in reduced benefits to LIURP-qualified tenants who might then be forced to move from their rental homes. PA-EEFA stated that if landlords raise rents or evict tenants, as is currently prohibited with a LIURP consent form, then any benefits in reduced arrears would be rendered null. PA-EEFA RC at 5, *citing* CEO Comments at 4.

PA-EEFA acknowledged the issues and regulatory considerations that must be overcome for LIURP to apply to master-metered-multi-family properties. However, PA-EEFA still urged the PUC to address opportunities for LIURPs to serve multi-family housing that is financed under a Federal or State affordable housing program with long-term affordability restrictions in place, regardless of who pays the utility bill. PA-EEFA supported OCA's recommendation to develop a separate LIURP needs assessment for the multi-family sector and added that the needs assessment should assess master-metered-multi-family properties in addition to those multi-family properties where tenants pay utility bills directly. PA-EEFA RC at 6-7.

EAP did not believe that multi-family housing should be subjected to stringent regulations or specific targets because increasing multi-family participation for property owners earning a profit from a rental business should not be a primary goal of LIURP. EAP cautioned against mandating any threshold requirement or percentage of occupants required to be low-income for a multi-family housing building. EAP disagreed that whoever pays for measures is secondary to ensuring that the measures are performed. EAP pointed out that each program comes with separate funding and recovery mechanisms, so administering a shared LIURP program across a service territory would be prohibitively complex. EAP noted that landlords, not master-metered tenants, are the primary beneficiaries of the weatherization measures provided to a multi-family building. Mandating master-metered program measures would result in residential ratepayers subsidizing the cost of providing weatherization treatments to commercial properties through the LIURP funding mechanism. EAP RC at 6—8.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.8.**

We propose to retitle this section as "*Tenant household eligibility*" (currently "tenant eligibility") to more accurately reflect the individuals living in a single rented dwelling. The term "tenant household" replaces "tenant" in this section.

The provision in § 58.8(a) that requires an agreement from a landlord to not raise rent or evict a tenant for at least 12 months after installation of program measures would become the new § 58.8(c). The new § 58.8(c) makes the non-eviction clause an option, rather than a requirement, that a public utility could impose as a condition of LIURP. Making this provision optional would not prevent a public utility from requiring the provision in a landlord agreement. The contractual provisions regarding rent increases or evictions would then be a matter for the tenant, the landlord, and the public utility to enforce.

Proposed amendments to § 58.8(a)(1) incorporates modified language from the existing § 58.8(a) requiring a public utility to document the landlord's agreement for the installation of program measures and includes a new provision that requires the public utility to provide a tenant household with a copy of the landlord's documented agreement. The proposed amendment to § 58.8(a)(2) allows a tenant household to remain eligible for baseload measures even if the landlord does not approve of more comprehensive measures. We note that PPL, for example, provides a tenant household with energy education, baseload items and energy conservation kits, when the tenant household does not receive landlord permission to install program measures. PPL Comments at 8.

The proposed amendment to § 58.8(b) adds language to clarify that landlord contributions are voluntary and that the lack of landlord contributions may not prohibit eligible tenant households from receiving LIURP. It further clarifies that a public utility

is required to document, in writing, conditions relative to the use of voluntary landlord contributions in writing.

As noted above, the proposed § 58.8(c) is intended to make the requirement for a landlord to not raise rent or evict a tenant for a stated period of time after the installation of program measures an optional provision that the public utility could impose. This optional provision is consistent with WAP regulations that require a notarized agreement signed by both the landlord and tenant to ensure that the tenant is current with rents and that during and for 18 months after the completion of WAP services a landlord cannot raise rents or evict a tenant unless it relates to matters not related to the work that was done. It also requires that there be a process in place for landlords and tenants to follow if rent or eviction issues arise after weatherization assistance. See 10 CFR § 440.22(b)(3) (relating to eligible dwelling units). Making this provision optional is also consistent with PPL's comments. PPL supported eliminating mandatory rent and eviction restrictions on landlords to increase LIURP services to tenant households. PPL Comments at 8.

### Section 58.9. Program announcement.

This section of the existing regulations requires a public utility to provide targeted communication about LIURP to potentially eligible customers to solicit applications. It also directs a public utility to consider advertising program services through various outlets. Finally, the section directs a public utility to make additional contacts with potentially eligible customers when funding permits. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 3 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 3: How can public utilities ensure that they are reaching all demographics of the eligible populations in their service territories?

#### Stakeholder Comments

PA-EEFA asserted that the PUC must ensure LIURP budgets are adequate to meet the needs of customers in specific territories. According to PA-EEFA, there is a wide range of budgets for public utilities with substantially similar levels of confirmed low-income populations. PA-EEFA suggested that the PUC ensure that each public utility has communications laid out in plain language, has a robust limited English proficiency outreach program, and has limited identification requirements. While acknowledging that LIURP should remain focused on targeting high users, PA-EEFA suggested that public utilities should be allowed to accept referrals from CBOs and CSPs. PA-EEFA Comments at 11-14.

OCA stated that the necessary regulatory measure would be to identify reporting requirements to determine how the public utilities are serving the needs of their service territories. OCA Comments at 24. OCA submitted that the means to address all demographics of eligible populations should be a function of public utility practices rather than a function of regulations. OCA supported codifying PA-EEFA's suggestions into regulations, including providing outreach in plain language, ensure meaningful access for non-English households, providing written and oral translations for non-English materials, and accepting referrals from CBOs regardless of high usage. OCA RC at 6.

EAP noted that under the existing LIURP regulations, public utilities are required to prioritize customers with the highest usage and greatest opportunities for bill reductions. EAP Comments at 9.

PGW suggested that mass mailing customers under § 58.9 should be based on the prioritized list in § 58.10 and that follow-up communications should be expanded to encompass other contact methods that are most cost-effective based on that program's design. PGW Comments at 5.

PPL stated that it used several methods to reach eligible customers, with the primary method being CBO partnerships to promote LIURP and program referrals. PPL submitted that § 58.9 should be eliminated as program announcement activities are inherently subject to change. It further submitted that public utilities should address announcement and enrollment activities in their USECPs. PPL Comments at 4, 11.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.9.**

We propose to retitle § 58.9 as "LIURP outreach" (currently "program announcement") to reflect the content more accurately and to remove the duplication with § 58.10.

Reflecting the changing way people access information and the demographics of a public utility's service territory, § 58.9(a) is amended to do both of the following:

- Add additional advertising requirements to a public utility's program activities through a wider range of media outlets and platforms, including social media.
- Add a requirement that a public utility advertise LIURP in languages other than English when census data indicate that 5% or more of the residents of the public utility's service territory are using that language. This is consistent with the customer information provisions in 52 Pa. Code § 56.91(b)(17) (relating to general notice provisions and contents of termination notice).

We propose to remove and reserve §§ 58.9(a)(1)—(3).

Subsection 58.9(b) is amended to remove language requiring a public utility to provide a description of its program services and eligibility rules to all residential customers, as this provision has been amended and addressed in § 58.9(a). Subsection 58.9(b) is also amended to add language removed from existing § 58.9(a)(2) and §

58.9(a)(3) to require a public utility to make additional attempts to contact eligible customers who have not responded to initial contacts if funding permits.

## Section 58.10. Program announcement.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>55</sup> sets forth the criteria that a public utility is required to use to prioritize eligible customers for LIURP. It also requires EDCs to budget for LIURP spending based on different energy accounts (i.e., residential space-heating customers, residential water-heating customers and residential electric baseload customers) based on the prioritization provisions in this section. It further provides that a public utility may spend up to 20% of its LIURP budget on special needs customers. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 12 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 12: Should the interplay between CAPs and LIURPs be addressed within the context of LIURP regulations? If so, how?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA submitted that a determination of CAP eligibility should automatically result in LIURP eligibility without any further application, but CAP participation should not be a prerequisite for LIURP. OCA recommended that public utilities notify CAP participants when they are close to the credit ceiling and begin evaluating them for LIURP. OCA Comments at 25-27, 3; OCA RC at 16-17.

PGW asserted that, while there are some limited CAP-related issues that could be addressed in LIURP regulation, CAP issues are best addressed in a CAP rulemaking. PGW submitted that CAP customers should receive priority in receiving LIURP treatment as using CAP eligibility as a baseline reduces administrative burden and costs for both the public utility and participants by eliminating the need for additional

<sup>55</sup> The provisions of § 58.10 were amended January 2, 1998, effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25.

eligibility processes. PGW suggested that the prioritization regulations in § 58.10 should be updated to provide greater flexibility in meeting the goals of targeting the highest usage customers. PGW asserted that the existing regulations lack detail about whether customers must be prioritized individually or whether customers can be prioritized in tiers using statistical analysis.<sup>56</sup> PGW Comments at 6, 12.

EAP submitted that CAP should not be addressed within the framework of LIURP regulations. EAP Comments at 15.

FirstEnergy did not recommend modifying the existing LIURP regulations to address public utilities' CAPs because each program performs a different function. FirstEnergy Comments at 11.

Duquesne submitted that the existing LIURP regulations do not need to incorporate CAP because low-income customers are potentially eligible for LIURP regardless of whether they participate in CAP. Duquesne Comments at 10.

PECO noted that existing regulations do not require CAP participation for LIURP eligibility. Further, PECO contended that the rulemaking should give public utilities the flexibility and autonomy to best achieve LIURP goals. PECO recommended allowing energy burdens (i.e., energy costs as a percentage of income) to be taken into consideration as a key prioritization factor under § 58.10. PECO Comments at 18, 20.

PPL asserted that the most appropriate context to address the link between CAP and LIURP is in a public utility's USECP. PPL submitted that the linkage should not be addressed within the context of the LIURP regulations because each public utility has designed its CAP differently and customer LIURP needs often extend beyond CAP

59

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> PGW proposed amended language for § 58.10 consistent with these recommendations on page 6 of its Comments.

participants. PPL suggested revising the existing LIURP regulations to provide the EDCs with flexibility to serve non-high usage baseload customers. Although PPL agreed that public utilities should target customers with the largest usage and the greatest opportunities for bill reduction, it contended that factors such as the size of the dwelling, the number of occupants, and the end use of public utility service should not play a role in prioritizing services. PPL did not support prioritizing services based on the size of the arrearage or household income. PPL Comments at 9-11; PPL RC at 8.

PA-EEFA recommended addressing the interplay between CAP and LIURP within the existing LIURP regulations. Additionally, PA-EEFA recommended the continued targeting of CAP participants for LIURP services and requiring public utilities to reach out to non-CAP participants for LIURP services and to promote enrollment into CAP. PA-EEFA Comments at 28-29.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.10.**

This section is currently titled "Program announcement" which is a duplication of § 58.9. The title is also inconsistent with the substance of the section. We propose to retitle the section as "*Prioritization of program services*" to eliminate the duplication and to reflect the content of the section more accurately.

The terms in this proposed amendment are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2, including replacing "program" with "LIURP" when appropriate.

Subsection 58.10(a)(1) is amended to include CAP shortfall as one of the factors that a public utility is required to consider when prioritizing eligible customers by usage level and to incorporate a new prioritization factor based on the number of consecutive service months a customer resided at a dwelling. Furthermore, amended § 58.10(a)(1) allows public utilities to consider factors that tend to facilitate utility bill reduction when prioritizing eligible customers by opportunities for utility bill reduction.

With respect to the customers prioritized by usage and opportunity for utility bill reduction, §§ 58.10(a)(2)(i)-(ii) gives first priority to CAP customers with the largest PPAs and in-program arrearage balances and then to non-CAP customers with the largest unpaid balances. "Largest arrearage relative to household income" is derived as a percentage. Priority is given to CAP customers because energy reductions for CAP households decrease costs for both the CAP customer and the ratepayers from whom CAP shortfall costs are recovered.

In our approvals of various public utility-specific USECPs, we have required that all low-income customers, who otherwise meet eligibility requirements, be allowed to participate in LIURP, especially if they have high usage, <sup>57</sup> regardless of CAP participation. We propose adding a new § 58.10(d) that clarifies the prohibition of restricting LIURP participation to customers enrolled in CAPs. Furthermore, we propose a new § 58.10(e) that requires a public utility to document its prioritization protocols in its USECP.

We propose to remove § 58.10(c). We propose to incorporate language removed from § 58.10(c) that allows a public utility to spend a percentage of its LIURP budget on special needs customers into proposed § 58.4(a.2) (relating to special needs customers). That percentage would be increased from 20% to 25%.

# Section 58.11. Energy survey

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> See Peoples 2015-2018 USECP Final Order, Docket No. M-2014-2432515 (order entered December 17, 2015), at 34-37, which rejected a base rate case settlement provision that relied upon CAP/non-CAP determination as an eligibility requirement for LIURP. See also PGW 2017-2020 USECP Final Order, Docket No. M-2016-2542415 (order entered August 3, 2017), at 38-42, which directed PGW to include all known low-income customers when determining LIURP eligibility, regardless of their enrollment status in PGW's CAP.

This section of the existing regulations<sup>58</sup> requires a public utility to perform an onsite energy survey to determine if the installation of program measures would be appropriate. This section specifies that a program measure is appropriate if it is not already present or is not performing effectively and when energy savings derived from the installation would result in a payback period of not more than seven or 12 years. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to § 58.11.

### Stakeholder Comments

Duquesne recommended reconsideration of the payback periods for LIURP measures under § 58.11. Duquesne stated that any modification should include greater flexibility when determining the appropriate lifetime of a measure for LIURP installation, deferring instead to manufacturer recommendations, or to evaluating LIURP jobs on a whole-project basis instead of individually by measure. Duquesne Comments at 11.

EAP contended that codified payback requirements at § 58.11(a) should be based on a whole job basis where each individual measure is evaluated on an industry standard recommended useful life, or some other measurement. EAP recommended that the PUC avoid uniformity and allow USECPs to remain tailored to each service territory. EAP Comments at 15.

FirstEnergy recommended that the PUC create a working group to address and explore the appropriate length of payback periods under § 58.11. It also recommended that the PUC address whether the current seven to 12-year periods remain appropriate given widespread deployment of LIURP measures and technological advancements made since the regulations were adopted. FirstEnergy Comments at 12.

62

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> The provisions of § 58.10 were amended January 2, 1998, effective January 3, 1998. See 28 Pa.B. 25.

PPL also recommended flexibility for installing LIURP measures and to include regulations to better define fuel switching. PPL specifically asked that installations not fall under fuel switching when an NGDC or EDC installs electric or natural gas heat in a home which had not used its primary heating source for at least two heating seasons. PPL Comments at 12.

PECO recommended that the life measure should be based on the median number of years that the measure is in place and operable. PECO Comments at 20.

PGW contended that using the seven or 12-year payback period set forth in § 58.11 is detrimental as it limits the type of measures that can be installed, and that requiring shorter payback times discourages public utilities from installing comprehensive energy saving measures that will provide the most impact and long-term benefits. However, PGW would not advocate for the use of a Total Resource Cost (TRC) test<sup>59</sup> in place of the seven or 12-year period as it fails to account for the additional societal benefits. PGW provided proposed amendments to § 58.11 to allow projects to be evaluated for cost-effectiveness based on the total measure package as opposed to individual measures. PGW Comments at 12-13.

PA-EEFA stated that cost effectiveness for measures should be based on the full measure life, not on an arbitrary payback period that artificially biases assessment of cost-effectiveness. PA-EEFA argued that limiting lifetimes for certain measures would unreasonably reduce benefits to low-income ratepayers by excluding cost-effective measures from being installed. They asserted that maximizing benefits to participants at

63

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Act 129 defines the TRC test as "a standard test that is met if, over the effective life of each plan not to exceed 15 years, the net present value of the avoided monetary cost of supplying electricity is greater than the net present value of the monetary cost of energy efficiency conservation measures." 66 Pa. C.S. § 2806.1(m).

the time they are receiving services decreases the transaction cost per unit of savings. PA-EEFA RC at 7-8.

#### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.11.**

We propose to retitle this section as "*Energy audit*" (currently "energy survey") consistent with proposed definitions in §58.2.

Amendments to § 58.11(a) eliminate the provision requiring program measures installed be based on the result of energy savings derived from a simple payback of seven years or less or a 12-year payback criterion for more comprehensive program measures. We propose to replace this criterion with a new provision in § 58.11(d)(2).

We propose to remove and reserve § 58.11(b). The provisions are incorporated into a new § 58.11a (relating to fuel switching).

The proposed § 58.11(c) prohibits a public utility from using the same ESP to conduct an energy audit at a dwelling and to install follow-up program measures determined necessary during that energy audit. ESPs should conduct energy audits impartially without a motivation to benefit financially from the installation of follow-up measures proposed in that energy audit.

The proposed § 58.11(d)(1)-(2) sets out parameters for what an energy audit must determine regarding the appropriateness of installing program measures. Proposed § 58.11(d)(1) clarifies that a program measure is appropriate if it is not already present or is not performing effectively. Subsection 58.11(d)(2) further clarifies that a program measure is determined to be appropriate if its estimated energy savings derived from the installation of all program measures would exceed its costs over its expected lifetime.

The proposed § 58.11(e) provides flexibility in situations where a program measure may be determined necessary for the long-term health, safety, and comfort levels of dwelling occupants. In those situations, program measures may be installed even if there are no estimated energy savings. This proposal is consistent with § 58.1 that identifies improvement to the health, safety, and comfort levels of LIURP recipients as one of the purposes of a LIURP.

The PUC has previously approved temporary waivers of § 58.11(a) to allow a public utility the flexibility to use a cost/benefit calculation to determine what program measures to include in a LIURP job, rather than the seven-year or 12-year simple payback criteria. Some program measures may reduce a dwelling's energy usage but do not qualify because their payback periods exceed seven to 12 years. As a result, some households do not experience the potential energy savings when a public utility cannot install all appropriate program measures in one comprehensive LIURP job.

Our proposed change is consistent with recommendations from Duquesne, EAP, PGW, and PA-EEFA that § 58.11 should allow greater flexibility when determining the appropriate program measure for LIURP installations. Duquesne Comments at 11, EAP Comments at 15, PGW Comments at 13, and PA-EEFA RC at 7.

# Proposed Section 58.11a. Fuel switching.

We propose a new § 58.11a titled "Fuel switching" that provides requirements related to a public utility using LIURP funds for fuel switching between electric and natural gas. Language moved from the existing §58.11(b) concerning fuel switching within a dual-fuel public utility is incorporated into this section.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> See, e.g., FirstEnergy 2015-2018 USECP Final Order, Docket Nos. M-2014-2407729, M-2014-2407730, M-2014-2407731, and M-2014-2407728 (order entered May 19, 2015), at 45—49. See also PGW 2017-2020 USECP Order, Docket No. M-2016-2542415 (order entered August 3, 2017), at 50—52.

The proposed § 58.11a(a) identifies the conditions under which LIURP funds may be used for program measures involving fuel switching. Proposed § 58.11a(a)(1) allows fuel switching within a dual-fuel public utility. Proposed § 58.11a(a)(2) allows fuel switching if a primary heating source is determined to be inoperable, unrepairable or the cost to repair exceeds the cost of replacement and both public utilities agree in writing that fuel switching is appropriate. Proposed § 58.11a(b) requires the public utility to document the conditions necessitating fuel switching.

PPL and PA-EEFA supported revising Chapter 58 to better define and address fuel switching. PPL Comments at 12; PA-EEFA Comments at 16-17.

# Section 58.12. Incidental repairs.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the criteria for performing incidental repairs. Stakeholder comments to Question Nos. 6 and 7 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 6: How can LIURPs best provide for increased health, safety, and comfort levels for participants?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA submitted that a public utility should be permitted to use a percentage of its LIURP budget for the separate categories of health, safety, and incidental expenditures. OCA further submitted that while incidental repairs are specifically defined in the PUC's regulations, the "health and safety" measures referenced in § 58.1 remain undefined. OCA recommended that the PUC provide more guidance on health and safety measures in the regulations. OCA Comments at 27-28.

PGW asserted that "health and safety" concerns are broad and require different levels of treatment and should be assessed on a case-by-case basis. PGW recommended that the regulations clarify whether health and safety measures could be considered "incidental repairs" in § 58.12 if they would allow establishment of weatherization measures. Further, PGW contended that not all health and safety measures should be included in the cost-effectiveness calculation, as this is not LIURP's core responsibility. PGW Comments at 8.

EAP asserted that the costs of health and safety measures "could be prudently recovered by residential ratepayers through LIURP, provided that overall LIURP budgets do not increase or funds not by mandated to be diverted from primary program purposes, and that health and safety measures are not included in cost effectiveness measurement." EAP stated that any health and safety proposal needs to justify the additional administrative costs required to facilitate the coordination and report on the initiative. EAP Comments at 10-11.

FirstEnergy argued that the need and scope of a health and safety budget should be considered within the USECP proceedings, not as part of the LIURP rulemaking. FirstEnergy RC at 7. Because FirstEnergy allocates up to 50% of its seasonal allowance budgets to health and safety repairs that permit installation of energy savings measures, FirstEnergy supported the sustained flexibility to include health and safety spending within the LIURP budgets, which maximizes LIURP participation. FirstEnergy also recommended that a public utility develop partnerships with other agencies and non-profit organizations that specialize in health and safety measures to work with the public utility during the LIURP installation process. FirstEnergy Comments at 8.

PECO reiterated its belief that LIURP funds should be used almost exclusively for usage reduction. However, PECO supported limited use of LIURP funds to address health and safety issues if three limiting factors are addressed. First, PECO submitted

that there must be a material usage reduction measure that can only be implemented upon removal of the health and safety concern. Second, PECO suggested the inclusion of a limitation, either on an audit-by-audit or overall project basis, on the percentage of LIURP funds that can be used for such health and safety measures. Third, PECO contended that the PUC should permit public utilities to use a limited amount of LIURP funds on remediation of health and safety issues. Due to varying needs, PECO recommended that the PUC allow public utilities to propose health and safety spending to be completed with LIURP funds in USECP proceedings. PECO Comments 11-12.

PA-EEFA argued that a streamlined, integrated program delivery would potentially "free up" funds to address prevalent health and safety issues, such as a reliance on de facto heating, thus improving flexibility and reducing cost burden. Decisions like repairing a furnace should be resolved in the customer's best interest, using a fuel-neutral approach, and premised on providing energy solutions with the lowest life cycle cost. PA-EEFA noted that energy efficiency programs are to help potential participants facing challenges in adopting energy efficient practices. Public utilities are obligated to provide energy efficiency to low-income customers, so public utilities must address health and safety issues. PA-EEFA stated that it is appropriate for public utilities to resolve health and safety concerns necessary for the delivery of critical energy efficiency services to high use low-income customers to provide service on reasonable terms and conditions and to continue universal service programs like LIURP. PA-EEFA RC at 8-9, 17-18.

OCA supported using a portion of the LIURP budget to address health and safety situations. OCA agreed with PECO that there should be a limit on the amount that could be used for issues such as mold or pest remediation, and that the limit should be based on either an audit-by-audit basis or an overall project percentage. OCA questioned PECO's recommendation about providing health and safety measures which only lead to energy savings, as that requirement would eliminate measures like smoke/carbon monoxide

detectors. OCA agreed with PA-EEFA that *de facto* heating needs to be addressed but suggested that it be handled as a standalone issue in the regulations, so it can address specific measures and direct the NGDCs and EDCs to work together on the initiative. OCA RC at 8-9.

Duquesne asserted that LIURP's main goal should remain energy conservation and could be achieved through better coordination with programs like DCED's Crisis Interface Program. However, Duquesne asserted that setting a predetermined limit (i.e., either dollar amount or percentage of job) to complete incidental, safety, or comfort level measures may also address this issue. Duquesne Comments at 7.

PPL supported the installation of necessary cost-effective health and safety measures but did not want to revise the regulations to provide for rehabilitation or remediation that exceeds the scope of LIURP. PPL asserted that allowing for such services would likely result in fewer customers being served. PPL further argued that it would not be cost-effective for LIURP contractors to train people in providing these services as they would not be provided regularly. PPL Comments at 6.

Question 7: How can LIURPs maximize participation and avoid disqualifications of households due to factors such housing stock conditions?

#### Stakeholder Comments

OCA submitted that when a public utility evaluates a customer for installation of weatherization benefits, the main analysis is to determine whether the weatherization measures will be cost-effective given the housing stock conditions. OCA suggested that LIURP service providers be permitted sufficient time to make referrals for assistance and have the repairs completed before the public utility disqualifies a housing unit. Additionally, OCA contended that LIURP service providers should maintain internal program lists to refer housing units to when the necessary remediation is not possible to

allow LIURP to move forward. Lastly, OCA submitted that the regulations should ensure that the number of housing units disqualified from LIURP services and the circumstances surrounding disqualifications are recorded. OCA Comments at 28-29. OCA submitted that there must be a determination that weatherization measures will be cost-effective given the condition of the house. OCA stated that LIURP is not a housing rehabilitation program, and agreed with EAP, FirstEnergy, Duquesne, PECO, and PPL that referrals should be made to other agencies and housing programs which are designed to address housing stock repairs and rehabilitation. OCA RC at 9-10.

PGW asserted that it is essential to recognize that LIURP is not a housing program and that it is not the program's purpose to remediate all low-income housing stock in a service territory. While PGW stated that it does not automatically disqualify cases for having a health and safety issue, the extra remediation work may make comprehensive treatment cost-ineffective. Thus, PGW recommended that cost-effectiveness tests be developed in a way that provides case-by-case flexibility. PGW Comments at 9.

EAP, PECO, and Duquesne separately claimed that it is not the public utility's role or within LIURP's jurisdictional scope to address housing stock conditions. EAP Comments at 12, PECO Comments at 13, Duquesne Comments at 8. EAP stated that, where possible, public utilities should partner with other community agencies, such as Habitat for Humanity, to comprehensively address issues. However, EAP maintained that state-designated entities are best equipped to help finance the construction and rehabilitation of affordable rental housing. EAP Comments at 12.

PPL noted that LIURP's purpose is to reduce energy usage and not to repair defective housing conditions. PPL recommended the practice of reducing comprehensive services rather than program disqualification where housing stock prevents the installation of certain measures. When homes are disqualified because of housing stock

conditions, PPL recommended that the public utility re-enroll and prioritize the customer once the issue has been resolved. PPL Comments at 6.

FirstEnergy submitted that it is not its practice to disqualify eligible LIURP participants based on housing stock conditions. FirstEnergy reported that, where safety issues exist that cannot be remediated, customers can still qualify for baseload measures, including lighting, refrigerator testing and possible replacement, smart power strips, and water heating measures. Further, where significant remediation or renovation is required, FirstEnergy asserted that its practice is to attempt coordination with other agencies to perform this work. FirstEnergy Comments at 8-9.

PA-EEFA recommended that public utilities accept referrals from outside agencies to identify and engage more eligible customers. PA-EEFA suggested that public utilities try community-level customer recruitment as opposed to the traditional individual-level approach, such as partnering with housing authorities and non-profit housing providers, to facilitate tenant engagement. For multi-family properties, PA-EEFA recommended that LIURPs consider ways to gain access to units to install lighting and water conservation measures that do not necessarily require individual tenants to provide consent. PA-EEFA asserted that integrating natural gas LIURPs, electric LIURPs, and Act 129 will allow program administrators to choose the best-suited funding stream to address the housing stock conditions and reduce disqualifications. PA-EEFA Comments at 19-20.

Duquesne agreed that sometimes repairs must occur for LIURP measures to work appropriately but cautioned against fixing personal property with LIURP funds.

Duquesne suggested that this would be a good issue to address in a stakeholder meeting.

Duquesne RC at 6-7.

### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.12.**

We propose to retitle this section as "Incidental repairs and health and safety measures" (currently "incidental repairs") to establish provisions for both incidental repairs and health and safety measures.

The proposed § 58.12(a) requires a public utility to identify in its USECP the criteria used for performing incidental repairs and health and safety measures. Services provided by incidental repairs and health and safety measures would be identified separately in proposed §§ 58.12(a)(1)-(2).

The proposed § 58.12(b) requires a public utility to set separate allowance limits for incidental repairs and health and safety measures through a USECP proceeding.

The PUC has previously directed public utilities to develop LIURP protocols and allowance limits for incidental repairs and health and safety measures. <sup>61</sup> We recognize that while LIURP is not designed to support major repairs or rehabilitation of dwellings, there are often situations that could justify small repairs or remediation of health hazards to perform more comprehensive weatherization treatments.

The proposed § 58.12(c) establishes requirements under which a public utility may defer a dwelling that does not meet the criteria for incidental repairs or health and safety measures or that exceeds the maximum budget allowance. It also requires a public utility to provide written notification to customers when the dwelling is deferred and require the public utility to track deferred dwellings for a period of at least three years.

The proposed deferral provisions are consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that require agencies to maintain a list of all clients who are deferred, the reason for deferral

72

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> See, e.g., PECO 2016-2018 USECP Tentative Order, Docket No. M-2015-2507139 (order entered February 25, 2016), at 21-22.

and the other program they were referred to, if appropriate.<sup>62</sup> Public utilities are not currently required to report deferrals under Chapter 58, and it is unclear how many Pennsylvania households are being disqualified from LIURP based on health or safety conditions, or both, in a residence (e.g., mold, moisture, or structural issues). Updating Chapter 58 to be consistent with DCED's WAP protocols establishes a uniform approach to identifying and tracking low-income dwellings in need of repairs before weatherization work can be provided.

### Section 58.13. Usage reduction education.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the objectives of applicability, funding levels, pilot programs and program services for public utility energy conservation education. Energy conservation education activities for a public utility are described as a recommendation to include group presentations, workshops, and in-home presentations. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 4 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 4: What design would better assist/encourage all low-income customers to conserve energy to reduce their residential energy bills and decrease the incidence and risk of payment delinquencies? How does energy education play a role in behavior change?

#### Stakeholder Comments

PGW recommended updating § 58.13 to encourage greater flexibility and modernization for usage reduction education. PGW asserted that public utilities should be given discretion to determine whether the costs for such education are justified based on a cost-effectiveness review process. PGW Comments at 6.

73

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Health & Safety Plan at 1. <a href="https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-health-safety-plan-final/?wpdmdl=106450&refresh=63f5253bcbf331677010235">https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-health-safety-plan-final/?wpdmdl=106450&refresh=63f5253bcbf331677010235</a> (accessed on February 21, 2023).

EAP noted that education leads to behavior changes towards energy conservation. EAP asserted that customer education best practices can be explored among public utilities in future meetings without codifying any specifics in regulation. EAP Comments at 10. FirstEnergy contended that a LIURP design focused on both the installation of cost-effective LIURP measures and strong energy education promotes future energy savings and reduced arrearages among low-income customers. FirstEnergy Comments at 7. Duquesne asserted that the more a customer understands the relationship between usage and bill increase, the more likely they will manage energy usage and avoid payment delinquencies. Duquesne Comments at 6.

PPL suggested that public utilities have "discretion to require participation in energy education as a pre-requisite for LIURP, prior to the initial contractor visit." PPL further suggested that LIURP-funded energy education be offered when a CAP customer has low-usage and/or is an unlikely recipient for direct-install measures. PPL further suggested determining strategies to make educating customers easier and more convenient, such as a video emailed to the customer. PPL supported joint educational and contractor training efforts with weatherization providers when cost-effective. PPL recommended revising § 58.13(d) to include technology as an educational method, leaving room for changes and advancements. PPL Comments at 5, 12. PPL did not support CEO's recommendations to set aside LIURP funds to create energy education and to require customers to participate in education before, during, and after the LIURP process. Citing CEO Comments at 3. PPL stated that education is a critical component but that the public utilities should have flexibility to develop what works best for their customers. PPL cautioned against requiring public utilities to provide non-English languages outreach materials, as the additional costs might not yield results. PPL pointed out that it uses local CBOs to provide referrals and outreach to engage non-English speakers as an alternative. PPL opined that public utilities should have the flexibility to create educational procedures in their USECPs. PPL RC at 4-5.

PECO suggested that public utilities continue to provide education and outreach about LIURP to all identified low-income customers. PECO further suggested coordination of Act 129 services for low-income customers. PECO Comments at 9.

OCA suggested that energy education spending should be targeted at the "remedial in-home visits" found to be effective by Penn State. OCA asserted that energy education and timing play an important role in LIURP, as do remedial in-home visits, an approach reinforced by Penn State's Long-Term Study. OCA supported PPL's recommendation to provide LIURP education to low usage CAP customers as a means of controlling CAP costs and PECO's recommendation to provide education and outreach at community events. OCA Comments at 25-26, OCA RC at 7, citing Long-Term Study of Pennsylvania's Low Income Usage Reduction Program: Analyses and Discussion at 46.

PA-EEFA supported the use of a customized educational approach, whereby the educational information is provided to the customer at the time of measure installation and at a six-month follow-up date, to all household members, in the language used by the household. PA-EEFA Comments at 14-15.

Duquesne agreed with PA-EEFA that education is most effective at the time measures are installed. Duquesne asserted that energy education is an important component, but cautioned that if too burdensome, customers may be dissuaded from using other reduction measures. Duquesne believed that smart meter technology should help behavior change and decrease consumption. Duquesne did not believe any prescriptive mandate was necessary and suggested funds be used to reach more eligible homes for weatherization. Duquesne RC at 5-6.

### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.13.**

We propose to retitle this section as "*Energy conservation education*" (currently "usage reduction education") consistent with the proposed definitions in §58.2. The

terms in this section are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in §58.2, including replacing "program" with "LIURP" when appropriate.

We propose retitling § 58.13(b) as "LIURP budget" (currently "funding level"). This proposed change is consistent with the proposed clarification in § 58.4 regarding the difference between a LIURP budget and a LIURP funding mechanism. The amendments proposed in § 58.13(b) remove the requirement that an energy conservation program that exceeds \$150 per recipient be "pilot tested for 1 year" and "be measured for the incremental contribution to energy savings that the education produces in addition to the cost effectiveness of that contribution." Instead, we propose to require that an energy conservation education program that exceeds \$150 per recipient be approved through a USECP proceeding, thus providing the opportunity for stakeholder comments, staff review and revisions. Furthermore, it would appear to be unreasonable to require a public utility to measure energy savings based solely on energy conservation education. Education services may include training and materials such as pamphlets, flyers, and presentations intended to change customer behavior toward energy usage. It may not be possible to measure or ascribe future energy savings based solely on the energy conservation education provided.

We propose to remove and reserve § 58.13(c) (relating to pilot programs). Language from this deleted subsection is incorporated into § 58.13a(a) (relating to *LIURP pilot programs*).

Subsection 58.13(d) is amended to require a public utility to provide energy conservation education activities in a language or method of communication appropriate to its target audience, providing all LIURP recipients with an equal opportunity to access energy resources. This proposal is consistent with the customer information provisions in 52 Pa. Code § 56.91(b)(17).

Amendments in this section are consistent with the customized educational approach supported by PA-EEFA, which recommend providing energy conservation education to all household members, in the language used by the household. PA-EEFA Comments at 15.

The proposed amendments in § 58.13(d)(3) replace the current term "occupant or owner" with "owner, landlord, or tenant."

A new § 58.13(d)(4), titled "Post-installation education," requires that energy conservation education be provided by phone or in-person to recipients of program measures whose energy usage increased within 12 months post-installation. This provision is consistent with the practices of some public utilities, which provide additional energy conservation education when a customer's usage remains high or continues to increase after receiving LIURP services.<sup>63</sup> Such a practice tends to produce better conservation results.

### Proposed Section 58.13a. LIURP pilot programs.

Chapter 58 does not currently provide direction regarding the development and evaluation of LIURP pilot programs. The proposed § 58.13a would provide such directions. These proposed provisions would also codify the long-standing practice of approving proposed LIURP pilot programs through a USECP proceeding.<sup>64</sup>

The proposed § 58.13a, titled "LIURP pilot programs," explains the approval process, timeframes, and reporting requirements related to LIURP pilot programs. This

<sup>64</sup> See, e.g., Petition of NFG - Approval of Low-Consumption LIURP Pilot Program Order, Docket Nos. P-2019-3008559 and M-2016-2573847 (order entered October 24, 2019). This Order approved NFG's Petition to implement its LC-LIURP Pilot Program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> See, e.g., Columbia Gas 2019-2021 USECP, Docket No. M-2018-2645401 (filed on November 25, 2019), at 26. See also FirstEnergy 2019-2021 USECP at 23.

section incorporates and amends language removed from § 58.13(c) regarding the development and evaluation of proposed pilot programs.

Subsection 58.13a(a) allows a public utility to propose LIURP pilot programs that offer innovative services. The proposed § 58.13a(a)(1)—(4) expands on the types of pilot programs that public utilities may propose, including proposals related to energy conservation education, renewable energy sources, fuel switching, and air conditioning.

The proposed § 58.13a(b) requires a public utility to attempt to coordinate pilot program-related services among other community resources, including EDC and NGDC universal service programs.

The proposed § 58.13a(c)-(d) require that proposed pilot programs be subject to approval in a USECP proceeding and not exceed a maximum timeframe of five years or the expiration of the public utility's current USECP, whichever comes later. Public utilities would also be required to seek PUC approval in a USECP proceeding, to discontinue a pilot program earlier than previously approved or to incorporate an approved pilot program as a regular component of LIURP.

# Section 58.14. Program measure installation.

This section of the existing regulations requires a public utility to arrange and install LIURP program measures, if appropriate, after a § 58.11 energy survey (or "energy audit" going forward) is performed. It identifies potential program measure installations for space heating, water heating, and baseload jobs. It also sets forth provisions for LIURP budget expenses incurred through work with other public utilities as well as what may or may not be included in inter-utility billing arrangements. Stakeholder comments to Question No. 9 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relate to this section.

Question 9: With the additional energy burdens associated with warm weather, what if any changes are necessary to place a greater emphasis on cooling needs?

#### Stakeholder Comments

PPL, EAP, FirstEnergy, PECO, and Duquesne separately contended that there was no need to address cooling needs in the LIURP regulations. PPL Comments at 8; EAP Comments at 13; FirstEnergy Comments at 9; PECO Comments at 15; Duquesne Comments at 8. EAP cautioned the PUC against making cooling a primary purpose of LIURP, especially since addressing heating needs also provides summer benefits by way of reducing customer energy needs year-round. EAP Comments at 13. FirstEnergy noted that existing LIURP heating measures, such as duct sealing insulation and air sealing, allow for energy usage reductions during the warm weather months as well. FirstEnergy asserted that a working group should develop revised procedures for "interutility coordination" under § 58.14(c) that reflect current coordination procedures between EDCs and NGDCs. FirstEnergy Comments at 9, 12.

OCA and PA-EEFA supported addressing cooling needs in the LIURP regulations. OCA suggested that LIURP be modified to allow for a multi-fuel, whole house approach. OCA Comments at 30. PA-EEFA recommended that opportunities associated with cooling needs should be considered and implemented where improvements can cost-effectively reduce energy use. PA-EEFA also supported a cost-benefit analysis based on specific circumstances and suggested that energy education should extend to information on cooling efficiency when cooling measures are installed. PA-EEFA Comments at 22.

#### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.14.**

The amendments to this section clarify and update the existing provisions regarding the installation of program measures for residential space-heating, water-heating and baseload customers. Subsection 58.14(a)(2) is reformatted to §

58.14(a)(2)(i)—(iii). Rewiring water heaters to permit billing on a time of day or other off-peak rate schedule is removed as a potential program measure for residential waterheating customers; smart meters and newer technologies have made such measures unnecessary. Subsection 58.14(a)(3) includes repairing and replacing water heaters that are not the primary heating source for the dwelling as applicable baseload program measures. We propose to remove and reserve existing § 58.14(b) and incorporate it into proposed § 58.14(d). Subsection 58.14(d) is added and require that program measures installed have a minimum of a one-year warranty covering workmanship and materials. The terms in this section are also updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2.

We propose to remove and reserve § 58.14(c). Language from this deleted subsection is incorporated into proposed § 58.14a (relating to quality control) and § 58.14c (relating to inter-utility coordination).

# Proposed Section 58.14a. Quality control.

We propose to add a new § 58.14a titled "Quality control" that incorporates language moved from the existing § 58.14(b) concerning quality control standards for LIURPs. This new section establishes requirements regarding:

- (a) Quality control standards for installation of program measures and evaluation of ESP performance.
- (b) Frequency of post-installation inspections.
- (c) Installation of program measures, post-installation inspections, and documentation in a USECP.
- (d) Complaint Process for customers
- (e) Who may not perform a post-installation inspection.
- (f) Investigating increases in consumption post-installation of program measures.
- (g) Documentation required from an ESP.

#### (h) Documentation retention.

The proposed § 58.14a(a) requires a public utility to establish quality control standards for the installation of program measures. The proposed § 58.14a(b) requires post-installation inspections on at least 10% of completed heating jobs and at least 5% of completed baseload LIURP jobs. The proposed minimum percentage of post-installation inspections per job type is below or consistent with current Commission-approved public utility standards. For example, Columbia Gas requires post-installation inspection on a minimum of 25% of heating jobs 65; and PECO performs post-installation inspections on all heating jobs and 5% of all baseload jobs. 66 This provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that requires agencies to inspect at least 5% of completed jobs. 67

In addition, the proposed §§ 58.14a(a) and 58.14a(c) require a public utility to document in its USECP (1) the quality control standards used to evaluate the work of the ESP and the performance of the program measures; and (2) the procedures used for installing program measures and performing post-installation inspections. PPL supported addressing quality control in a USECP. PPL RC at 9.

The proposed § 58.14a(d) requires a public utility to establish a complaint process to be followed if a customer is not satisfied with the quality of the work, workmanship or serviceability of the ESP and to document its complaint process in its USECP. This proposed provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that requires an agency to develop a customer complaint process.<sup>68</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> See Columbia Gas 2019-2021 USECP at 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> See PECO 2019-2024 USECP, Docket No. M-2018-3005795(filed on August 18, 2022), at 14. PECO's 2019-2024 USECP may be effective through at least 2028, and PECO identifies it as the "2019-2028" USECP.

<sup>67</sup> See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Master File, at 21, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Master File at 8, 16.

The proposed § 58.14a(e) prohibits a public utility from allowing an ESP that installed program measures at a dwelling to perform the post-installation inspection of those program measures.<sup>69</sup> This proposed provision is new to Chapter 58. To ensure post-installation inspections are conducted impartially, a public utility would not be permitted to allow an ESP to conduct the post-installation inspection on its own work at a dwelling. This provision is consistent with DCED's WAP protocols that require postinstallation inspections to be conducted by a Quality Control Inspector that had no involvement in the prior installation of program measures at the dwelling. 70 This provision is also consistent with the current practices of some public utilities. PPL permits its ESPs to conduct post-installation inspections if they did not perform the energy audit or install the program measures for the that same job. 71 Duquesne contracts with a third-party ESP to perform independent post-installation inspections.<sup>72</sup> The proposed § 58.14a(e) requires that EDCs and NGDCs follow this practice of separation between the performance of the work and the inspection of the work. The separation would provide greater assurance that a post-installation inspection does not overlook lapses in an ESP's installation work.

The proposed § 58.14a(f)-(g) build on the proposed § 58.14a(a)-(c) to establish requirements for post-installation inspections to validate that installed program measures are working properly.

• Subsection 58.14a(f) requires a public utility to contact a LIURP recipient whose energy usage increase more than 10% within 12 months post-installation of program measures. A public utility would also be required, if appropriate, to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> The ESP can and should inspect its own work, but that inspection would not suffice as the required post-installation inspection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> See DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Master File at 21, 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> See PPL 2017-2019 USECP, Docket No. M-2016-2554787 (filed on November 6, 2017), at 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> See Duquesne 2017-2019 USECP, Docket No. M-2016-2534323 (filed on March 12, 2018), at 24.

schedule a post-installation inspection to ensure the installed program measures are working properly.

- Subsection 58.14a(g)(1)-(2) require a public utility to mandate that an ESP documents its post-installation inspection results and its follow up program services, if provided.
- Subsection 58.14a(h) requires a public utility to retain quality control records for a minimum of four years or until its impact evaluation<sup>73</sup> is completed, whichever is later. This would include documentation and records related to post-installation inspection results, follow-up program services and ESP performance evaluations.

The proposed provisions in this section standardize requirements for performing quality control procedures, evaluating ESP performance and retention of quality control records. Chapter 58 does not currently specify requirements for quality control procedures or record retention. The proposed quality control record retention requirements are consistent with Chapter 56 provisions that require public utilities to preserve written or recorded records related to disputes for a minimum of four years. 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.2, 56.202 and 56.432.

# Proposed Section 58.14b. Use of an ESP for program services.

We propose to add a new § 58.14b titled "Use of an ESP for program services" that establishes the use of an ESP to perform program services for a public utility LIURP. A public utility must use qualified ESPs. A qualified ESP is one that has, *inter alia*, demonstrated experience and effectiveness in the provision of energy efficiency and usage reduction services. Language moved from § 58.7(c) is incorporated into this new

 $<sup>^{73}</sup>$  Under 66 Pa. C.S. §§ 2203(8) and 2804(9), independent impact evaluations are due to the PUC every six years.

section to provide greater clarification to a public utility on the selection of qualified ESPs.

The proposed § 58.14b(a) requires a public utility to select outsourced ESPs through a competitive bid process. The proposed § 58.14b(b)(1)—(4) establish minimum qualifications for ESPs. This proposed provision requires ESPs to have obtained certification in program-related services, to carry appropriate insurance, and to provide a minimum of one-year warranty covering workmanship and materials.

The proposed § 58.14b(c) requires a public utility to contract with more than one ESP, if applicable, and to file and serve a justification if selection is limited to one ESP. Furthermore, the proposed § 58.14b(d) allows a public utility to prioritize contracts with CBOs that meet its ESP qualifications. This proposal is consistent with the requirements of 66 Pa.C.S. §§ 2804(9) and 2203(8) that mandate the PUC to encourage the use of CBOs that have the necessary technical and administrative experience to be the direct providers of services or programs which reduce energy consumption.

Chapter 58 does not currently specify work quality standards, nor does it require a public utility to establish or to verify credentials for contractors. As other weatherization programs in Pennsylvania move toward higher standards and more consistent work quality and protocols,<sup>74</sup> we propose that LIURPs do the same.

# **Proposed Section 58.14c. Inter-utility coordination.**

We propose to add a new § 58.14c titled "Inter-utility coordination" that incorporates modified language moved from existing § 58.14(c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> For example, DCED's WAP program implemented the Department of Energy's Standard Work Specifications (SWS) new requirements for Quality Control Inspections on July 1, 2015. DCED 2022-2023 DOE State Plan – Master File at 20-23. <a href="https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-master-">https://dced.pa.gov/download/22-23-doe-state-plan-master-</a>

The new § 58.14c(a) ensures that a public utility pursues opportunities to coordinate its LIURP services, trainings, outreach, and resources with other public utility LIURPs and assistance programs. This proposal is consistent with the comments of PPL, which supported the opportunity for inter-utility and coordinated training. PPL Comments at 5.

The new §58.14c(b) clarifies that a single energy audit and post-installation inspection be coordinated when two public utilities are providing program services. We have encouraged public utilities working on the same dwelling to use a single, coordinated, or combined energy audit and/or post-installation inspection, when appropriate.<sup>75</sup>

Proposed language in § 58.14c(c) outlines the obligation for costs and installation of program measures between coordinating public utilities. The new § 58.14c(d) allows a public utility to use up to 1% of its total LIURP budget on costs associated with interutility trainings, coordinated trainings, or outreach, or a combination of these efforts.

Coordinating program services and costs between public utilities and assistance programs can and often does result in cost savings and the ability to install more efficiency measures which can lead to deeper savings. As noted above relative to other sections, OCA also supported strengthening coordination to maximize the cost-effectiveness of LIURPs. OCA Comments at 23.

### Section 58.15. Program evaluation.

7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> See, e.g., FirstEnergy 2015-2018 USECP Final Order, Docket Nos. M-2014-2407729, M-2014-2407730, M-2014-2407731, and M-2014-2407728 (order entered May 19, 2015), at 51-53.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the responsibility of a public utility to establish procedures for monitoring and evaluating LIURP program results. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to § 58.15.

#### Stakeholder Comments

PECO recommended that the program evaluation guidelines set forth in § 58.15 be expanded to allow for the use of weather normalization and a comparison group in reviews. PECO Comments at 21. OCA recommended that the regulation require public utilities to record the number of housing units disqualified from LIURP services and the circumstances surrounding that disqualification. OCA Comments at 29.

### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.15.**

The goal of amending § 58.15 is to create equal and uniform reporting standards for all public utilities. While these proposals build upon the LIURP reporting requirements in 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75 and 62.5, these proposed amendments are not intended to restrict a public utility's ability to provide additional data or to restrict the PUC from requesting additional information if necessary.

We propose to retitle this section as "LIURP reporting and evaluation" (currently "program evaluation") to more accurately reflect its content. We propose to update the terms in this section to be consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2, including replacing "program" with "LIURP" when appropriate.

The proposed amendments to § 58.15 set forth the requirement that public utilities compile and report LIURP data and evaluation findings to the PUC on an annual basis, including the annual LIURP data required by Chapters 54 and 62. We propose to clarify these requirements by associating specific dates with each reporting requirement, in the proposed § 58.15(1)—(4) to state the requirements for each data set.

The proposed § 58.15(1) requires a public utility to report actual LIURP production and spending data for the recently completed program year and projections for the current program year by February 28. The proposed § 58.15(2) requires a public utility to report universal service program data by April 1. These requirements are consistent with the annual residential collection and universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements under 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75 and 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(I-II) (relating to annual residential collection universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements) and 52 Pa. Code §§ 62.5(a) and 62.5(a)(2)(ii)(A)(I-II) (relating to annual residential collection and universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements).

The proposed § 58.15(3) requires a public utility to report the statistical data on LIURP jobs completed in the preceding program year by April 30. The proposed § 58.15(4) requires a public utility to report the evaluation data and analysis of LIURP jobs completed, including periods covering the pre-installation and post-installation of program measures, ending within the previous program year by April 30. These proposed subsections align with existing regulations under 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75(2)(ii)(A)(I) and 62.5(A)(I) that require a public utility to report LIURP data by April 30.

The proposed § 58.15(3)(i) requires a public utility to compile and report the number of LIURP jobs including the number and type of dwelling, the number of each job type completed, the number of fuel-switching jobs, the number of deferred dwellings, the number of previously deferred dwellings that received program services during the program year, the number of inter-utility coordinated LIURP jobs and the number of LIURP jobs coordinated with other weatherization programs. Currently, it is unclear how many dwellings are disqualified for LIURP services annually because of major health or safety issues that are currently outside the scope of LIURP. This proposed amendment calls for deferral data which in turn helps identify the need for addressing health and

safety barriers within LIURP. This proposal is also consistent with OCA's recommendation that the regulation be amended to require a public utility to record the number of housing units disqualified from LIURP services and the circumstances surrounding that disqualification. OCA Comments at 29.

The proposed § 58.15(3)(ii)—(iv) require a public utility to report:

- Specific costs associated with LIURP (i.e., administrative, inter-utility training, coordinated training and outreach, health and safety, incidental repairs, special needs customers, energy conservation education).
- Overall percentage of energy savings and energy savings by job type.
- Total number of CAP households and special needs households served by LIURP.

The proposed § 58.15(3)(v) incorporates uniformed reporting requirements for proposed LIURP pilot programs, expanding upon § 58.13a (relating to LIURP pilot programs). Chapter 58 does not currently provide requirements to assist public utilities in reporting pilot program data. The proposed amendment requires a public utility to report the budget and actual spending for each pilot program, the number of jobs completed, the duration of the pilot, and the pilot program's results and measures.

The proposed § 58.15(3)(vi) requires a public utility to provide an explanation if the public utility underspent its annual LIURP budget by more than 10%. This proposal is intended to identify potential trends in LIURP performance or spending that should be addressed before a public utility's next scheduled USECP proceeding. Further, underspending may indicate a need for the public utility to contract with additional ESPs or that the annual budget is not in alignment with the current needs of customers in its service territory.

The proposed §§ 58.15(4)(i)—(v) require a public utility to report LIURP evaluation data and analysis to the PUC annually by April 30, in compliance with the reporting requirements provided electronically by BCS, and incorporate modified language removed from the existing § 58.15(2), including additional language requiring data related to household demographics.

### Section 58.16. Advisory panels.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth the purpose of a public utility to create and maintain a LIURP advisory panel. It further sets provisions for membership, review and the creation of additional advisory panels. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to § 58.16.

#### Stakeholder Comments

PPL suggested revising § 58.16 to provide more flexibility in the types of meetings that public utilities hold with stakeholders and the rules governing membership participation, including adding references to "stakeholder meetings" and "collaboratives". PPL also suggested allowing flexibility in how such meetings occur, as technology now allows a variety of communication options for groups to participate in such meetings. PPL Comments at 13.

## **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.16.**

We propose to retitle this section as "LIURP advisory committee" (currently "advisory panels") to more accurately reflect its content. This section is amended to provide greater flexibility for a public utility to collaborate with stakeholders by allowing a public utility to combine the functions of its LIURP advisory committee with its existing USAC. This amended section also requires a public utility to meet with stakeholders at least semiannually to consult and receive advice regarding its LIURP services.

All public utilities currently have some form of USAC that meets on at least a semiannually basis to receive universal service program updates, including LIURP, and provide feedback on proposed program initiatives. The PUC has found that USACs provide an opportunity for a public utility to collaborate with stakeholders on outreach, coordination, and implementation issues impacting all universal service programs.<sup>76</sup>

We propose to retitle § 58.16(b) as "Committee participants" (currently "membership"). We propose to remove and reserve the existing §§ 58.16(c)-(d). This change gives a public utility flexibility in establishing membership and responsibilities for its advisory committee. These changes allow for greater collaboration between public utilities and stakeholders when addressing LIURP issues.

We propose to remove and reserve the existing § 58.16(e), regarding the use of existing advisory panels. This provision is addressed by allowing a public utility to use its USAC in place of a LIURP Advisory Committee.

### Section 58.17. Regulatory review.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth a requirement that a public utility may not implement or significantly modify a LIURP without PUC approval. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter relative to § 58.17.

#### Stakeholder Comments

CEO recommended that the regulations be amended to require that a public utility's USECP be submitted to the PUC's Office of Administrative Law Judge for a recommended decision. CEO Comments at 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> See, e.g., NFG 2017-2020 USECP Order, Docket No. M-2016-2573847 (order entered March 1, 2018), at 29, 66; and FirstEnergy 2019-2021 USECP Order, Docket Nos. M-2017-2636969, M-2017-2636973, M-2017-2636976, and M-2017-2636978 (order entered May 23, 2019), at 61, OP No. 11.

Duquesne, PPL, Peoples, and EAP separately opposed CEO's recommendation and expressed support for maintaining the current USECP review and approval process, which is led by BCS. Duquesne RC at 3-4; PPL RC at 2; Peoples RC at 2; EAP RC at 9-10. Duquesne, PPL, Peoples, and EAP supported the procedure whereby LIURPs are modified through a USECP review process led by the PUC's BCS. Duquesne RC at 3-4; PPL RC at 2; Peoples RC at 2; EAP RC at 9-10.

# **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.17.**

We propose to retitle this section as "Modifications of a LIURP" (currently "regulatory review") to more accurately reflect its content and PUC practice. The existing language in this section provides that a public utility may not implement a LIURP or significantly modify it without "Commission approval." We propose to replace "Commission approval" in the existing regulation with "USECP proceeding" to reflect that a public utility electing to modify its program services or its LIURP budget must do so through a USECP proceeding. This proposed amendment is consistent with our proposed amendments in § 58.4(a.1). We are not proposing to modify the role of BCS in reviewing LIURP or USECP proposals. Duquesne, PPL, Peoples, and EAP supported modifying LIURPs through a USECP review process led by the PUC's BCS. Duquesne RC at 3-4; PPL RC at 2; Peoples RC at 2; EAP RC at 9-10. CEO has not persuaded us that USECP proceedings should be OALJ proceedings.

### Section 58.18. Exemptions.

This section of the existing regulations sets forth how a public utility can request LIURP exemptions to the provisions of this Chapter. There were no Questions in the 2016 Secretarial Letter or stakeholder comments received relative to § 58.18.

#### **Proposed Revisions to Section 58.18.**

We propose to retitle this section as "Waiver" (currently "exemptions") to refer to provisions under 52 Pa. Code § 1.91 (relating to applications for waiver of formal

requirements). An EDC or an NGDC has the burden to establish the merits of making a change in or addition to its LIURP, regardless of whether that change or addition is proposed mid-USECP or in conjunction with a periodic USECP review. If the proposed change requests a deviation from the provisions of Chapter 28, the public utility would need to comply with 52 Pa. code § 1.91 in making the request for the change. This provision supports the proposed amendments throughout Chapter 58 that replace "Commission approval" with "USECP proceeding." The terms in this section are updated consistent with the proposed definitions in § 58.2.

# Proposed Section 58.19. Temporary suspension of program services.

We propose to add new § 58.19 regarding temporary suspension of program services that establishes notification and reporting requirements if a public utility suspends or plans to suspend its program services. We recognize that it may be reasonable for a public utility to temporarily suspend all or some of its program services for 30 days or longer due to circumstances beyond the public utility's control. Circumstances may include a public health emergency, such as a natural disaster or a pandemic. Most recently, all public utilities in the Commonwealth suspended in-person program services for several months in 2020 due to the restrictions created by the COVID-19 pandemic. Public utilities offered limited LIURP services during this timeframe and maintained a suspension of in-person services for varying periods of time. However, some suspensions are not the result of highly publicized events and may only affect one public utility or one portion of a public utility's service territory. In light of this experience, we find it reasonable to require a public utility to keep the PUC and the public informed when suspension of program services is necessary and provide monthly status updates until these program services are resumed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> On March 6, 2020, Governor Tom Wolf issued a Proclamation of Disaster Emergency (*Emergency Proclamation*) in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. The proclamation, which has since expired, is available at <a href="https://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/sites/fmcsa.dot.gov/files/2020-03/Pennsylvania%2020200306-COVID19-Digital-Proclamation.pdf">https://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/sites/fmcsa.dot.gov/files/2020-03/Pennsylvania%2020200306-COVID19-Digital-Proclamation.pdf</a>. (Accessed on March 14, 2023.)

### 2016 Secretarial Letter Questions 13 and 14

Questions Nos. 13 and 14 in the 2016 Secretarial Letter were not specific to or limited to a particular existing section of the LIURP regulations.

Question 13: Are there specific "best practices" that would better serve the LIURP objectives which should be standardized across all the utilities? If so, what are they? For example, is there a more optimal and cost-effective method(s) of procuring energy efficiency services so as to maximize energy savings at lower unit costs?

#### Stakeholder Comments

PPL, FirstEnergy, and Duquesne separately asserted that the existing LIURP regulations already possess an adequate framework. PPL Comments at 9; FirstEnergy Comments at 11; Duquesne Comments at 10.

PPL opined that best practices ought to be addressed in each public utility's USECP. PPL Comments at 9. FirstEnergy also supported addressing best practices regarding public utility-specific issues, including the appropriate measures, budget level parameters, outreach efforts, and agency coordination, in the public utilities' USECP proceedings. FirstEnergy Comments at 11-12. PGW contended that any specific LIURP "best practices" for one public utility would not necessarily apply to other public utilities because they have very different service territories. PGW supported more flexibility in existing regulations to allow each public utility to address its service territory and any ongoing changes in the weatherization industry. PGW Comments at 12. PECO asserted that evaluating all LIURP practices with the following framework will produce the best results: 1) targeting the highest users, 2) providing installation of major measures when cost-effective opportunities are present, and 3) providing effective quality installations. PECO Comments at 19.

Duquesne recommended that the PUC call for a collaborative meeting of interested stakeholders to identify situations where coordination between public utilities as well as state and federal agencies could result in better outcomes for eligible customers. Duquesne Comments at 10.

PECO asserted that evaluating all LIURP practices with the following framework will produce the best results: 1) targeting the highest users, 2) providing installation of major measures when cost-effective opportunities are present, and 3) providing effective quality installations. PECO Comments at 19.

PA-EEFA recommended shifting program focus to an integrated, whole approach that best serves the needs of low-income households and has the greatest impact on reducing arrearages by saving households the most money on overall energy bills. They contended that this change should be undertaken through improved implementation practices and the adoption of reporting protocols and success metrics that emphasize maximizing savings per household. PA-EEFA noted that revising the existing regulations could allow and encourage a broad range of eligible energy saving measures for renters, including refrigeration and air-cooling appliances. They recommended that the PUC consider procurement of program delivery services in which compensation would be based, to a degree, on performance and outcome. PA-EEFA stated that there is precedent to support this approach in Act 129 where public utilities have linked CSP compensation to performance. PA-EEFA Comments at 30-31.

DCED & DEP jointly suggested that regulatory changes focus on ways to minimize barriers to entry and maximize energy efficiency benefits to low-income consumers by improving the quality of work performed, prioritizing the most cost-effective practices, and expanding targeted educational and outreach efforts. They recommended prioritizing high-energy users and coordinating services as much as possible. DEP & DCED Comments at 2.

OCA recommended that the PUC address the following areas in any LIURP regulation revisions: 1) LIURP funding; 2) both single-family homes and multi-family dwellings needs assessments; 3) partnerships; 4) *de facto* space heating; 5) program eligibility; and 6) LIURP cost-effectiveness. OCA Comments at 4-5. OCA supported modifying the existing regulations to reflect partnerships and coordination with other programs to encourage a whole-house approach for LIURP services. OCA did not support amending the existing regulations to move toward a performance or outcome-based compensation LIURP structure, as this could potentially increase administrative costs. OCA submitted that energy burdens should be taken into consideration when targeting for LIURP and suggested that special funding should be focused toward customers in the deepest poverty (i.e., below 50% FPIG). OCA noted that targeting CAP customers with the highest energy burdens would help reduce the amount of CAP credits used and allow for more affordable bills even if the customer exceeds the maximum CAP credit limit. OCA RC at 17-19.

#### **Proposed Considerations**

The PUC welcomes stakeholder input in the form of comments or reply comments on the points raised in response to Question 13.

Question 14: The [PUC] welcomes stakeholder input on other LIURP issues or topics.

# Stakeholder Comments

EAP, Duquesne, OCA, Peoples, PPL, PA-EEFA, FirstEnergy, and PECO separately supported stakeholder meetings to discuss the proposed regulations to ensure a collaborative effort. EAP Comments at 16; Duquesne RC at 8-9; OCA RC at 17; Peoples RC at 1; PPL RC at 3; PA-EEFA RC at 10-11; PECO RC at 1; PPL RC at 6; Met Ed RC at 5.

PA-EEFA, PPL, and FirstEnergy separately recommended that the PUC establish a working group to address issues such as coordination, training, and *de facto* heating. PA-EEFA RC at 10-11; PPL Comments at 3-4; FirstEnergy Comments at 12-13. EAP took no position on *de facto* heating but noted that the commenters did not address the issues of reconnection fees and outstanding arrearages. EAP RC at 10.

PGW reemphasized the need to give a public utility flexibility in its LIURP implementation and claimed that regulations must allow for the adoption of innovative approaches, cost effectiveness for evaluations, and modern equipment and technologies. PGW submitted that the establishment of a stakeholder meeting or working group would be appropriate to address several issues raised by the 2016 Secretarial Letter before the issuance of any proposed regulations. PGW Comments at 14.

## **Proposed Considerations**

The PUC welcomes stakeholder input in the form of comments or reply comments on the points raised in response to Question 14.

## **Cost Compliance with the Proposed Amendments and Timelines**

Stakeholders are requested to address the following topics regarding the proposed amendments:

- Identify the benefits and adverse effects of the proposed amendments, including costs and cost savings. Explain how you arrived at your estimates.
- Quantify the specific costs, savings, or both, to a public utility anticipated to be
  associated with compliance with the proposed amendments. Your comments
  should provide details in terms of administering a LIURP. If you wish to address
  this in terms of the cost of providing LIURP services, that information must be set

out separately from the cost of administration. Explain how you arrived at your estimates.

• Explain the additional legal, accounting, consulting, reporting, recordkeeping, and other work that would be involved in complying with the proposed regulations.

#### **Additional Questions**

LIURP services are statutorily mandated universal services for low-income customers. Ratepayers pay the cost of LIURP services; these costs are recoverable and non-bypassable. We have seen over the years that the cost of providing usage reduction services for low-income customers is more affordable to ratepayers than writing off high debts in the future.

There are households, some above 150% of the FPIG, that currently carry public utility arrearage balances in excess of \$10,000. To the extent that these high arrearages are attributable to conservation issues or health and safety issues, or both, we seek input on potential roles for LIURP in helping to reduce or eliminate further accumulation of arrearages.

With this in mind, we pose the following additional questions for comment in this NOPR:

Question A Has LIURP proven to be an effective means to help customers with extremely high arrearage balances (e.g., \$10,000 or more) maintain utility service and pay down this debt?

Question B Would offering LIURP to customers with high utility account balances and unusually high monthly average bills result in a decrease in the cost

of collection efforts and a decrease in uncollectible write-offs? If so, what eligibility criteria may apply?

Question C At what arrearage accumulation point or points should a public utility intervene to assist a customer reduce the household's monthly bill to make the bills more affordable before the customer accumulates a balance of \$10,000 or greater? What criteria could the public utility use to identify customers who could benefit from LIURP treatment to minimize extremely high balances (e.g., amount of arrearage accumulating, age of housing and ability to provide conservation treatment, amount of average monthly bill compared to ability to pay, history of good faith payments, and the like)? Should the accumulation point be based on household income level or FPIG tier? What should the point or points be?

Question D How can coordination with other programs (e.g., Act 129) help customers with high arrearage balances who are income-ineligible for LIURP?

Question E What other avenues should be considered, in combination with or separate from LIURP, to help public utility customers maintain service if they have arrearage balances near or exceeding \$10,000? What programs exist or could be recommended to address the existing arrearage for customers income-eligible for CAPs so as not to burden ratepayers with write-offs of accumulated arrearages in the future?

#### **CONCLUSION**

Having reviewed the comments and reply comments to the 2016 Secretarial Letter, completed another round of periodic USECP proceedings, and revised the PUC's CAP Policy Statement (2020), the PUC has now developed this NOPR to propose revisions to the existing LIURP regulations.

This NOPR will be posted to the PUC's website and served on all parties of record at this proceeding. All interested parties and persons are encouraged to participate in this rulemaking proceeding by filing public comments after this NOPR is published in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.

The Law Bureau, with the assistance of the Bureau of Consumer Services, will prepare the requisite supporting documents for the various deliveries of this NOPR pursuant to the Regulatory Review Act. 71 P.S. §§ 745.1 — 745.15. Thereafter, the Law Bureau will deliver this NOPR along with the requisite supporting documents to the Office of Attorney General (OAG) and to the Governor's Office of Budget (Budget) for review. Upon receipt of approvals from OAG and from Budget, the Law Bureau will deliver this NOPR along with the requisite supporting documents to the Legislative Standing Committees, to the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC). 71 P.S. § 745.5(a).

Interested parties and persons may file written comments to this NOPR, as it is published in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, during the 45-day period following publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*. Reply comments may be filed within the 30-day period following the close of the comment period. Comments and reply comments must reference Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This 75-day period is the "public comment period." The PUC is obligated to forward every filed comment and reply comment received during the public comment period to the Legislative Committees and to IRRC within five days of the PUC's receipt of the timely filed comment or reply comment. 71 P.S. § 745.5(c). Therefore, comments and reply comments filed prior to publication of this NOPR in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, that is, before the opening of the public comment period, will be considered premature and must be refiled within the public comment period, that is after publication of the NOPR in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.

Accordingly, under sections 501, 1501, 2203, and 2804 of the Public Utility Code (66 Pa.C.S. §§ 501, 1501, 2203, and 2804); section 201 of the act of July 31, 1968, (P.L. 769, No. 240), referred to as the Commonwealth Documents Law (45 P.S. § 1201), and the regulations promulgated thereunder at 1 Pa. Code §§ 7.1, 7.2, and 7.5 (relating to notice of proposed rulemaking required; adoption of regulations; and approval as to legality); section 732-204(b) of the Commonwealth Attorneys Act (71 P.S. § 732-204(b)); section 745.5 of the Regulatory Review Act (71 P.S. § 745.5); and section 612 of The Administrative Code of 1929 (71 P.S. § 232), and the regulations promulgated thereunder at 4 Pa. Code §§ 7.231—7.234 (relating to fiscal note), we are considering adopting proposed changes to existing regulations and proposed new regulations, at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.19, as set forth in Annex A, attached hereto; **THEREFORE**,

#### IT IS ORDERED:

- 1. That, upon entry, this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, consisting of an Order and an Annex A, be posted on the website of the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission and served on parties of record. The comment period will not open until the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking is published in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.
- 2. That the Law Bureau, with the assistance of the Bureau of Consumer Services, shall prepare the requisite supporting documents for the various deliveries of this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking pursuant to the Regulatory Review Act. 71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15.
- 3. That the Law Bureau shall deliver this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking along with the requisite supporting documents to the Office of the Attorney General and the Governor's Office of the Budget for review.

- 4. That, upon receipt of approval from the Office of the Attorney General and from the Governor's Office of the Budget, the Law Bureau shall deliver, on a single day, this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking along with the requisite supporting documents to the Legislative Standing Committee, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission. 71 P.S. § 745.5(a).
- 5. That interested persons may file written comments to this Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, as published in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, during the 45-day period following publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*. Reply comments may be filed within the 30-day period following the close of the comment period. The 75 days constitute the public comment period. Comments and reply comments filed during the public comment period will be forwarded by the Commission to the Legislative Committees and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission.
- 6. That comments and reply comments may be filed electronically through the Public Utility Commission's efiling system,<sup>78</sup> in which case no paper copy needs to be filed with the Secretary provided that the filing is less than 250 pages.<sup>79</sup> If you do not efile, then you are required to mail, preferable by overnight delivery, one original filing, signed and dated, with the Commission's Secretary at: Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission, Commonwealth Keystone Building 2nd Floor, 400 North Street, Harrisburg, PA 17120. Comments and reply comments must reference Docket No. L-2016-2557886. All pages of filed comments and reply comments, with the exception of a cover letter, must be numbered.

<sup>79</sup> If your filing is 250 pages or more, then you are required to mail one copy of the filing to the Secretary.

101

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> https://www.puc.pa.gov/efiling/default.aspx

7. That an electronic copy, in WORD® or WORD®-compatible format, of all filed submissions, comments and reply comments at this docket be provided to Regina Carter, Bureau of Consumer Services, <a href="mailto:regincarte@pa.gov">regincarte@pa.gov</a>; Joseph Magee, Bureau of Consumer Services, <a href="mailto:regincarte@pa.gov">regincarte@pa.gov</a>; Louise Fink Smith, Esq., Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:regincarte@pa.gov">regincarte@pa.gov</a>; Karen Thorne, Regulatory Review Assistant, Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>; RA-PCLAW-LIURP@pa.gov; and <a href="mailto:ra-pcpcregreview@pa.gov">ra-pcpcregreview@pa.gov</a>.

8. That the contact persons for this proceeding are Regina Carter, Bureau of Consumer Services, 717-425-5441, <a href="mailto:regincarte@pa.gov">regincarte@pa.gov</a>; and Karen Thorne, Regulatory Review Assistant, Law Bureau, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>.

BY THE COMMISSION,

Rosemary Chiavetta

Secretary

(SEAL)

ORDER ADOPTED: May 18, 2023

ORDER ENTERED: May 18, 2023

# PENNSYLVANIA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION Harrisburg, PA 17120

Initiative to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1-58.18

Public Meeting held May 18, 2023 2557886-LAW Docket No. L-2016-2557886

### STATEMENT OF COMMISSIONER KATHRYN L. ZERFUSS

Before the Commission today is the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) that proposes amendments to our existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) regulations, 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1-58.18, and seeks comments on these proposed amendments. As the LIURP regulations have not been amended since 1998, now is the appropriate time to revisit our regulations based on the knowledge and experience this Commission, public utilities, customers, and vested partners have gained over the years. As the Commission staff aptly notes, this update to the regulations is important to keep up with the changing energy landscape and technology improvements, to ensure proper coordination among Commonwealth energy reduction programs, and to ensure the energy usage reductions are fair, effective, and efficient to the benefit of customers and utilities.

For those unfamiliar with LIURP, it is, simply put, a program sponsored by electric and natural gas public utilities that provides weatherization and energy usage reduction services to help low-income customers. The utilities' LIURPs are significant programs, because consumers can see positive impacts in a variety of ways, such as in energy savings, bill reduction, improved health, safety and comfort levels, arrearage reduction, reduced collection activity, improved bill payment behavior, reduced use of supplemental fuels and secondary heating devices, more affordable low-income housing, reduction in homelessness, and less housing abandonment. For their LIURPs, electric utilities completed 14,176 jobs in 2021, and natural gas utilities completed 3,091 jobs in 2021 to assist low-income customers.<sup>1</sup>

I would like to commend the Law Bureau and the Bureau of Consumer Services for their diligent work in creating such a comprehensive regulatory package, as well as the many commenters whose views enriched these proposed amendments. These comprehensive proposed amendments contain numerous customer benefits as well as various coordinated and streamlined processes that will assist low-income customers in enrolling in energy reduction programs and enhancing the efficiencies of these programs.

I take this opportunity to highlight some of the many beneficial proposed amendments in this NOPR, as follows:

See 2021 Report on Universal Service and Collections Performance at 54-55, 56.

- Requires a public utility's LIURP to be designed to operate in conjunction with the public utility's other universal service programs and public/private programs that provide energy assistance to the community. Consistent with this proposed amendment, a public utility shall directly, or through an assigned third-party, assist LIURP participants in applying for energy assistance programs, such as LIHEAP, based on income eligibility.
- Requires a public utility to coordinate its LIURP services, trainings, outreach, and resources with other public utility LIURPs and with other energy assistance programs. Coordinated program services may include a single energy audit and post-installation inspection when two public utilities are providing program services to the same dwelling.
- Permits public utilities to increase the spending limit for special needs customers<sup>2</sup> to 25% of the LIURP budget to provide flexibility to serve more special needs customers who are ineligible for a utility's customer assistance program but still need help with their utility bills. This proposal also increases the pool of potential LIURP referrals and provides more opportunities for coordination with other weatherization programs.
- Requires a public utility to carry-over unspent LIURP funds to the LIURP budget for the following program year unless the Commission approves an alternative use of the funds. This will incentivize utilities to use all available LIURP funds each year or seek out more eligible LIURP participants for the following year.
- Requires a public utility to provide targeted outreach and communication about LIURP services and eligibility rules to its customers who appear to be eligible for the program. A public utility shall also consider a wider range of media outlets and platforms, including social media, and shall advertise LIURP in a language or method of communication appropriate to the utility's target audience to ensure potential LIURP recipients have an equal opportunity to access energy resources.

A customer whose household income is between 151% and 200% of the FPIG with one or more household members who meet any of the following criteria:

- Are age 62 and over or age five and under.
- Need medical equipment.
- Have a disability.
- Are under a protection from abuse order.
- Are otherwise defined as a special needs customer under the public utility's approved USECP.

The NOPR defines a "special needs customer" as follows:

These proposed amendments are consistent with the Commission's recent interests in improving coordination and efficiencies within our public utilities' universal service programs and maximizing the allocated dollars for these programs to the benefit of residential customers.

As part of this proposed rulemaking process, I look forward to receiving comments from all interested parties during the public comment period following publication of this NOPR in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*. In addition to comments on the proposed amended language in Annex A, the Commission is seeking comments on specific questions, including the ways in which LIURP has helped or can help to reduce or eliminate the accumulation of high public utility arrearage balances (in excess of \$10,000) that some households carry. These comments will aid our consideration in crafting final regulations that continue to assist LIURP participants in decreasing energy usage and utility bills, which, in turn, will create cost savings and reduce uncollectible accounts expenses, as well as improve the health, safety, and comfort levels for recipient households.

**DATE: May 18, 2023** 

3

## **ANNEX**

#### **ANNEX A**

# TITLE 52. PUBLIC UTILITIES CHAPTER 58. RESIDENTIAL LOW-INCOME USAGE REDUCTION PROGRAMS

**Editor's Note:** For ease of reference during the notice of proposed rulemaking (NOPR) process, the entire Chapter 58 is included.

### § 58.1. [Purpose] Statement of Purpose.

[This] The purpose of this chapter [requires] is to require [covered utilities] a public utility, as defined in § 58.2 relating to definitions, to establish a fair, effective and efficient [energy usage reduction programs] Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) for [their low income] its low-income customers and special needs customers. [The programs are] A LIURP that meets the requirements of this chapter is intended to [assist low income customers conserve] decrease a LIURP participant's energy usage and [reduce residential energy] public utility bills or to improve health, safety and comfort levels of household members, or both. [The] A reduction in energy [bills] usage [should decrease] creates cost savings, which can lessen the incidence and risk of customer payment delinquencies and the attendant public utility costs associated with uncollectible accounts expense, collection costs and arrearage carrying costs. [The programs are also intended to reduce the residential demand for electricity and gas and the peak demand for electricity so as to reduce costs related to the purchase of fuel or of power and concomitantly reduce demand which could lead to the need to construct new generating capacity. The programs should also result in improved health, safety and comfort levels for program recipients.] A reduction in the residential demand for energy can also result in cost reductions related to the purchase of fuel or of power for all customers.

### § 58.2. Definitions.

The following words and terms, when used in this chapter, have the following meanings, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise:

Administrative costs—Expenses not directly related to the provision of program services. The term may include salaries, fringe benefits and related personnel costs for administration, secretarial and clerical support involved in fiscal activities, planning, personnel administration, and the like; office expenses, such as rents, postage, copying and equipment; and other expenses, such as [audit] quality control and evaluation expenses, advertising, training and insurance.

<u>BCS—Bureau of Consumer Services—The Commission bureau with the responsibility to advise the Commission regarding universal service matters including the oversight of the review process of a public utility's universal service programs.</u>

<u>CAP—Customer Assistance Program—A universal service program, as approved by the Commission, that provides payment assistance or pre-program arrearage forgiveness, or both, to a low-income residential customer.</u>

<u>CAP shortfall</u>—The difference between the actual tariff rate for jurisdictional residential energy service and the amount charged on a CAP participant's bill. This term is synonymous with "CAP credits."

<u>CARES—Customer Assistance and Referral Evaluation Services—A universal service</u> program, as approved by the Commission, that provides a referral-based approach or a casework approach, or both, to help a payment-troubled customer secure energy assistance funds and other needed services to maximize the customer's ability to pay utility bills.

<u>CBO—Community-based organization—A public or private nonprofit organization</u> that is representative of a community or a significant segment of a community and that works to meet community needs.

### Commission—The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission.

[Covered utility—A jurisdictional electric or gas local distribution utility having sales of natural gas for purposes other than resale exceeding 10 billion cubic feet or sales of electric energy for purposes other than resale exceeding 750 million kilowatthours during the preceding calendar year or both.]

<u>CNGDO—City natural gas distribution operation—A collection of real and personal assets used for distributing natural gas to retail gas customers owned by a city or a municipal authority, nonprofit corporation or public corporation formed under 66 Pa.C.S. § 2212(m) (relating to city natural gas distribution operations). Under Section 2212(c), for the purposes of universal service and energy conservation, a CNGDO is subject to the same requirements, policies, and provisions applicable to a NGDC.</u>

<u>De facto heating</u>—Use of a portable heater as the primary heating source when the primary or central heating system is non-functioning or public utility service has been terminated.

<u>Dwelling—A structure being supplied with residential utility service such as a house, apartment, mobile home or single meter multiunit under 52 Pa. Code § 56.2 (relating definitions).</u>

EDC—Electric distribution company—A public utility providing jurisdictional electric distribution service as defined in 66 Pa.C.S. § 2803 (relating to definitions). This term is synonymous with electric distribution utility (EDU), as defined in 66 Pa.C.S. § 1403.

ESP—Energy service provider—An organization, contractor, subcontractor, or public utility representative responsible for providing program services on behalf of a public utility.

Eligible customer—A [low income or special needs customer who is a residential space heating customer, or a residential water heating customer, or a residential high use electric baseload customer of a covered utility] <a href="mailto:space-heating">space-heating</a>, water-heating, or electric baseload low-income or special needs residential customer who meets the usage threshold and other criteria for a public utility's LIURP, as specified in its USECP.

Energy [survey] <u>audit</u>—[An onsite inspection of a residential building for the purpose of determining the most appropriate usage reduction measures.] <u>An initial assessment of a dwelling performed by an ESP to determine the energy usage and appropriate program services.</u>

<u>Energy conservation education—A presentation, workshop, training or instruction in which energy conservation objectives and techniques are explained or presented to a group or an individual.</u>

FPIG—Federal Poverty Income Guidelines—The income levels published annually in the Federal Register by the United States Department of Health and Human Services. This term is synonymous with "federal poverty level."

Hardship Fund—A universal service program, as approved by the Commission, that provides cash assistance to help eligible customers pay public utility debt, restore public utility service or stop a termination of public utility service.

Health and safety measure—A program measure or repair necessary to maintain and protect the physical well-being and comfort of an occupant of a dwelling or an ESP, or both.

<u>Impact evaluation</u>—An evaluation that focuses on the degree to which a universal service program achieves the continuation of utility service to program participants at a reasonable cost level and otherwise meets program goals.

<u>Incidental repair</u>—Work necessary to permit the installation of a program measure including a repair to an existing measure to make it operate more effectively.

<u>LIHEAP—Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program—A Federally funded program, administered in this Commonwealth by the Department of Human Services, which provides financial assistance grants to low-income households for home energy bills.</u>

<u>LIURP—Low-Income Usage Reduction Program—A universal service program, as approved by the Commission, that provides energy usage reduction services, health, safety and comfort services, conservation education services or a combination of such services for an eligible customer.</u>

<u>LIURP Advisory Committee</u>—A committee that provides consultation and advice to a public utility regarding program services.

<u>LIURP budget</u>—The expected cost of providing program services in a given program year, as approved in a USECP proceeding.

<u>LIURP funding mechanism</u>—The process and method by which the public utility recovers its costs of providing approved program services.

<u>LIURP funds</u>—The proceeds recovered through a public utility's <u>LIURP funding</u> mechanism to recover <u>LIURP costs</u>.

LIURP job—The act of providing program services to a dwelling by an ESP, which can include an energy audit, installation or modification of program measures, energy conservation education and testing the dwelling upon completion.

[Low income] <u>Low-income</u> customer—A residential <u>public</u> utility customer [with] <u>whose annual gross</u> household income <u>is</u> at or below 150% of the [Federal poverty guidelines] <u>FPIG</u>.

NGDC—Natural gas distribution company—A public utility providing jurisdictional natural gas distribution service as defined in 66 Pa.C.S. § 2202 (relating to definitions). This term is synonymous with natural gas distribution utility (NGDU), as defined in 66 Pa.C.S. § 1403, and includes a regulated CNGDO for universal service and energy conservation purposes under § 2212(c).

<u>Payment-troubled customer—A customer who has an arrearage or has failed to maintain one or more payment arrangements in a one-year period.</u>

Pilot program—A program [by a covered utility], as approved by the Commission, to operate within the public utility's LIURP, to develop, implement and evaluate new or innovative methods for achieving [usage reduction] the purposes of this chapter.

<u>Post-installation inspection—An assessment performed by an ESP to determine the efficacy of program measures installed at a dwelling.</u>

Program [measures] <u>measure—An</u> [Installations which are designed to reduce energy consumption] <u>installation and other work performed on a dwelling under this chapter</u>.

Program [services] <u>service</u>—[Services] <u>A service</u> offered or <u>work</u> performed by a [covered] <u>public</u> utility or its [agent] <u>ESP</u> under this chapter.

**Program year**—The calendar year period beginning January 1 and ending on December 31.

### Public utility—

- (1) An EDC with at least 60,000 residential customers.
- (2) A NGDC with at least 100,000 residential customers.

Residential [high use] electric baseload customer—A residential customer [of a covered utility utilizing] using [the] electric service [provided by the covered utility for] from the EDC for purposes other than [nonspace heating] space-heating or [nonwater heating] water-heating [end uses such as lighting and major and minor appliance usage and utilizing greater than 125% of the usage of the covered utility's average residential baseload customer].

Residential [space heating] space-heating customer—A residential customer [of the covered utility utilizing] using the electric or natural gas service provided by the [covered] public utility as the primary heating source for the [customer's residence. The term includes customers with gas furnaces that have historically been used for heating but may not currently be operable] dwelling.

Residential [water heating] water-heating customer—A residential customer [of the covered utility utilizing] using the electric or natural gas service provided by the [covered] public utility to provide water-heating as the primary [water] heating source for the [customer's residence] dwelling.

Special needs customer—A customer [having an arrearage with the covered utility and] whose household income is [at or below] between 151% and 200% of the [Federal poverty guidelines] FPIG with one or more household members who meet any of the following criteria:

- Are age 62 and over or age five and under.
- Need medical equipment.
- Have a disability.
- Are under a protection from abuse order.
- Are otherwise defined as a special needs customer under the public utility's approved USECP.

<u>USAC—Universal Service Advisory Committee—A group of stakeholders who meet at least semiannually, receive universal service program updates, and provide feedback on proposed public utility USECP initiatives.</u>

<u>USECP—Universal Service and Energy Conservation Plan—A documented and Commission-approved plan describing the benefits, policies and procedures related to a public utility's universal service and energy conservation programs.</u>

<u>USECP proceeding—A Commission proceeding to review a proposed public utility</u> <u>USECP or a petition proposing to add or amend provisions within an existing</u> <u>USECP.</u>

Universal service programs—The policies, protections and services that a public utility is required to offer under 66 Pa. C.S. §§ 2203(8) (relating to restructuring of natural gas utility industry) and 2804(9) (relating to standards for restructuring of electric industry) to help low-income customers maintain public utility service and conserve energy. This term is synonymous with "universal service and energy conservation programs" and includes payment assistance programs, termination of service protections, energy usage reduction programs and consumer education programs. LIURP, CAP, CARES and Hardship Fund are the four mandatory universal service program components of a public utility's USECP; other programs are permissible if approved in a USECP proceeding.

[Usage reduction education—A group or individual presentation or workshop in which usage reduction objectives and techniques are explained.]

**Weatherization**—The process of modifying a dwelling to reduce energy consumption and optimize energy efficiency.

§ 58.3. Establishment <u>and maintenance</u> of <u>a</u> residential [low income usage reduction program] LIURP.

A [covered] <u>public</u> utility shall establish <u>and maintain</u> a [usage reduction program] <u>LIURP</u> for its [low income] <u>low-income</u> customers <u>and special needs customers</u>.

### § 58.4. [Program funding] LIURP budgets.

- (a) [General guidelines for gas utilities. Annual funding for a covered natural gas utility's usage reduction program shall be at least .2% of a covered utility's jurisdictional revenues. Covered gas utilities shall submit annual program budgets to the Commission. A covered gas utility will continue to fund its usage reduction program at this level until the Commission acts upon a petition from the utility for a different funding level, or until the Commission reviews the need for program services and revises the funding level through a Commission order that addresses the recovery of program costs in utility rates. Proposed funding revisions that would involve a reduction in program funding shall include public notice found acceptable by the Commission's Bureau of Consumer Services, and the opportunity for public input from affected persons or entities.] (Reserved).
- (a.1) General. A public utility shall propose annual LIURP budgets for the term of a proposed USECP that is filed with the Commission for review and approval. Upon approval of the USECP by the Commission, the public utility shall continue providing program services at the budget level approved in the USECP unless the LIURP budget is revised in a future USECP proceeding.
- (a.2) Special needs customers. A public utility may spend up to 25% of its annual LIURP budget on eligible special needs customers as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions).
- (b) [General guidelines for electric utilities. A target annual funding level for a covered electric utility is computed at the time of the Commission's initial approval of the utility's proposed program. A covered electric utility shall continue funding the program at that level until the Commission acts upon a petition from the utility for a revised funding level, or until the Commission reviews the need for program services and revises the funding level through a Commission order that addresses the recovery of program costs in utility rates. Proposed funding revisions that would involve a reduction in program funding shall have include public notice found acceptable by the Commission's Bureau of Consumer Services, and the opportunity for public input from affected persons or entities.] (Reserved).
- (c) [Guidelines for revising program funding] Revisions to a LIURP budget. A revision to a LIURP budget is accomplished in a USECP proceeding. A revision to a [covered] public utility's [program funding level is to] LIURP budget must be

[computed] based upon factors [listed in this section. These factors are] <u>including</u> the following:

- 1) The estimated number of customers by FPIG levels 0% through 50%, 51% through 100%, 101% through 150%, and 151% through 200%.
- (2) The number of confirmed low-income customers by FPIG levels 0% through 50%, 51% through 100%, 101% through 150%, and 151% through 200%.

### (3) The number of special needs customers.

- [(1)] (4) The number of eligible <u>confirmed low-income</u> customers that could be provided [cost-effective usage reduction] <u>program</u> services. The calculation [shall] <u>must</u> take into consideration the number of customer dwellings that have already received, or are not otherwise in need of, [usage reduction] <u>program</u> services.
- (5) The number of eligible special needs customers that could be provided program services. The calculation must take into consideration the number of customer dwellings that have already received, or are not otherwise in need of, program services.
- [(2)] (6) Expected customer participation rates for eligible customers. Expected participation rates [shall] must be based on the number of eligible confirmed low-income customers and historical participation rates [when customers have been solicited through approved personal contact methods].
- [(3)] (7) The total expense of providing [usage reduction] <u>program</u> services, including costs of program measures, <u>energy</u> conservation education <u>and training</u> expenses and prorated expenses for [program] <u>LIURP</u> administration.
- [(4)] (8) A plan for providing program services to eligible customers within a [reasonable period of time] proposed timeline, with consideration given to [the contractor] ESP capacity necessary for provision of services, including time and materials, and the impact on utility rates.
- (d) [*Pilot programs*. Covered utilities are encouraged to propose pilot programs for the development and evaluation of conservation education and other innovative technologies for achieving the purposes of residential low income usage reduction.] (Reserved).
- (d.1) Unspent LIURP funds. A public utility shall annually reallocate unspent LIURP funds to the LIURP budget for the following program year unless an alternate use is approved by the Commission in a USECP proceeding.

- (e) Recovery of LIURP costs.
- (1) [Program expenses shall] <u>LIURP costs must</u> be allotted among ratepayers. [The precise method of allocation between capital and expense accounts shall be determined in future rate proceedings.]
- (2) Recovery of [program expenses] <u>LIURP costs</u> [shall] <u>will</u> be subject to Commission review of the prudence and effectiveness of a <u>public</u> utility's administration of its [low income residential usage reduction program] <u>LIURP</u>.
- (3) The LIURP funding mechanism and the allocation between capital and expense accounts must be determined in a public utility's rate proceeding.

### § 58.5. Administrative costs.

- (a) <u>LIURP administrative costs.</u> [For programs covered by § 58.4 (relating to program funding),] <u>A public utility may</u> not <u>spend</u> more than 15% of [a covered utility's] <u>its</u> annual <u>LIURP</u> budget [for its usage reduction program may be spent] on administrative costs, as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions). [The costs associated with approved pilot programs are exempt from the 15% cap.]
- (b) LIURP pilot program administrative costs. The administrative costs associated with an approved pilot program are exempt from the 15% cap on LIURP administrative costs. A public utility shall track the administrative costs of a pilot program separately from the other costs of the pilot program.

### § 58.6. Consultation.

A [covered] <u>public</u> utility, when [making major modifications in] <u>developing a proposal to modify</u> its [program] <u>LIURP</u> design or developing a pilot program, shall consult with persons and entities with experience in the design or administration of usage reduction, <u>energy efficiency</u>, <u>and weatherization</u> programs. [Consultations may typically be with] <u>Persons and entities consulted may also include a USAC, LIURP advisory committee</u>, past recipients of weatherization services, social service agencies, <u>and</u> community groups[, other utilities with usage reduction programs, and conservation and energy service contractors].

### § 58.7. Integration.

(a) [A covered utility shall coordinate program service with existing resources in the community.] (Reserved).

- (b) [Mandatory usage reduction programs] A LIURP [shall] must be designed to operate in conjunction with the [covered] public utility's [consumer services and collection] other universal service programs as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions) and [relevant public or private programs so that customers experiencing ability-to-pay problems are made aware of the covered utility's usage reduction program and hardship funds] other relevant public or private programs that provide energy assistance or similar assistance to the community. The [covered] public utility shall provide direct assistance [to low income usage reduction program] or arrange third-party assistance for LIURP participants [in making application to the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program] applying for LIHEAP as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions) and other energy assistance programs, based on income-eligibility.
- (c) [Mandatory usage reduction programs shall be designed, whenever possible, to provide program services through independent agencies which have demonstrated experience and effectiveness in the administration and provision of program services. In the absence of qualified independent agencies, a covered utility electing not to provide program services directly shall solicit competitive bids for the provision of services by providers of related services, such as construction, architectural or engineering services.] (Reserved).

### § 58.8. Tenant <u>household</u> eligibility.

- (a) [Program measures.] <u>Tenant household</u>. An eligible customer who is a tenant <u>that resides at a dwelling, as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions)</u>, shall have an equal opportunity to [secure] <u>receive</u> program services [if the landlord has granted written permission to the tenant for the installation of program measures, and the landlord agrees, in writing, that rents will not be raised unless the increase is related to matters other than the installation of the usage reduction measures, and the tenant not evicted for a stated period of time at least 12 months after the installation of the program measures, if the tenant complies with ongoing obligations and responsibilities owed the landlord].
- (1) A tenant household may be eligible for the installation of program measures if the landlord has granted permission to the public utility and the public utility documents the landlord's agreement for the ESP to perform work on the dwelling. A public utility shall provide a copy of the landlord's documented agreement to the tenant household.

- (2) <u>If the landlord does not grant permission for the installation of program measures, the tenant household remains eligible for baseload measures and energy conservation education.</u>
- (b) Landlord contributions. A [covered] <u>public</u> utility may seek <u>voluntary</u> landlord contributions. [as long as the] <u>The lack of landlord</u> contributions [do] <u>may</u> not [prevent] <u>prohibit</u> an eligible [customer] <u>tenant household</u> from receiving program services. [Contributions] <u>Voluntary contributions</u> from landlords [shall] <u>must</u> be used by the <u>public</u> utility [as supplemental] to <u>supplement</u> its approved [Residential Low Income Usage Program] <u>LIURP</u> budget. <u>The public utility shall document the conditions relative to the use of a voluntary contribution in writing.</u>
- (c) <u>Optional public utility requirement</u>. A public utility may require a landlord to agree that rent will not be raised unless the increase is related to matters other than the installation of the program measures or that the tenant household will not be evicted for a stated period of time after the installation of the program measures unless the tenant household fails to comply with ongoing obligations and responsibilities owed the landlord.

### § 58.9. [Program announcement] LIURP outreach.

- (a) [A covered utility shall provide notice of program activities as follows:] A public utility shall, at least annually, review its customer records to identify customers who appear to be eligible for LIURP and provide a targeted communication with a description of program services and eligibility rules to each customer identified through this procedure so as to solicit applications for consideration of program services. A copy of this notice must also be sent to publicly and privately funded agencies which assist low-income customers within the public utility's service territory. A public utility shall also consider providing public service announcements regarding its LIURP in media outlet sources, such as print, broadcast and social media platforms. The public utility shall additionally advertise its LIURP in a language other than English when census data indicate that 5% or more of the residents of the public utility's service territory are using the other language.
- (1) [The utility shall, at least annually, review its customer records to identify customers who appear to be eligible for low income usage reduction service. The utility shall then provide a targeted mass mailing to each customer identified through this procedure so as to solicit applications for consideration of program services. A copy of this notice shall also be sent to publicly and privately funded agencies which assist low income customers within the covered utility's service territory. A covered utility shall also consider providing public service

11

announcements regarding its low income usage reduction program in local newspapers and on local radio and television.] (Reserved).

- (2) [If available program resources exceed initial customer response, the targeted mass mailing shall be followed by a personalized letter to customers who did not respond to the mass mailing.] (Reserved).
- (3) [If available program resources still exceed customer response, personal contact should be made with customers who have not responded to earlier program announcements.] (Reserved).
- (b) If, after implementing notice requirements of subsection (a), additional funding resources remain, [a covered utility shall send each of its residential customers notice of its usage reduction program along with a description of program services, eligibility rules and how customers may be considered for program services] the public utility shall attempt to make additional contact with eligible customers who have not responded to earlier LIURP outreach announcements.

### § 58.10. [Program announcement.] Prioritization of program services.

- (a) [Priority for receipt of program services shall be determined as follows:] <u>A</u> public utility shall prioritize the offering of program services to eligible customers in the following order:
- (1) Among eligible customers, those with the largest <u>energy</u> usage and greatest opportunities for <u>utility</u> bill reductions relative to the cost of providing program services, <u>including CAP shortfall</u>, shall [receive] <u>be offered</u> services first. When prioritizing eligible customers by usage level, several factors [shall] <u>must</u> be considered when feasible. These factors include: the size of the dwelling, the number of occupants, <u>the number of consecutive service months at the dwelling</u> and the end uses of the utility service. When prioritizing eligible customers by opportunities for <u>utility</u> bill reductions, [utility rate factors which may tend to limit (for example, declining block rates) or facilitate, for example, time-of-day rates or heating rates, bill reductions somewhat independently of absolute usage levels should be considered.] <u>a public utility may</u> also consider factors that tend to facilitate utility bill reductions.
- (2) Among customers with the same standing with respect to paragraph (1), [those with the greatest arrearages shall receive services first. When feasible,] priority should be given to [customers with the largest arrearage relative to their income; for example, arrearage as a percentage of income] customers in the following sequence:

# (i) <u>Customers in CAP with the largest pre-program and</u> in-program arrearage as a percentage of their household income.

# (ii) Non-CAP customers with the largest arrearage as a percentage of household income.

- (3) Among the customers with the same standing with respect to paragraph (2), those with incomes [which place them farthest below the maximum eligibility level] at the lowest FPIG level shall [receive] be offered program services first.
- (b) [Covered electric utilities] An EDC shall use the [guidelines outlined] prioritization provisions in this section to determine the amount of its annual [program funding] LIURP budget to be [budgeted] allocated for [usage reduction] program services available to residential electric [space heating] space-heating, electric residential [water heating] water-heating customers and residential [high-use] electric baseload customers.
- (c) [A covered utility may spend up to 20% of its annual program budget on eligible special needs customers as defined in § 58.2 (relating to definitions).] (Reserved).
- (d) A public utility may not restrict participation in LIURP to customers enrolled in a CAP. If a customer is CAP-eligible, participation in CAP must be encouraged but not required to receive program services.
- (e) A public utility shall document its prioritization protocols in its USECP.

### § 58.11. Energy [survey] audit.

- (a) If [an] a LIURP applicant is eligible to receive program services, the public utility shall arrange for an [onsite] energy [survey] audit [shall] to be performed by an ESP to determine if the installation of program measures or if the provision of other program services or if both would be appropriate. [The installation of a program measure is considered appropriate if it is not already present and performing effectively and when the energy savings derived from the installation will result in a simple payback of 7 years or less. A 12-year simple payback criterion shall be utilized for the installation of side wall insulation, attic insulation, space heating system replacement, water heater replacements, and refrigerator replacement when the expected lifetime of the measure exceeds the payback period.]
- (b) [Program funds may not be used for measures that involve fuel switching between Commission regulated utilities. This stipulation does not apply to fuel switching within a dual-fuel utility.] (Reserved).

- (c) A public utility may not use the same ESP that performed an energy audit at a dwelling to install the program measures determined appropriate by the energy audit at the same dwelling.
- (d) To evaluate whether the installation of program measures on a dwelling are appropriate, the energy audit must determine both:
- (1) Whether a program measure is not already present or is not performing effectively.
- (2) Whether the total estimated energy savings would exceed the cost of installation of all program measures over the expected lifetime of those program measures.
- (e) Notwithstanding § 58.11(d), a public utility may determine that providing a program measure is necessary for the long-term health, safety, and comfort levels for the occupants regardless of the estimated energy savings.

### § 58.11a. Fuel switching.

- (a) LIURP funds may be used for program measures that involve fuel switching between electric and natural gas under either of the following conditions:
- (1) When the public utility provides both electric and natural gas utility service to the LIURP participant.
- (2) If the primary heating source provided by another public utility is determined to be inoperable or unrepairable or if the cost to repair would exceed the cost of replacement and both public utilities agree in writing that fuel switching is appropriate.
- (b) The public utility shall document these conditions.
- § 58.12. Incidental repairs and health and safety measures.

[Expenditures on program measures may include incidental repairs to the dwelling necessary to permit proper installation of the program measures or repairs to existing weatherization measures which are needed to make those measures operate effectively.]

- (a) Criteria and services. A public utility shall identify in its USECP the criteria used for performing incidental repairs and health and safety measures.
- (1) <u>Incidental repairs</u>. Expenditures on program measures may include incidental repairs to the dwelling needed to make those program measures operate effectively.
- (2) <u>Health and safety measures</u>. These measures may include installing smoke alarms or carbon monoxide detectors, performing combustion testing and identifying and remediating potential hazards such as knob and tube wiring, mold, asbestos and moisture.
- (b) Allowances. Incidental repairs and health and safety measures must have separate allowance limits, approved through a USECP proceeding.
- (c) <u>Deferral</u>. A public utility may defer a dwelling due to health, safety and structural problems that either do not meet the criteria or exceed the maximum budget allowances for incidental repairs or health and safety measures.
- (1) If deferral is necessary, the public utility shall inform the customer in writing and describe the conditions that must be met for program services to be installed.
- (2) A public utility shall track and maintain a list of dwellings deferred within the past three years. This information must be reported under § 58.15.
- § 58.13. [Usage reduction] Energy conservation education.
- (a) Applicability. A [covered] <u>public</u> utility shall provide [usage reduction] <u>energy</u> <u>conservation</u> education services to [program] <u>LIURP</u> recipients so that maximum energy savings can be derived from the installation of program measures and through the modification of energy-related behavior including water consumption. [Usage reduction] <u>Energy conservation</u> education should also address regular utility bill payment behavior and the [covered] <u>public</u> utility shall provide direct assistance to [low income usage reduction program recipients] <u>each customer who receives program services</u> in making application to secure available energy assistance funds.
- (b) [Funding level] LIURP <u>Budget</u>. [Expenditures for usage reduction] <u>The portion</u> of the LIURP budget allocated for energy conservation education services [shall] <u>must</u> be sufficient to provide these services to each customer who receives other program services. [Usage reduction] <u>Energy conservation</u> education programs that have average costs which exceed \$150 per program recipient household [are to be pilot tested]

for 1 year during which the program will be measured for the incremental contribution to energy savings that the usage reduction education produces and the cost-effectiveness of that contribution] <u>must be submitted for review and approval through a USECP proceeding</u>.

- (c) [Pilot programs. The Commission encourages covered utilities to pilot test and evaluate innovative usage reduction education approaches. Pilot programs are also encouraged that evaluate the incremental energy savings of usage reduction programs that incorporate an education component as compared to programs that do not incorporate an education component.] (Reserved).
- (d) *Program services*. The **[usage reduction]** <u>energy conservation</u> education services described in this chapter include activities designed to produce voluntary conservation of energy on the part of eligible customers. <u>A public utility shall take reasonable steps to provide energy conservation education activities in the language or the method of <u>communication appropriate to its target audience</u>. The activities **[shall]** <u>must</u> include **[, but need not be restricted to,]** the following:</u>
- (1) Group presentations. Meetings involving recipients of program measures and other customers at which <u>energy</u> conservation objectives are explained and possible **[conservation]** program measures are described and, when appropriate, demonstrated.
- (2) *Workshops*. Group presentations at which, in addition to receiving explanations of <u>energy</u> conservation objectives, recipients of program measures and other customers are taught to install selected program measures.
- (3) *In-home presentations*. Consultations held in the dwelling between a person supplying <u>energy</u> conservation education services and the [occupant or owner] <u>owner, landlord, or tenant</u> of the dwelling. The presentations may include the explanation of <u>energy</u> conservation objectives, the participation of the [owner or occupant] <u>owner, landlord or tenant</u> in the installation of selected program measures or other activities designed to produce voluntary reductions in energy use [by the owner or occupant].
- (4) <u>Post-installation education</u>. Energy conservation education must be provided by phone or in-person to recipients of program measures whose energy usage has increased 12 months post-installation.

### § 58.13a. LIURP pilot programs.

(a) Public utilities may propose LIURP pilot programs that offer innovative services that may include the following:

- (1) Energy conservation education.
- (2) Renewable energy sources.
- (3) Fuel switching.
- (4) Air conditioning.
- (b) A public utility shall attempt to coordinate pilot program-related services among EDC and NGDC universal service programs and other community resources.
- (c) A public utility shall seek approval through a USECP proceeding before establishing or changing a pilot program, discontinuing a pilot program early, or incorporating the provisions of a pilot program as a regular component of its LIURP.
- (d) The duration of a pilot program must not exceed 5 years or continue after the expiration of the public utility's current USECP, whichever comes later.

### § 58.14. Program measure installation.

- (a) [Installation.] Based on the results of the energy [survey] <u>audit</u> conducted under § 58.11 (relating to energy [survey] <u>audit</u>), a [covered] <u>public</u> utility shall install or arrange for the installation of [the following] applicable program measures designed to reduce [energy] <u>utility</u> bills, usage or demand for [space heating] <u>space-heating</u>, [water heating] <u>water-heating</u> and baseload end uses <u>which may include the following</u>:
- (1) For residential [space heating] space-heating customers, applicable program measures may include the installation of insulation, furnace replacement or furnace efficiency modifications, [clock] programable thermostats, infiltration measures designed to reduce the flow of air through the building envelope or the repair or replacement of chimneys, windows, exterior doors and service lines.
- (2) For residential [water heating] water-heating customers, program measures may include [the installation of control devices on water heaters or other major appliances, rewiring to permit billing on a time of day or other off-peak rate schedule, the installation of water heater and pipe insulation and devices reducing the flow of hot water in showers, faucets or other equipment.] any of the following:
- (i) Installation of control devices on water heaters or other major appliances.

(ii) Installation, repair, or replacement of water heater insulation and pipe insulation.

# (iii) Installation of devices reducing the flow of hot water in showers, faucets or other equipment.

- (3) For residential baseload customers, applicable program measures may include lighting efficiency modifications, refrigeration replacements or efficiency improvements, repairing or replacing water heaters which do not provide primary heating for the dwelling, air conditioner installations or replacements or efficiency improvements and other major appliance replacements, retrofits or efficiency improvements.
- (b) [Quality control. A covered utility shall establish effective quality control guidelines and procedures for the installation of program measures. When a contractor is utilized, the covered utility shall schedule post-installation inspections and require a warranty covering workmanship.] (Reserved).
- (c) [Inter-utility coordination. Customers of covered gas utilities and covered electric utilities shall have coordinated provision of comprehensive program services.
- (1) When providing program services a covered gas utility shall address usage of electricity provided by a covered utility through the provision of electric usage reduction education, the installation of efficient lightbulbs, where appropriate, the installation of electric water heater and hot water pipe insulation where the equipment is in unheated areas and the installation of devices to reduce the flow of hot water in showers and faucets.
- (2) When providing program services, a covered electric utility shall address usage of gas provided by a covered utility through the provision of gas usage reduction education, the installation of gas water heater and hot water pipe insulation where the equipment is in unheated areas and the installation of devices to reduce the flow of hot water in showers and faucets.
- (3) Covered electric utilities should arrange for the bulk purchase of efficient lightbulbs at their own expense and the distribution of the lightbulbs to covered gas utilities or the gas utilities' program contractors that are providing program services in the electric utility service territory.
- (4) A covered utility may choose to absorb in its program budget the labor and materials cost for the water heating treatments they provide under this section. An electric utility choosing not to absorb the costs may choose to bill the covered gas

utility for the electric utility's cost of providing gas water heating treatments. Similarly, a gas utility choosing not to absorb the costs may choose to bill the covered electric utility for the gas utility's cost of providing electric water heater treatments. Inter-utility billing arrangements shall be stated in a contract between the two utilities which specifies costs to be covered and measures to be installed.

- (5) Conservation education costs incurred as a result of this section are not to be included in inter-utility billing arrangements.
- (6) Covered electric utilities shall provide training at their own expense to covered gas utility contractors and inspectors regarding the installation of electric hot water measures and the determination of appropriate installations for efficient lightbulbs. Covered gas utilities shall provide training at their own expense to covered electric utility contractors and inspectors regarding the installation of gas hot water measures.
- (7) Covered utilities are not required to track or report energy usage data associated with conservation education provided or measures installed under this section.] (Reserved).
- (d) A public utility shall warranty program measures installed in a dwelling for a minimum of 1-year covering labor and materials.

### § 58.14a. Quality control.

- (a) A public utility shall establish quality control standards for the installation of program measures and shall document in its USECP the quality control standards that it is using to evaluate both the work of the ESP and the performance of the program measures.
- (b) A public utility shall schedule post-installation inspections on a minimum of 10% of completed full cost space-heating and water-heating jobs and a minimum of 5% of baseload jobs for each ESP performing such program measures.
- (c) A public utility shall establish procedures for the installation of program measures and the post-installation inspections and shall document them in its USECP.
- (d) A public utility shall establish a process for a customer to file a complaint about the quality of work, workmanship or serviceability of the ESP and shall document the complaint process in its USECP.

- (e) A public utility may not use the ESP that installs program measures at a dwelling to conduct the post-installation inspection of those program measures.
- (f) When energy usage by a recipient of program measures increases by more than 10% within the first 12 months post-installation, the public utility shall contact the recipient to determine the reason for increase in energy usage. If the public utility cannot substantiate the reason for the increase in energy usage, the public utility shall schedule a follow-up inspection to confirm the program measures are working properly.
- (g) A public utility shall ensure that an ESP documents each of the following:
  - (1) <u>Post-installation inspection results.</u>
  - (2) Follow-up program services if provided.
- (h) A public utility shall retain quality control documentation for a minimum of four years or until the impact evaluation is completed, whichever is later.
- § 58.14b. Use of an ESP for program services.
- (a) A public utility electing not to provide program services directly shall use qualified ESPs selected through a competitive bidding process.
- (b) Third-party ESP qualifications must include, at least, the following:
- (1) <u>Demonstrated experience and effectiveness in the administration and</u> provision of energy efficiency and usage reduction services.
- (2) <u>Certification, as appropriate to the program services to be rendered, by an accredited certifying entity.</u>
- (3) Proof of appropriate and sufficient insurance, as determined by the public utility.
- (4) Attestation that workmanship and materials will be covered under a minimum 1-year warranty.
- (c) A public utility which outsources program services shall contract with multiple ESPs if possible and shall file and serve a justification if selection is limited to one ESP.

(d) A public utility may prioritize contracting with CBOs that meet its ESP qualifications.

### § 58.14c. Inter-utility coordination.

- (a) A public utility shall pursue coordination of its program-related services, trainings, outreach and resources with other public utilities LIURPs and with other energy assistance programs.
- (b) Coordinated program services may include an energy audit and post-installation inspection.
- (c) Inter-utility billing arrangements must be stated in a contract between coordinating public utilities. The contract must specify costs to be covered and program measures to be installed under this section. A public utility may choose to absorb in its LIURP budget the labor and materials cost for the coordinated program measures it provides.
- (d) Costs associated with inter-utility trainings and coordinated trainings or outreach may not exceed 1% of the public utility's total LIURP budget, annually.

### § 58.15. [Program] LIURP reporting and evaluation.

[A covered utility shall be responsible for the ongoing evaluation of its program. Evaluation shall include establishing procedures for monitoring program results and evaluating program effectiveness. Procedures shall include the following:

- (1) Compiling statistical data concerning:
  - (i) The number of homes weatherized.
  - (ii) The itemized cost of conservation measures installed.
  - (iii) The total cost per home in terms of materials and labor.
  - (iv) The types of housing structures weatherized
  - (v) Energy consumption.
  - (vi) Program recipient demographics.
  - (vii) Program recipient utility bills and account balances.
  - (viii) Program recipient utility payments.
- (2) Evaluating the energy savings and load management impacts of program services; changes in customer bills, payment behavior and account

balances; and the overall quality of program services and steps being taken to improve program performance. Utilities should at least annually assess the cost-effectiveness of weatherization contractors utilized in providing program services and incorporate this information into program management decisions.

(3) Reporting annually to the Commission regarding the findings of this evaluation.]

A public utility shall be responsible for the ongoing reporting and evaluation of its LIURP, including compiling and reporting information requested by the Commission on an annual basis. At a minimum, the following data and analyses regarding its LIURP must be provided:

- (1) Actual LIURP production and spending data for the recently completed program year and projections for the current program year by February 28, consistent with 52 Pa. Code §§ 54.75 (relating to annual residential collection and universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements) and 62.5 (relating to annual residential collection and universal service and energy conservation program reporting requirements).
- (2) <u>Universal service program data by April 1, consistent with 52 Pa. Code</u> §§ 54.75 and 62.5.
- (3) Statistical data on LIURP jobs completed in the preceding program year by April 30, including:
- (i) The number of LIURP jobs including the number and type of dwelling, the number of each job type completed, the number of fuel-switching jobs, the number of deferred dwellings, the number of previously deferred dwellings that received program services during the program year, the number of inter-utility coordinated LIURP jobs and the number of LIURP jobs coordinated with other weatherization programs.
- (ii) The total LIURP costs including, material and labor costs of measures installed, administrative costs, inter-utility trainings, coordinated trainings and outreach, health and safety, incidental repairs, energy conservation education and cost to serve special needs customers.
- (iii) Overall percent of energy usage reduction and energy usage reduction by job type.
- (iv) The total number of CAP households and number of special needs households.

- (v) The budget and actual spending for each LIURP pilot program, number of jobs by job type, duration of the pilot, results and measures implemented through the pilot.
- (vi) An explanation if more than 10% of the annual LIURP budget remains unspent.
- (4) Evaluation data and analysis of LIURP jobs by April 30, including periods covering pre-installation and post-installation of program measures, ending in the preceding program year. The evaluation data and analysis must be submitted in compliance with the reporting instructions provided to public utilities electronically by the Commission's Bureau of Consumer Services each year and include the following information, broken out by job type:
- (i) Energy savings and load management impacts of program services.
  - (ii) Changes in customer utility bills.
  - (iii) Payment behavior and account balances.
- (iv) Household demographic data at the time program measures were installed.
- (v) Assessment of the cost-effectiveness of ESPs used in providing program services and how the ESPs are meeting quality control standards. The public utility shall identify how this information is incorporated into LIURP management decisions.

### § 58.16. [Advisory panels] LIURP advisory committee.

- (a) [Creation.] A [covered] <u>public</u> utility shall create and maintain a [Usage Reduction Program Advisory Panel to provide consultation and advice to the company regarding usage reduction services] <u>LIURP advisory committee or a USAC that meets at least semiannually with stakeholders to consult on program services.</u>
- (b) [Membership] <u>Committee participants</u>. [No more than one representative from an organization or group may serve on a company's advisory panel. Membership] <u>Participants</u> of a <u>public</u> utility's [consumer advisory panel] <u>LIURP advisory</u> committee or USAC may include:

- (1) Recipients of program measures and representatives from social service agencies, from community groups and from agencies or companies which administer or install program measures.
- (2) Representatives from other groups or agencies which may be able to offer reasonable advice regarding **[usage reduction programs and]** program services.
- (c) [Review. The advisory panel shall be provided with usage reduction program plans and proposed changes at least 15 days prior to the submission of plans for approval by the Commission. The panel shall report comments and exceptions to plans to the covered utility which shall provide the reports to the Commission in conjunction with the submission of the proposed plan.] (Reserved).
- (d) [Creation of additional advisory panels. A covered utility may create more than one advisory panel when the size of the service territory or other considerations warrant.] (Reserved).
- (e) [Existing advisory panels. A covered utility may use an existing customer advisory panel to satisfy this section when the membership of the panel can reasonably be expected to provide effective consultation and advice regarding usage reduction programs.] (Reserved).

### § 58.17. [Regulatory review] Modifications of a LIURP.

A [covered] <u>public</u> utility [may not] <u>shall</u> [implement a required usage reduction program, nor subsequently significantly] <u>establish or subsequently</u> modify [a program] <u>its program services and LIURP budget through a USECP proceeding</u> [approved under this chapter until the utility has received Commission approval for the proposal].

### § 58.18. [Exemptions] Waiver.

A [covered] <u>public</u> utility alleging special circumstances may petition the Commission <u>through a USECP proceeding to waive</u> [exempt its required usage reduction <u>program from</u>] <u>a provision in</u> this chapter, <u>under 52 Pa. Code § 1.91 (relating to applications for formal requirements)</u>.

### §58.19. Temporary suspension of program services.

(a) A public utility shall notify the Commission at its current USECP docket if it needs to suspend all or part of its program services for 30 days or longer. Notice

must be filed and served prior to suspension of program services or within 5 days after suspension of program services if prior notice was not possible. The notice must include the reason for suspension and the estimated timeline for resumption of program services.

(b) A public utility that has suspended its program services shall file and serve monthly status updates at its current USECP docket if the suspension of program services exceeds 30 days. The status updates must include an estimated timeline for resumption of program services.



#### COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

PENNSYLVANIA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION COMMONWEALTH KEYSTONE BUILDING 400 NORTH STREET HARRISBURG, PENNSYLVANIA 17120

November 1, 2023

Independent Regulatory Review Commission 333 Market Street 14th Floor Harrisburg, PA 17101

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340

Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income

Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations

52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

Via email: <u>irrc@irrc.state.pa.us</u>

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for review by the Independent Regulatory Review Commission.

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC has delivered a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Majority and Minority Chairs of the House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities Committee, the Majority and Minority Chairs of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, and the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.

**IRRC** 

PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886; fiscal Note No. 57-340

Proposed Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs) NOPR Page 2

November 1, 2023

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>, your receipt of this delivery.

Very truly yours,

David E. Screven Chief Counsel

#### Enclosures:

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

### Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Lisa Boscola

The Honorable Patrick Stefano

The Honorable Jim Marshall

The Honorable Robert Matzie

Transmittal of the NOPR (Order and Annex) and Statement for publication to: Pennsylvania Bulletin/Legislative Reference Bureau

cc: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel

Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy

JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs

Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant

From: Bulletin

To: <u>Thorne, Karen; Code&Bulletin</u>

Cc: Brown, Kriss; Tate, Erin; Carter, Regina; Magee, Joseph; Livingston, JJ; Fink Smith, Louise

Subject: [External] RE: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program

(LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction

programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

**Date:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:59:13 AM

**ATTENTION:** This email message is from an external sender. Do not open links or attachments from unknown senders. To report suspicious email, use the <u>Report Phishing button in Outlook.</u>

Thank you, Karen.

We have received this Proposed Rulemaking. Someone from our staff will be in touch regarding scheduling it for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.

Take care,

RECEIVED

Ernest L. Engvall | Legal Assistant eengvall@palrb.us | 717.783.1530 Legislative Reference Bureau Code and Bulletin Office

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

From: Thorne, Karen <kathorne@pa.gov>
Sent: Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:45 AM

**To:** Bulletin <bulletin@palrb.us>; Code&Bulletin <codeandbulletin@palrb.us>; A.J. Mendelsohn <amendelsohn@palrb.us>

**Cc:** Brown, Kriss <kribrown@pa.gov>; Tate, Erin <etate@pa.gov>; Carter, Regina <regincarte@pa.gov>; Magee, Joseph <jmagee@pa.gov>; Livingston, JJ <jerlivings@pa.gov>; Fink Smith, Louise <finksmith@pa.gov>

**Subject:** 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

Director Mendelsohn:

Attached is the submission for the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this proposed rulemaking on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. The Fiscal Note Number is: 57-340. The cover letter for the delivery is attached above and pasted below.

Please note: Face Sheet signed by OAG, was signed by David E. Screven as Acting Executive Deputy Chief Council. He has since been appointed Chief Council of the PUC.

Please let us know if you have any questions.

Please let us know that your office has received this transmittal as we must provide proof of delivery to IRRC.

Thank you,

Karen Thorne, RRA PO Box 3265 Harrisburg, PA 17120 Ph: (717) 772-4597

## **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

November 1, 2023

Amy J. (AJ) Mendelsohn, Director *Pennsylvania Code and Bulletin* Main Capitol Building, Room 647 Harrisburg, PA 17120

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340

Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations

52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

Via email: <u>bulletin@palrb.us</u>; <u>codeandbulletin@palrb.us</u>; <u>amendelsohn@palrb.us</u>

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*.

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would

improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Majority and Minority Chairs of the House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities Committee, the Majority and Minority Chairs of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC).

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>, your receipt of this delivery.

Very truly yours,

Davis E. Screven Chief Counsel

#### Enclosures:

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

### **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Jim Marshall

The Honorable Lisa Boscola

The Honorable Robert Matzie

The Honorable Patrick Stefano

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

CC: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel
 Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel
 Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel
 Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy
 Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy
 JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs
 Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant

**RECEIVED** 

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

From: <u>Grill, Patrick</u>
To: <u>Thorne, Karen</u>

Cc: Pronesti, Rich; Brown, Kriss; Tate, Erin; Carter, Regina; Magee, Joseph; Livingston, JJ; Fink Smith, Louise

Subject: Re: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP)

Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal

Note: 57-340

**Date:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:35:12 AM

Received. Thank you.

### RECEIVED

Pat Grill

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

On Nov 1, 2023, at 09:28, Thorne, Karen < kathorne@pa.gov> wrote: November 1, 2023

Mr. Grill and Mr. Pronesti on behalf of The Honorable Robert Matzie:

Attached is the submission for the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this proposed rulemaking on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. The Fiscal Note Number is: 57-340. The cover letter for the delivery is attached above and pasted below.

Please note: Face Sheet signed by OAG, was signed by David E. Screven as Acting Executive Deputy Chief Council. He has since been appointed Chief Council of the PUC.

Please let us know if you have any questions.

Please let us know that your office has received this transmittal as we must provide proof of delivery to IRRC.

Thank you,

Karen Thorne, RRA PO Box 3265 Harrisburg, PA 17120 Ph: (717) 772-4597

November 1, 2023

The Honorable Robert Matzie

Majority Chair, The House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities

Committee 202 Irvis Office Building PO Box 202016 Harrisburg, PA 17120-2016

### **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340
Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing
Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations
52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

Via email: Rich Pronesti at <a href="mailto:rpronesti@pahouse.net">rpronesti@pahouse.net</a>
<a href="mailto:pahouse.net">Patrick Grill at pgrill@pahouse.net</a>

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for review by the House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities Committee (Committee).

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Minority Chair of the House Committee on Consumer Affairs, the Majority and Minority Chairs of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC).

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, kathorne@pa.gov, your receipt of this delivery

# **RECEIVED**

Very truly

yours,

#### Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

David

E.

Screven

Chief Counsel

#### Enclosures:

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

#### Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Lisa Boscola

The Honorable Patrick Stefano

The Honorable Jim Marshall

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

# Transmittal of the NOPR (Order and Annex) and Statement for publication to: Pennsylvania Bulletin/Legislative Reference Bureau

cc: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel

Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy

Policy

Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy

JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant From: pkirchner

To: <u>Thorne, Karen; areynolds@pahousegop.com</u>

Cc: Brown, Kriss; Tate, Erin; Carter, Regina; Magee, Joseph; Livingston, JJ

Subject: RE: [EXTERNAL]: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction

Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction

programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

**Date:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 10:07:09 AM

Confirming receipt.

From: Thorne, Karen <kathorne@pa.gov>
Sent: Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:37 AM

**To:** Phillip Kirchner < PKirchner@pahousegop.com >; areynolds@pahousegop.com **Cc:** Brown, Kriss < kribrown@pa.gov >; Tate, Erin < etate@pa.gov >; Carter, Regina

<regincarte@pa.gov>; Magee, Joseph <jmagee@pa.gov>; Livingston, JJ <jerlivings@pa.gov>; Fink Smith, Louise <finksmith@pa.gov>

**Subject:** [EXTERNAL]: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

Mr. Kirchner and Ms. Reynolds on behalf of The Honorable Jim Marshall:

Attached is the submission for the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this proposed rulemaking on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. The Fiscal Note Number is: 57-340. The cover letter for the delivery is attached above and pasted below.

Please note: Face Sheet signed by OAG, was signed by David E. Screven as Acting Executive Deputy Chief Council. He has since been appointed Chief Council of the PUC.

Please let us know if you have any questions.

Please let us know that your office has received this transmittal as we must provide proof of delivery to IRRC.

Thank you,

**RECEIVED** 

Karen Thorne, RRA PO Box 3265 Harrisburg, PA 17120 Ph: (717) 772-4597

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

The Honorable Jim Marshall
Majority Chair, The House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities Committee
214 Ryan Office Building
PO Box 202014
Harrisburg, PA 17120-2014

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340
Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income
Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations
52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

RECEIVED

Via email: Amy Reynolds at <a href="mailto:areyolds@pahousegop.com">areyolds@pahousegop.com</a>
<a href="mailto:Philto:Philto:Philto:Philto:Philto:Philto:Philto:Amy Reynolds at areyolds@pahousegop.com">areyolds@pahousegop.com</a>
<a href="mailto:Philto:P

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for review by the House Consumer Protection, Technology and Utilities Committee (Committee).

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Minority Chair of the House Committee on Consumer Affairs, the Majority and Minority Chairs of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC).

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>, your receipt of this delivery

Very truly

David E. Screven Chief Counsel

#### **Enclosures:**

**RECEIVED** 

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Lisa Boscola

The Honorable Patrick Stefano

The Honorable Robert Matzie

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

Transmittal of the NOPR (Order and Annex) and Statement for publication to:

Pennsylvania Bulletin/Legislative Reference Bureau

cc: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel

Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy

Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy

JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs

Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant

**CAUTION:** This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

The information transmitted is intended only for the person or entity to which it is addressed and may contain confidential and/or privileged material. Any review, retransmission, dissemination or other use of, or taking of any action in reliance upon, this information by persons or entities other than the intended recipient is prohibited. If you received this information in error, please contact the sender

From: Monoski, Jesse
To: Thorne, Karen
Cc: Vazquez, Enid

Subject: RE: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP)

Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal

Note: 57-340

**Date:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 3:16:39 PM

Received. Thanks Karen.

### Jesse Monoski

Executive Director, Consumer Protection & Professional Licensure Senator Lisa M. Boscola, Minority Chair Rm 458 Main Capitol Building

Hamishurg, PA, 17120

RECEIVED

Harrisburg, PA, 17120 O: 717-787-4236

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

**From:** Thorne, Karen <kathorne@pa.gov>

**Sent:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 3:11 PM

**To:** Monoski, Jesse <jesse.monoski@pasenate.com> **Cc:** Vazquez, Enid <enid.vazquez@pasenate.com>

**Subject:** 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction

Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage

reduction programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

#### EXTERNAL EMAIL !

Mr. Monoski on behalf of The Honorable Lisa Boscola:

Attached is the submission for the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this proposed rulemaking on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. The Fiscal Note Number is: 57-340. The cover letter for the delivery is attached above and pasted below.

Please note: Face Sheet signed by OAG, was signed by David E. Screven as Acting Executive Deputy Chief Council. He has since been appointed Chief Council of the PUC.

Please let us know if you have any questions.

Please let us know that your office has received this transmittal as we must provide proof of delivery to IRRC.

Thank you,

Karen Thorne, RRA

## RECEIVED

PO Box 3265 Harrisburg, PA 17120 Ph: (717) 772-4597

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

November 1, 2023

The Honorable Lisa Boscola
Minority Chair, Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensure
458 Main Capital
Senate Box 203018
Harrisburg, PA 17120-3018

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340
Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income
Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations
52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

Via email: Seth Rolko at <u>Seth.Rolko@pasenate.com</u>

Enid Vazguez at enid.vazguez@pasenate.com

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for review by the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensure (Committee).

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Majority and Minority Chairs of the House Committee on Consumer Affairs, the Majority Chair of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission

**RECEIVED** 

(IRRC).

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>, your receipt of this delivery.

Very truly yours,

Davis E. Screven Chief Counsel

#### Enclosures:

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Jim Marshall

The Honorable Patrick Stefano

The Honorable Robert Matzie

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

Transmittal of the NOPR (Order and Annex) and Statement for publication to:

Pennsylvania Bulletin/Legislative Reference Bureau

cc: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel

Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel

Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy

Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant

This message and any attachment may contain privileged or confidential information intended solely for the use of the person to whom it is addressed. If the reader is not the intended recipient then be advised that forwarding, communicating, disseminating, copying or using this message or its attachments is strictly prohibited. If you receive this message in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete the information without saving any copies.

# **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

From: Smeltz, Jennifer
To: Thorne, Karen

Subject: RE: 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP)

Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal

Note: 57-340

**Date:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:55:13 AM

Received. Please note the Committee names are not correct.

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Majority and Minority Chairs of the House Committee on Consumer Affairs, the Majority Chair of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC).

RECEIVED

Jen Smeltz Executive Director Office of Senator Pat Stefano Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Consumer Protection and Professional Licensure Committee

Phone: (717) 787-7175

**From:** Thorne, Karen <kathorne@pa.gov> **Sent:** Wednesday, November 1, 2023 9:41 AM **To:** Smeltz, Jennifer <jmsmeltz@pasen.gov>

**Cc:** Brown, Kriss <kribrown@pa.gov>; Tate, Erin <etate@pa.gov>; Carter, Regina <regincarte@pa.gov>; Magee, Joseph <jmagee@pa.gov>; Livingston, JJ <jerlivings@pa.gov>; Fink Smith, Louise <finksmith@pa.gov>

**Subject:** 2557886 - Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs); Fiscal Note: 57-340

#### 

Ms. Smeltz on behalf of The Honorable Patrick Stefano:

Attached is the submission for the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations at 52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18 (relating to residential low income usage reduction programs). The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this proposed rulemaking on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. The Fiscal Note Number is: 57-340. The cover letter for the delivery is attached above and pasted below.

Please note: Face Sheet signed by OAG, was signed by David E. Screven as Acting Executive Deputy Chief Council. He has since been appointed Chief Council of the PUC.

Please let us know if you have any questions.

Please let us know that your office has received this transmittal as we must provide proof of delivery to IRRC.

Thank you,

**RECEIVED** 

Karen Thorne, RRA PO Box 3265 Harrisburg, PA 17120 Ph: (717) 772-4597

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

November 1, 2023

The Honorable Patrick Stefano
Majority Chair, Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional
Licensure
187 Main Capital
Senate Box 203032
Harrisburg, PA 17120

Re: PA PUC Docket No. L-201-2557886; Fiscal Note No. 57-340
Proposed Rulemaking, Rulemaking to Review and Revise the Existing Low-Income
Usage Reduction Program (LIURP) Regulations
52 Pa. Code §§ 58.1—58.18

Via email: Jennifer Smeltz at <a href="mailto:imsmeltz@pasen.gov">imsmeltz@pasen.gov</a>

Good Day:

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a) of the Regulatory Review Act, the Act of June 30, 1989 (P.L. 73, No. 19) (71 P.S. §§ 745.1—745.15), please find enclosed a copy of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NOPR) and supporting documents for review by the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensure (Committee).

The Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PA PUC) entered this NOPR on May 18, 2023, at PA PUC Docket No. L-2016-2557886. This Proposed Rulemaking would

improve the operation of energy utilities' low-income usage reduction programs (LIURP).

Pursuant to Section 745.5(a), the PA PUC is also submitting a copy of the NOPR with supporting documents to the Majority and Minority Chairs of the House Committee on Consumer Affairs, the Majority Chair of the Senate Committee on Consumer Protection and Professional Licensures, the Legislative Reference Bureau for publication in the *Pennsylvania Bulletin*, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission (IRRC).

The PA PUC appreciates the opportunity to deliver these materials electronically. Please acknowledge, via email to the attention of Karen Thorne, <a href="mailto:kathorne@pa.gov">kathorne@pa.gov</a>, your receipt of this delivery.

Very truly

**RECEIVED** 

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

November 1, 2023

Davis E. Screven Chief Counsel

yours,

#### Enclosures:

Order (Preamble)

Annex A

Regulatory Analysis Form

Fiscal Note

Face Sheet & Executive Summary

Commissioner Kathryn L. Zerfuss's Statement

Transmittals with enclosures also to:

The Honorable Jim Marshall

The Honorable Lisa Boscola

The Honorable Robert Matzie

Independent Regulatory Review Commission

Transmittal of the NOPR (Order and Annex) and Statement for publication to: Pennsylvania Bulletin/Legislative Reference Bureau

CC: Kriss Brown, PA PUC Deputy Chief Counsel
 Louise Fink Smith, PA PUC Assistant Counsel
 Erin Tate, PA PUC Assistant Counsel
 Regina Carter, Policy Analyst, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy
 Joseph Magee, Supervisor, Bureau of Consumer Services, Energy Policy
 JJ Livingston, PA PUC Deputy Director Legislative Affairs
 Karen Thorne, PA PUC Regulatory Review Assistant

### **RECEIVED**

Independent Regulatory Review Commission